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    1. Training for the League

**Hi everyone. This is my first shot at writing an Amourshipping
fanfiction. The idea is pretty simple, the Kalos league followed by
other events that I don't want to spoil just yet.**

**I'm trying to write it just like how the anime might do it, so if
it seems slow in the beginning, that's why.**

* * *

><p>"Greninja, start off with water shuriken!" Ash called out as he
thrusted his right fist forward. The young trainer was on a grassy
field lined with trees, having stopped here for the day. Running next
to them was a peaceful brook that was filled with water type pokemon.
The day couldn't be any better, the sun was shining brightly and
there was a light breeze in the air.<p>

The trainer from Pallet Town was out training with his pokemon once
again. Ever since he defeated Wulfric for his eighth badge and helped
stop Team Flare, Ash started to focus on his training even more with
the Kalos League right around the corner.

"Gren," the water type stated as he pressed his hands together. A
shuriken started to form between his two hands before Greninja tossed
them in the direction of Hawlucha.



"Great!" Ash called out as he watched the fully evolved water type
throw six shuriken. "Now, Hawlucha, break all of those with karate
chop, then follow that up with x-scissor! Greninja, follow up with
night slash!"

Hawlucha quickly struck a pose before his two forearms glowed white.
Moving swiftly, the flying and fighting type sliced through the ninja
stars before running at Greninja. "Lucha!" It cried, crossing its
arms while they glowed.

Greninja, likewise, was already running forward as a purple blade
extended from his hands. The two pokemon met halfway on the grass
field as their two attacks collided. Both were known for their
ability to take quite a bit of damage, meaning it could take a while
before either of them tired out.

Ash watched as his two pokemon continued on with their training
session. _"I only have a few weeks left to get ready. We've worked so
hard for this. I need to make sure we're all prepared!" _He thought
to himself before both of the pokemon collapsed on the ground.

"Nice work, guys," Ash called out as he walked over to help them onto
their feet. "Why don't you two take a break while the others train
for right now?" He asked them, receiving an agreeing head nod from
both of them.

"Gren, greninja," the ninja pokemon stated as he walked away to go
sit under a shady tree. Once in the shade, the water type started to
train its mind, knowing that it took more than just strength to win a
match.

Hawlucha decided to stay nearby, wanting to continue to give advice
to Noivern. Sure the dragon type had evolved, but Hawlucha believed
it still needed a lot of training.

"Okay, Talonflame, Noivern. I want you two to dodge Pikachu's
thunderbolt," Ash started to explain as he walked over to his two
other flying types. "If we improve your speed and evasion, then no
one will be able to hit you."

The two flying types nodded in agreement before taking flight into
the air. The training may seem simple to some trainers, but, this had
always worked for Ash in the past.

"Ready, buddy?" Ash asked as Pikachu started to spark off
electricity. Taking that as a yes, Ash issued the first command.
"Pikachu, use thunderbolt!"

"Pika. Chuuu!" The electric mouse cried out as bolts of electricity
flew out of its body. The bolts danced around the sky as the two
flying types continued to dodge them.

"Talonflame, use flame charge to dodge!" Ash called out right before
a thunderbolt was to hit Talonflame. The flying type immediately
burst into flames as it gained a burst of speed, allowing it to dodge
the attack.

Noivern however, wasn't as lucky. The dragon and flying type had lost
its attention for half a second, but that was long enough to be



struck by the electric type attack. Being struck in the back, Noivern
started to descend towards the ground.

"Hawlucha! Lucha, lucha!" The fighting type cried out to Noivern. It
was reminding it to stay strong. It wasn't the cry baby it used to be
anymore. It could pull through this.

Listening to Hawlucha, Noivern forced itself to fight through the
pain. "Vern!" It cried out, opening its wings and gliding on a gust
of wind. Doing so allowed it to avoid crashing into the ground, and
got it to avoid another thunderbolt.

* * *

><p>Sitting not too far away from him were his three friends from
Kalos. Serena, Clemont and Bonnie had set up the groups table and
cooking supplies so that Clemont could start working on lunch. But,
they continued to get distracted by Ash's training.<p>

"Look at them go," Serena called out as they all watched Ash's
training session. "They're really getting into it now." She was
sitting at the groups table, watching Ash with admiration.

"Well of course they are," Clemont responded as he fixed his glasses.
The inventor of the group was sitting right next to Serena as he
waited for his soup to finish. "The league is only a few weeks away.
He doesn't have much time left."

"Big brother!" Bonnie yelled as she looked at her brother. "You don't
have to say it like that. The way you're saying it, it sounds like
you don't think Ash has a chance."

"B-Bonnie, that's not what I said!" Clemont answered as he waved his
hands around frantically. "It's just... So many trainers enter the
Vanquier Conference each year. If Ash isn't ready..." Clemont trailed
off once he noticed his sisters glare.

"Bonnie, it's alright," Serena comforted the little girl as she
looked back over to Ash and his training. "When has Ash ever let us
down before?"

Hearing this statement, Bonnie started to forgive her older brother.
"Serena's right. Ash defeated a Mega Lucario, plus he helped stop
those Flare guys from controlling Squishy. There's no way he'll
lose!"

"B-Bonnieâ€¦ I didn't mean that!" Serena stated as it was her turn to
be frantic. "I just meant that Ash will be giving it his all during
the league." However, no matter how she appeared on the outside, on
the inside she was worrying. _"Once the league is over... Then Ash
will leave Kalos. I've known that that day will come soon, but I
can't help but wish it doesn't," _she mentally thought before pushing
those thoughts out of her head. _"Forget about those negative
thoughts for now. He's still here, have fun until that day
comes."_

Looking down at the field, the three friends noticed that Ash and the
other pokemon had joined Greninja under his tree. It appeared that
they were all hot from the sun.



Letting out a silent giggle at the scene, Serena grabbed a few
bottles of water and headed down towards her crush. Walking across
the field, she could now make out the torn up grass and burnt
patches. _"He's really working hard. He's trained hard before, but
not like this," _Serena thought while smiling.

"Here, Ash," Serena said warmly as she handed a bottle of water to
the young boy. "I thought you would like some water," she added
before sitting next to him. Serena then passed the extra bottles out
among the pokemon, helping Talonflame and Noivern to get a
drink.

"Thanks, Serena," he responded before taking a large gulp of the
bottle. He must have been pretty thirsty as by the time he finished,
the bottle was practically empty. "You know, I can't believe our
Kalos journey is just about over. It feels like it was just yesterday
when I arrived here."

Serena listened as the boy continued to talk. Thinking to herself
again, Serena wondered if she would ever see Ash again after these
next few weeks. It wasn't like she could just leave Kalos for another
region. Her dream was to become a top Pokemon Performer and last she
checked, the other regions didn't have showcases. She would love to
travel with Ash to some other region, but it wouldn't be fair to her
partners who put so much work into performing.

"I've learned so much here. Made so many new friends," Ash continued
on, breaking Serena from her thoughts. "I never would have met
Clemont, Bonnie or any of my pokemon. Plus, I never would have seen
you again," he stated truthfully.

Serena could feel a slight blush start to creep onto her face.
Looking away from Ash, Serena responded. "I-I'm glad you came to
Kalos, Ash," Serena said as she twirled her fingers. "You've helped
all of us so much. Without you, I don't think I ever would have
started my journey to become a Performer."

"But look at how far you've come now, Serena," Ash responded as he
took his hat off. Serena could now notice just how much he had been
sweating during the training. His entire forehead was drenched.
"Honestly though, I still think you should have won the Master Class.
Your performance seemed better."

Serena shook her head back and forth. "No. I shouldn't have... Not
yet anyways. My pokemon and I still have a lot of work to do before
that. But before any of that, the Kalos League comes first," she said
while handing Ash a face cloth. "I thought you would need this when I
was coming over here."

Wiping his face off with the cloth, Ash smiled at Serena. The whole
time he was in Kalos, it seemed like she was always supporting him.
Clemont and Bonnie did as well, but it seemed like Serena always
tried just a little bit more. From reminding him about his training
during his very first gym battle to even trying to help him dance to
get his rhythm strategy working. She never got disappointed, with the
exception of her first showcase. Sure she felt defeated after losing
the Master Class, but by the next day she was her usual self.
Thinking it over one more time, his friends really helped make this
journey very enjoyable.



Handing the cloth back over, Ash started to stand up. "Hey, Serena,
let's see if lunch is ready yet. My nose is picking up a scent from
something," he said, a large smile across his face.

"Sure, Ash," she replied while getting up as well. "I also made some
macaroons and pokepuffs for desert."

"You did!" He cried out with joy. "Serena, your deserts are the best
I've ever had. It's like sending your taste buds on an adventure
where they never want to come back from."

"T-they're just like anyone else's," she replied as they made their
way back to the table. "I'm sure if you had someone else's you
couldn't tell the difference."

Ash shook his head this time. "That's not true, Serena. I've had
Miette's treats while in Kalos as well as others from my many
journeys, but yours leave a distinct feeling of joy."

Serena was about to respond, but Clemont interrupted her. "Guys!
Hurry up before the soup gets cold!"

Looking to his left, Ash stared right at Serena. "Race you back to
the table. Winner gets to have thirds."

Serena laughed at his remark. "Ash, it doesn't matter who wins.
You'll still end up eating thirds," she stated before running towards
the table.

"No fair, I never said to start!" He called out, chasing after the
performer.

* * *

><p>The group was now sitting at the table eating their lunch, or,
Ash was still eating while everyone else watched him. Finally
finishing his third bowl of soup, Ash placed the bowl down and leaned
backwards a little.<p>

Seeing that they could now talk to him, Clemont wanted to talk to him
about his training methods. "Ash," he started, getting the trainer's
attention. "You're really training hard right now. And, with such a
different style of training, it should pay off."

"I wouldn't really call it different, Clemont," Ash stated as he
looked over at his five pokemon. "We all work hard. There isn't much
more to our training than that."

"Yeah, but, Ash," Bonnie stated as she climbed on top of her chair.
"We've never seen you go for this long of a session with your pokemon
before. You're putting in extra time for training."

This was the first time that hit him. None of his pokemon or himself
had paid attention to how much they had trained recently. They've all
just wanted to win the league. "Well, Bonnie, I didn't even notice
how hard we've been working. You see, we always it give our best.
This is my sixth regional conference I'll be competing at. In all of
them, I've never placed higher than fourth and this time, I really
want to win it for both my pokemon and myself."



"You've traveled through five other regions!?" Bonnie asked as she
looked on in shock. Ash had mentioned traveling to other regions, but
the whole group assumed that it was maybe one or two other regions
besides Kalos. "You must have seen so many cute pokemon."

"Yeah!" Ash replied, smiling at the energetic child. "I've met so
many pokemon. Some strong, some seen as weak. But, it doesn't matter.
If you put your mind to it, anyone can become strong with the right
amount of training." Placing his empty bowl down, Ash started to
stand up only to be copied by his pokemon. "Now, how does some more
training sound guys?"

The group of pokemon all cried out cheerfully as they followed after
their trainer. Like Ash said, they all wanted to win this League
Tournament. Over the past season, the group had overcome so many
adversities. There was no way they would let it all go to
waste.

"Ash!" Serena called out, causing the boy and his pokemon to stop
walking. "You should really rest for a while. If you train too much,
you'll be in no condition to compete."

Clemont nodded his head in agreement as he started to clean the
dishes. "She's right, Ash. Remember the last time you over did it
with your training. You came down with that horrible cold. I don't
think you'd want to have something like that again right before the
League."

Ash scratched his cheek as he remembered back to that day. They were
right about him overdoing it then. At the time he was trying to
figure out Greninja's strange transformation, and had stayed up the
entire night training with it. By the next morning, he could barely
stand on his own. Instead, needing help from his friends.

"Yeah, I guess you're right," he sighed while sitting back down.
"But," he started to say as a smile crossed his face. "I would have
three great caretakers just like last time," he said, getting all of
them to laugh. "Still, I wish there was a way we could train while
relaxing. It just feels like a waste of time to just sit
around."

"Hehehe," Clemont laughed as the sun glistened off of his glasses.
Quickly pushing them back up, the gym leader pulled something out of
his backpack. "I anticipated this very moment. I knew that Ash's
intense training would conflict with the need of having to rest. I
call this the Robo Ash Super Training Pokemon Partner!" He cried
out.

Standing next to him was exactly what he just said, a mechanical
version of Ash. The machine looked just like him, even having the
same colors as his clothing. One could have mistaken them if they
looked real quick, but after staring at it, it was obvious who the
real one was.

"You know what, Clemont, the name could use some work, but this might
be one of your best inventions yet!" Bonnie cried out as she walked
over to the Robo Ash. "It looks just like him!"

"I don't know about this, Clemont," Ash muttered as he eyed the
device. He was usually all for his friend's inventions, but a robot



of himself made him feel uneasy. "Maybe we should just wait for
another time to use it."

"Nonsense," the inventor replied as he pulled a remote out. "With the
flip of a switch he turns on and from there you select the training
difficulty. Let's start with easy," he explained before pulling the
switches.

As Clemont finished his explanation, the Robo Ash started to move
forward until it stopped at Pikachu. "Come on, Pikachu, it's time for
some special training to improve your speed. Use quick attack!" It
cried out in a voice similar to Clembot.

"Pika?" The electric type asked as it eyed the machine. Even he
thought it was strange. Deciding to try it out, Pikachu used quick
attack as it ran around the robot.

"Great job, Pikachu," Robo Ash applauded as Pikachu stopped running.
"Next let's test out your electric attacks."

Clemont sat there with a smirk on his face. "With this, training
pokemon will become much easier than ever before. My invention can do
three times the amount of training that a normal person can. Now,
let's test out the normal difficulty," he said confidently as he oved
the switch forward.

There was a slight pause in Robo Ash's actions. Everyone could tell
that it was receiving instructions to up the difficulty. "Pikachu,
use electro ball on Hawlucha. Hawlucha dodge it then use karate chop
on Pikachu," it said, only for smoke to start pouring out of its
head. "U-U-Use electro... el-electro b-b-b-ball," it stuttered as
even more smoke emerged.

Without warning, the Robo Ash glowed a bright white before exploding
right in front of them all. With their hair all frizzy now and also
covered in soot, everyone just sat there and looked at the remaining
pieces of Robo Ash.

"And we have another failure," Bonnie muttered as she started to
brush the soot off of her clothes.

"Well, there can only be one Ash," Serena stated before looking over
at the boy. "No one can ever copy him."

"Yeah, but how am I going to train my pokemon if I also need to
relax?" He moaned while placing his head down on the table.

Right at that moment, it seemed as if someone was listening to Ash.
For right as he stated those words, a flier landed right on top of
their table.

"What's this?" Serena asked as she picked up the piece of paper.
Reading it over, a smile came onto her face. "Ash, it looks like you
can do both. Look at this," she said, handing the paper over to Ash.
"It says that it's a five star resort made specifically for training
your pokemon while looking for a place to relax. Ash! This might be
exactly what you're looking for!"

Ash eyed the flier over. It was what he was looking for. According to
this, there were state of the art training gyms that the pokemon



could use at their own want while the trainers could relax with
different options like a pool, sauna or even the movie theater that
was at the place.

"Serena, is this place nearby at all?" Ash asked as he continued to
eye the flier. "It might be a good place to train."

"Plus we could all go swimming and watch a movie," Bonnie added in as
she looked at the flier from over Ash's shoulder.

Looking through her travel guide, Serena searched the nearby area for
anything that matched the description of the building. "I found it!"
She cried out, showing the location to the others. "It isn't too far
from here either."

Standing back up, Ash recalled all of his pokemon into their
pokeballs and waited for Pikachu to get onto his shoulder. Once on,
Ash motioned to head to it. "Come on, what are we waiting
for?"

Unknown to the group however, the whole place was nothing more than a
trap by a trio of familiar thieves. Sitting in one of the nearby
trees, Team Rocket watched as the twerps left for their latest plan
to capture Pikachu.

"That was too easy, those twerps won't know what hit them," Jessie
bragged as she started to climb down the tree.

"It's amazing to see just how dumb they really are," James added as
he pulled out more of the fliers. "Who just builds a training resort
in the middle of nowhere?"

"We'll be on the boss's good side for sure after this," Meowth added
as he pictured Giovani being amazed at all of the powerful pokemon.
"We can't mess this one up!"

"Right!" The trio cried out before running off to make sure they beat
the twerps to the building.

* * *

><p>"I-Is this the right place?" Ash asked as he looked at the
building before looking at Serena for an answer.<p>

"It is the only building in the area..." she muttered before closing
the travel guide. "It doesn't look anything like the picture, but
maybe the inside looks nicer."

They were right, based on the picture, they were expecting a much
better building than what they arrived to. Windows were broken, the
paint on the building was peeling and it looked like the yard work
had never been done based on the length of the grass.

Looking at the building, Ash decided that it would be best to enter
the building. "We won't be learning anything about this place by just
standing around," he told everyone before walking into the
building.

"Hello, is anyone here!?" Ash called out as they stood in the lobby.
The insides looked just as bad as the outside. The paint was peeling



and there was a thick layer of dust everywhere. "We're here for the
training resort!"

"Maybe we have the wrong place, Ash," Clemont said as the group
started to make their way for the exit. "Anyway, we should really
continue onto Vanquier Town so Ash can register for the
league."

But, before they could leave, two bellboys appeared right in the
lobby. "Sorry for keeping you waiting," the first said. He was
dressed in an orange and yellow outfit with a matching yellow hat. He
had purple hair and was wearing sunglasses.

"Yes, we're truly sorry," the second added. She was dressed in the
same exact style, only she had magenta hair that reached down her
back. "You see, we recently inherited this business from our father.
We've been busy renovating it."

"Hi, my name's Ash and this is my partner Pikachu," he introduced
himself as the group did their introductions.

"I'm Serena."

"My name's Bonnie. And this is Dedenne."

"Nice to meet you, my name's Clemont."

"Oh, please stay the night won't you?" The first bellboy asked as he
got on the ground and pleaded with them. "Since reopening, we haven't
had one person stay."

Getting on the ground next to the first one was the second bellboy.
"Please, it'll be on us. Free of charge. We'll even throw in a free
pokemon checkup."

"Well, it is starting to get late out," Clemont stated as he looked
out the windows. "What do you think Ash?"

"I think we should try it. We did come all the way here," he said
while giving a thumbs up to his friend.

"Oh thank you very much," the bellboys stated as they placed a tray
in front of the trainers. "Please, allow us to give the checkup right
now, it'll only last a few moments."

"And while she's taking care of that, why don't you all try out our
new massage chairs," the first bellboy stated, bringing them over to
four huge chairs. "We just had them imported from Unova."

"A massage does sound nice," Serena muttered as she sat down first,
followed by the others.

Listening from under the lobby's desk was Meowth, waiting for the
chance to strike. "Bingo! Now we got them," he stated, pressing a
button that was under the desk.

"Now all of you head right into this room, the checkup will begin in
one second," the female bellboy said, placing all of pokeballs down
in a room along with Pikachu and Dedenne. "I'll be back in one
second, I just need to go check on the sweets."



As if on cue, Chespin appeared from his pokeball, his mouth watering
from the thoughts of treats. Deciding not to wait, the grass type
followed the bellboy out the door, unaware that one of the pokemon
left. Before Pikachu could follow him, the door was shut and
locked.

* * *

><p>"W-what's going on!?" Ash called out. They had all been enjoying
a nice massage when these metal clamps pinned them to the chairs
unable to move. "Let us go!"<p>

"I'm going to leave a horrible review!" Bonnie cried out as she
kicked her feet.

Both of the bellboys had returned to the main room, but something
seemed different from before. They didn't seem to be as nice,
instead, a look of pure joy was crossing their faces. Within an
instant, they ripped off their clothes, revealing themselves as
Jessie and James.

"Prepare for trouble, this business is a bust," Jessie started off as
she pretended to sweep the floors.

"Make it double, your reviews won't bother us," James added in as he
swept in the opposite direction.

"To protect the world from devastation."

"To unite all people within our nation"

"To denounce the evils of truth and love."

"To extend our reach to the stars above."

"Jessie."

"And James."

"Team Rocket blasts off at the speed of light."

"Surrender now or prepare to fight."

"Meowth, that's right!"

"Wobbuffett!"

The four of them finished the motto before the walls around the
building started to collapse. To the surprise of everyone, all of
their pokemon were trapped inside of a glass box attached to Team
Rocket's balloon. Team Rocket quickly jumped into their balloon as
they prepared to leave.

"We hate to just leave you all tied up," Jessie started to say as she
pointed down to the glass box. "But, we need to deposit our
paycheck."

"So, let's get out of here before they become pains in our necks!"
James added in as he watched the twerps struggle to get free.



"We'd love to talk some more, but you'll have to take a rain check,"
Meowth added in as he pressed a button to start the balloon's engine,
only for nothing to happen.

"Meowth! Why isn't anything happening!?" Jessie cried out as they
waited to move.

"I don't know," he replied before looking over the engines. "It says
we're out of fuel!"

"But how?" James asked as he looked at the same readings. "I watched
you fill them up this morning."

"Chespin, ches!" The grass type cried out as he walked from behind
the glass box. "Chespin!"

"Chespin's saying he poked holes in our fuel tanks while were
talking!" Meowth translated as they watched the grass type run over
to his trainer. "Do you know how much work goes into maintaining this
thing!?" He yelled at Chespin, only to receive no answer.

"Nice job, Chespin. But, we still need to stop Team Rocket," Clemont
stated while Chespin picked the locks on all of the chairs.

"Oh no you don't! Gourgeist, shadow ball!" Jessie angrily yelled
while tossing out a pokeball. The grass and ghost type emerged from
the pokeball and immediately fired off the ghost type attack.

"Dodge it Chespin!" Clemont cried out. "Then use pin
missile."

Chespin rolled to his left, barely avoiding the attack. Jumping onto
his feet, Chespin stiffened the spikes on his head as they started to
glow white. In an instant, a half a dozen white orbs engulfed in
green light.

"Okay, Inkay, psybeam!" James yelled, tossing out his pokeball. The
revolving pokemon emerged, immediately turning upside down and fired
off a streaky blue beam.

The two attacks hit each other, causing an explosion to occur. Both
Chespin and Team Rocket's pokemon were thrown backwards. Getting back
onto his feet first, Chespin waited for Clemont's next
idea.

"Gourgeist, shadow ball!" Jessie cried out. Her patience was being
tested right now. They were all set to get away with everyone, but
then Chespin ruined it all.

"Quick, Chespin, drop onto your back!" Clemont ordered
quickly.

"Ches," the grass type responded before dropping onto his back. Doing
so allowed him to dodge the shadow ball by sliding right underneath
it.

"Now, Inkay, psybeam!" James continued on.

Inkay launched off the blue beam as Chespin laid on the ground.



Clemont watched as the attack was about to hit Chespin and thought of
a new idea.

Taking a cue from Ash, Clemont decided to try and adapt during the
battle. "Chespin, spin while using vine whip!"

The spiny nut pokemon extended the two vines from the side of his
head and hit them against the ground, starting his momentum. Now
spinning, Chespin kept it going along with the vine whip attack, to
create what appeared to be a twister made out of vines. Clemont
watched on, hoping that the idea would work.

The psybeam crashed into the cylinder of vines, causing no damage at
all to Chespin just like Clemont hoped for. Using the confusion to
his advantage, Clemont went on the offensive.

"Now, Chespin, pin missile!" He cried out.

Chespin jumped onto his feet and launched off the white orbs. Clemont
watched as Gourgeist and Inkay both destroyed a few, but the
explosion knocked them back into Jessie and James respectively. But,
that wasn't his target. The inventor let out a small smile when the
remaining pin misses struck the glass cube, cracking it.

"Ash, here's your chance," he told his friend while pointing to the
small crack.

"Alright!' Ash cried out as he pumped his right fist. "Pikachu, use
iron tail!"

"Pika!" The electric type cried out as his tail glowed white and
stiffened up Jumping into the air, Pikachu performed a front flip as
his tail smashed against the cracked surface, completely destroying
it.

"Chespin, grab the tray of pokeballs, Dedenne, and Pikachu with vine
whip!" Clemont commanded.

Chespin moved quickly as his vines wrapped around Pikachu, Dedenne
and the tray that held the other pokeballs. The grass type quickly
pulled the vines back as Pikachu and the pokeballs landed in front of
Ash and the others.

"Clemont, Chespin, nice work," Ash said as he looked at the duo.
"Now, Pikachu, use thunderbolt!"

Pikachu jumped up into the air as his body started to glow with
electricity. "Pika... Chuuuu!" It cried out as a bolt of electricity
shot off of his body and struck Team Rocket.

"Looks like Team Rocket's blasting off again!" The trio yelled out as
they flew off into the distance with their pokemon.

* * *

><p>The group had set up camp not too far from the building and had
just finished dinner. Now sitting around a campfire, Bonnie decided
to bring up the events from earlier today.<p>

"Clemont, where'd you think of having Chespin spin?" Bonnie asked as



she played with the grass type. "Wherever you did, that was
great."

Clemont was a little embarrassed by the attention. "Oh... it was
nothing," he said while rubbing his neck. "I just thought 'what would
Ash do' in that situation and that's what I thought of."

"Clemont, thank you," Ash said as he looked over at the inventor.
"Not only did you and Chespin save Pikachu and the other pokemon, but
you reminded me of a few techniques I used while battling."

"I-I did?" He asked, surprised by Ash's statement.

Ash nodded his head in agreement. "Yeah. When you had Chespin spin
while using Vine Whip, it reminded me of what I used to call counter
shield. You see, I would have a pokemon spin on the ground while
using an attack. Like, Pikachu using thunderbolt. In doing so, it
would launch an attack while also providing a shield from
attacks."

"Maybe you could teach me how to use it in my performances," Serena
asked as she thought of Pancham doing his spinning while launching an
attack. "It could make for a good display."

"Sure," Ash responded before thinking about his other technique. "I
could also show you spin dodging, but that might not be useful for
performances."

"Spin... dodging?" Serena asked as she eyed the boy.

Realizing that he forgot to explain it, Ash rubbed the back of his
neck. "Right, spin dodging is when to head right at an opponent and
at the last second you spin either right or left to avoid it and get
behind the opponent. It leaves them open to be hit easily."

"Wow, Ash, if you had strategies like this, why didn't you use them
during your gym battles?" Clemont asked as that thought hit him. "It
could have come in handy during a couple of your matches."

"Well... To be honest, I kind of... forgot about them," he answered
sheepishly, as he rubbed his neck. "I haven't used them in about two
years now. But, it's better late than never to try out a new idea,"
he answered as he headed towards the open field.

"Ash, where are you heading? It's night time now," Serena called out
as the boy started to make it further away from the campfire.

"Don't worry, I just want to do a little training with my pokemon,"
he said, flashing a smile. "I want to show them all the spin dodge
and counter shield techniques."

"Can't it wait until the morning?" She asked even though she knew the
answer.

Shaking his head while letting out a chuckle, Ash started to talk.
"I'll only be training for a little longer."

"_You never change do you, Ash?" _She thought while watching her
crush train, using the light from the campfire to see tiny bits of
his training.



* * *

><p><strong>That's chapter one. I'm not going to lie, some of the
dialogue might be OOC for some of them. I had a hard time writing for
Bonnie because, well, I just have no clue what to have her say, so
sorry for that. Story wise, I don't know how many chapters it'll
have. I know I want to cover the league and any events that take
place after, but I have a few different ideas for things that may
happen, but I'm still on the fence for some of them.<strong>

**Just a little explanation, I named the Kalos league as the Vanquier
Conference because Vanquier is a respelling of the French word
Vainqueur, or Champion. I wanted to continue with the French theme of
Kalos while also tying it into the conference being equivalent to the
League in game.**

**Thank you to everyone who read this story, please leave a review
letting me know what you enjoyed and what I can improve on.**

    2. Old Faces, New Places!

**Welcome back everyone. I am actually surprised at how many people
actually read the first chapter in just a few days. I never expected
that or the fact to have 10 favorites and eight followers after just
one chapter. Thank you all. Anyway, onto the next chapter.**

**But, before you guys read this chapter, you should probably go
watch XYZ episode 22. It is now one of my favorites of this series.
Just a fun episode.**

* * *

><p>"There it is! I can see the stadium from here!" Ash cried out as
his small group emerged from a cave. They had been traveling through
it during the day, as it was faster than going around the entire
mountain. "Come on, let's get going!"<p>

Serena emerged from the cave and saw exactly what Ash was talking
about. At the bottom of the hill was a town sitting next to a lake
and it looked like it was getting ready for the league. The shops and
restaurants lined the streets, with a Pokemon Center right in the
middle of it.

But, what really caught her eye was what Ash was looking at. Down on
the lake was a bridge that attached to the mainland and went across
to an island. On the island was a large white stadium, meant for the
finals section of the League, but if you didn't know better you would
have mistaken it for a castle. The building was made out of white
polished stone and sat in the middle of the island. On the top,
battlements ran around the entire structure, while a barbican was
placed, an arched walk way having been built into it, as an entrance
into the stadium. To top it all off, there were two stained glass
windows right in the center, one of Xerneas and the other of
Yveltal.

On the island were other buildings as well. From the main stadium,
Serena could make out four smaller domed structures, those must have
been for the preliminaries as they were smaller than the center



stadium. Then, she noticed a small set of fenced in dirt fields and
wondered what those were for. Deciding not to waste time, she
continued to look around the island to see what else was on it.
Directly behind the main stadium appeared to be a large Pokemon
Center, probably filled with enough Nurse Joys to help out over the
next week plus. Finally, not too far from the Center, she noticed
hundreds of small square houses. All of them had been built out of
the same stone that the main stadium was and the whole island created
a picture of a medieval era.

Sighing, Serena started to walk towards Ash now that Clemont had made
it out of the cave. _"Here it is," _she thought while flashing Ash a
smile of excitement for him. _"The Kalos League. Once this is over...
Ash will... leave," _she caught herself thinking. _"I can't think
like that. I need to be strong for Ash, he'd worry if he saw me all
upset. He doesn't need any distractions right now."_

Serena then let a genuine smile cross her face as she watched Bonnie
pull Clemont along as they ran down the hill after Ash. "Look at him,
he's waited for this for a long time, and he's already got his next
plan ready to become a Pokemon Master," she muttered before letting a
sigh escape. "I wish I knew what my next step was. Do I stay in
Kalos, or do I travel to another region and learn more while
training? But, do other regions even have showcases?"

At that moment, Ash looked around as he felt like something was
missing. Just like his senses were telling him, something was
missing. Serena had stopped walking down the hill and was just
standing there, looking down at the sight of the League. Seeing this,
Ash decided to walk back up the hill, walking past Bonnie and
Clemont.

"Ash, where you going?" Bonnie asked as she let go of Clemont's arm.
"The League is this way."

"She's right Ash," Clemont added in as he loosened his arm up. It had
started to hurt after Bonnie tugged it, along with the rest of him,
down the hill. "You need to go & register right away."

"We've got plenty of time, Clemont," Ash responded as he continued
walking up the hill. "You guys go on ahead, I'll meet you in the
town, down next to the bridge."

Unsure of what was happening, Clemont just nodded his head. "If you
say so, Ash. We'll wait for you at the bridge." With that, the lemon
siblings were gone.

"Pikachu, you mind joining them for right now?" He asked, but his
best friend didn't even question it and instead chased after the
Lumiose Gym leader and his sister.

* * *

><p>"<em>I still have Palermo's offer..." <em>Serena thought before
being jolted from her thoughts. Looking around, she realized that the
sound was none other than Ash. Serena looked at her crush and
wondered just how long he had been there. "Ash, what are you
doing?"

"I was going to ask you the same thing," he joked before rubbing the



bottom of his nose. He turned to look at the same view Serena had,
the entire conference grounds were right there. Everything he had
worked for was right in front of him. "Serena, are you alright. The
past few weeks, sometimes you get a little spaced out."

Mentally cursing herself for making it so obvious, Serena quickly
thought up a reason. "It's about Palermo's offer to train me," she
partially lied. That was on her mind often, but not as much as Ash
leaving once the League ended. "I know it's a once in a lifetime
chance, but, I also want to become Kalos Queen my way. Sometimes I
wish I was as strong as you."

"Serena, you are strong," he said, surprising her a bit. "You know
how many performers would jump at that offer just because Palermo is
well known. They wouldn't care about doing it their way if it meant
winning. That's where you're strong, being able to do what you think
is best for yourself and not what everyone else thinks."

Serena listened to his words. She could tell that Ash meant
everything he was saying. There were performers who would just drop
whatever made them unique just to win. But, there was still something
she had to tell him. "Ash..."

"Yeah, Serena?" He asked back, somewhat curious about what his friend
could be thinking. He felt like there was more she needed to get off
her chest, but he didn't want to push the issue too much.

"I-I'd just like to say... thank you," she said after pausing for a
second. She was going to bring up about her worrying about him
leaving, but reminded herself to not distract her. "This talk, it
really helped me clear my head."

"Anytime. What are friends for?" He asked, flashing a smile at the
young performer. "Now, we should really go meet up with Clemont and
Bonnie. They're probably getting bored by now."

Ash wouldn't admit it, but, Serena had a calming effect on him right
now. He was actually feeling a little nervous himself as well. Last
year, he had traveled to Unova to compete in the Unova League and its
Vertress Conference. He had just came off a top 4 finish in Sinnoh
and felt confident about his chances. That confidence may have been
his downfall, by the time the league rolled around, his Pokemon
weren't trained nearly as well as he did in Sinnoh and ended up
regressing to only the top 8. He believed that he let his Pokemon
down. He knew he had to do better this time, but the reminder of how
Unova ended still creeped into his mind.

* * *

><p>"What took you so long!?" Bonnie asked as her arms flailed around
wildly. "Do you know how many trainers already arrived!? You're going
to miss out on registering."<p>

"Relax, Bonnie," Clemont sighed as he lifted his little sister up
with his aipom arm. "There isn't a set number of participants. No
matter how many people register, Ash can still register up until 5pm
of the night before the competition."

"Well, why didn't you tell me earlier?" Bonnie asked as she crossed
her arms. She hated being lifted off the ground by this device. She



hadn't even done anything wrong.

Clemont wiped a few beads of sweat off of his face before replying.
"Because I didn't have a chance, with you proposing to every female
trainer that walked this way."

"Well is it my fault you need someone strong to take care of you?"
Bonnie retorted.

Ash and Serena realized they should have gotten there sooner, but
there was nothing they could do about it now. Before speaking, Ash
bent over so that Pikachu could climb up onto his shoulder like
always. "Bonnie," Ash stated to try and get her to calm down. "It's
fine, you were just looking out for me. Why don't we go and get
registered. That way, we can go get settled in at our hotel
room."

"Plus," Serena added as she walked forward from behind Ash. "I bet
there's a lot of cute Pokemon all over the island."

"You're right," she agreed as another thought came to her mind.
"Plus, I'll eventually find a wife for Clemont at the rate I'm
working at."

"Bonnieee," Clemont moaned as he lowered his head. "Please, don't
embarrass me here of all places."

With that, the entire group crossed the wooden bridge and made their
way over to the Pokemon Center. Getting a closer view of the stadium
only helped its beauty as the sight of the sun shining off the lake
helped paint a beautiful background for the elegant stadium. They
didn't stop to look however, heading straight for the Center so Ash
could register.

* * *

><p>"Hi, I'd like to register for the Vanquier Conference," Ash
stated proudly as he handed over both his badge case and his
pokedex.<p>

Nurse Joy took both items and looked them over. She placed the
pokedex into a scanner where it showed all the information Ash
entered when he first registered for the League plus the badges he
obtained.

Looking into the case to make sure the badges matched those
registered, Nurse Joy smiled and handed the items back to their
owner. "Congratulations, Ash Ketchum from Pallet Town, you have
officially registered for the Vanquier Conference." She then reached
under the desk and pulled out a keycard. "Here's the key to your
hotel room. It's building number 97 in the Red block."

"Thanks," Ash replied as he reached for the key. He was about to
leave so that he and his friends could place their belongings away,
but a thought came to his head. "Um, Nurse Joy, you wouldn't happen
to have extras for each room would you?"

"Well, we keep a second copy in the event you get locked out. Why?"
She asked as she showed him the extra key.



Ash let out a light chuckle as he pointed over to his three friends
sitting at a table. "You see, my friends came with me and I'd like
them to have a key in the event we get separated," he
stated.

Understanding the reasoning behind it, Nurse Joy didn't say anything
as she handed the key over to the young trainer.

* * *

><p>"This is our hotel room?" Bonnie asked as she entered the small
house. Well, on the outside it looked small, but the inside made it
seem huge.<p>

Walking into the house, there was immediately a small living room
with a computer, TV and a couch, though it was unlikely anyone
competing would spend much time in their hotel room. Directly across
the room was a dining room table big enough to fit at least five
people and had a Kitchen attached to it. Down the hallway were three
bedrooms, all with two beds in them and at the other end of the hall,
there was a bathroom. The walls were all painted white and had
hardwood floors.

"This place is ten times nicer than the hotel we got during the
Master Class," Serena stated as she looked around the house. "Why
would anyone need a hotel room this big?"

Ash laughed as he also toured the building. It wasn't the first time,
but he learned that every League he competed in had different
lodging. "The League committee likes to have us be nice and cozy.
This is their biggest event of the year."

"That is a good point," Clemont stated as he placed his bag in one of
the bedrooms and came back to the living room. "The majority of the
League's income does come from the League each year. It would only
make sense to reward the trainers somehow."

"Wait," Serena started to say as she came around the corner and sat
down on the couch. "Why would the League be charging for people to
watch the Conference championships?"

"They need the money to pay everyone who helped make it a success.
From the referees all the way down to the gym leaders," Clemont
explained as he fixed his glasses.

"Wait, you get paid Clemont?" Bonnie asked, having never heard about
this before. "If that's the case, why does dad work at his
shop?"

"Yes and no Bonnie. Since I'm technically underage, all of my
earnings are placed into a trust fund until I become of age but dad
could use it if he needed to. Why dad still works, I guess he likes
it," he said, finishing his explanation.

As everyone else sat down, Ash came from out of the Kitchen with some
food. "The best part is they give you this card," he said, flashing
what looked to be a credit card with a pokeball logo on the front.
"Everything is free for all trainers competing as long as you use the
card. But, it gets returned at the end."



"Enough about all this money talk, I'm bored," Bonnie stated. At
first she was fascinated that Clemont got paid while Clembot did his
job, but once it got into funds and these money card things, it lost
her interest. "Let's go do something fun."

"Well, I was going to get some last minute training in," Ash
explained as he pulled a chair out from the table and sat on
it.

Serena silently sighed at the statement. That was like Ash, these
past few weeks had been nothing but training and instead of enjoying
himself, he wanted to go train. "Ash, why don't we all go do
something fun for today. Then you can train tomorrow?" Serena asked
as she looked at him, practically pleading with him with just her
blue eyes.

Ash could tell his friends wanted to do something with him, but when
he saw Serena stare at him with her eyes, for some reason he couldn't
say no. "Sure. I guess that sounds like a good idea. The league
doesn't start for another two days anyways. But, what should we
do?"

"Does that card work across the bridge?" Bonnie asked as she eyed the
piece of plastic in Ash's hand.

"Yeah, I'd just need to show them my badges if they questioned me
about it," he explained, pulling the badge case out, already getting
an idea where this was headed.

"Well, on the way in I saw this small fair that was all built. It had
a Ferris wheel and booths and games," Bonnie started to say, her eyes
sparkling with excitement. "It looked like there was so much to do
there."

"That does sound like fun," Serena added in as she went to grab her
backpack.

Ash sighed as his three friends all left to grab their things. "They
do make things interesting, don't they Pikachu?"

"Pika Pi?" It asked, confused by the statement. What was Ash meaning
by that? Did he like all of the crazy antics his friends had, or was
he growing tired of it?

"Not in a bad way Pikachu," Ash immediately explained as he saw
Pikachu's face. "In the kind of way how you know you're always going
to have fun with them." Right as Ash finished his sentence, his three
friends had made it back, ready to go to the fair.

* * *

><p>"Look, Clemont, that Ferris wheel is almost as big as Prism
Tower," Bonnie said out of amazement. "Can we go on it
next?"<p>

"Bonnie, slow down, it isn't going anywhere is it? The man said the
whole fair is opened until the end of the League. And, there is no
way that is anywhere close in size to my Prism Tower," Clemont
reasoned with his sister. She was having a ton of fun, well everyone
was, but she was also hyped up on cotton candy.



Ash however appeared to be deep in thought no matter what he was
doing. Whether it be the bumper cars or even his now melted ice
cream, Ash had the same look on his face.

"Hey Ash," Serena called out, snapping him out of his trance. "We're
all going on the Ferris Wheel now, you coming?" she asked.
Truthfully, she couldn't have asked for a better time for them to go
on this ride, the sun was just starting to set and the sky was
beautiful. She was hoping to sit at the top once the sky got really
pretty during the time between sunset and night.

"Huh?" He asked before shaking his head. What were they talking
about? He had drifted off deep into his thoughts as he tried thinking
of strategies to use in this Conference. "Sorry, Serena, I got
distracted. Sure, let's all get on the Ferris Wheel."

With no line, the group made it all the way to the front rather
quickly. In fact, most of the seats were empty on the ride.

"Mr. Worker, can I go by myself?" Bonnie asked the employee. She
didn't really want to go by herself, but instead she had a little
plan for Serena.

"Oh no, Bonnie," Clemont said as the duo walked forward. "You're too
young to go by yourself. Come on, I'll sit with you," he said,
unaware that he literally fell for Bonnie's plan.

"Hey, Serena, it's our turn," Ash told her as he made his way towards
their cart. Getting in slowly, Ash climbed onto the far side while
Serena was able to see the sun setting from her seat.

Thoughts started to run through Serena's head as she sat across from
her crush. _"It's just us, up on a Ferris Wheel. With the sun setting
behind us. Could I get any luckier?" _She asked herself, only to see
the same look Ash had on all day reappear on his face.

"Ash," Serena called out, hoping to get his attention. Unfortunately,
he either ignored her or didn't hear her. She decided to try again,
but louder. "Ash!" This time it worked, jumping out of his seat, Ash
looked over at the girl who was holding back a laugh. "What's on your
mind? Whatever it is, it seems to be bothering you."

Ash couldn't help but chuckle and scratch his cheek. "Well, you see
Serena, I completely paid no attention to the fact that I have only
five pokemon on me right now. I was so busy training Noibat until it
evolved and then learning that strange transformation with Greninja
that I never thought about another capture," he explained as the
Ferris wheel came to a stop at the top.

The sun was now setting right at the perfect moment Serena had hoped
for. The bright red and orange colors mixed in the sky with the blue
night sky, creating a beautiful scene. But, Serena wasn't paying
attention to that, instead she was trying to help Ash.

"But, Ash," she started to say before laughing at his dilemma. She
felt bad for laughing, but how couldn't she? He was worried about
having five pokemon, but back in Pallet Town he had the pokemon from
his previous journeys to call upon. "You said you traveled to five
other regions, why not use those pokemon as well," she explained,



smiling at him.

Both Ash and Pikachu looked at each other, their jaws hanging open.
How did they both not even think about using the others that were
back at Professor Oak's lab? Mentally slapping himself, Ash pictured
all of his pokemon ready to battle.

"That's right!" Ash cried out as he thought about all of the
different team combinations he could do now. Not even thinking, Ash
acted out of instinct next. Standing up as they were stopped still,
Ash made his way over to Serena and hugged her. "Thanks, Serena,
you're amazing! You don't realize how much I was thinking about
it."

"I-it was... n-nothing," Serena managed to get out her face had
turned so red, you might have thought she had a bad sunburn. She knew
she wouldn't be able to say anything else, her heart was beating too
fast now because of her joy. Here she was, sitting in a Ferris wheel
during a sunset getting a hug from Ash, she had just asked if sitting
with him could get any better and then this happened. Her whole body
felt warm from the hug, almost like it could just melt from the
heat.

Letting go, Ash acted like it was no big deal and sat back down on
his side of the Ferris wheel. The two trainers sat quietly for the
rest of the ride.

* * *

><p>"So, Ash, you want to switch your Pokemon around?" Professor Oak
asked as he talked over the video phone to Ash.<p>

"Yeah," the young trainer responded as he pumped his fist. "Last time
I did, I made it to the top 4 in Sinnoh. Hopefully this time I'll
make it further."

"That's the spirit, Ash. I'll send over five random pokemon at a
time, but first you'll need to send over some of your own."

Ash understood, he was only able to hold onto six pokemon at a time
as stated by League rules and he didn't want to break any rules like
that a day before the matches began. "They're all ready to be
transported," Ash said as electrical energy surged through the
pokeballs before they disappeared. Within a second, five new
pokeballs replaced the four that just left. "I received them all
safely."

"As did I," Oak replied as he looked at the pokeballs. "I've never
had the chance to truly study pokemon native to Kalos. This'll be
fun."

"Thanks, Professor Oak," Ash said as he ended the call. Walking
outside to the Pokemon Center's practice field, Ash met his
friends.

"So, Ash, did you switch out your team?" Clemont asked as he tried to
keep an energetic Bonnie from knocking anyone over.

"Yeah, the best part is, Professor Oak didn't tell me which one's he
sent over, so it'll be a surprise for me as well," he explained



before tossing the pokeballs into the air. The capture devices opened
up as a flash of blue light emerged from the pokeballs.

Ash waited until the light died down to even try and look at the
pokemon. However, his pokemon didn't wait for him, charging right at
him. Ash looked quickly to see the small stampede coming at him, but
instead of getting out of the way, he let them get on top of
him.

Among the first batch of pokemon were Bulbasaur, Kingler, Tauros,
Gible and Noctowl. "Guys, it's great to see you all again," Ash
stated as he got up from underneath the pile of pokemon. "Let me
introduce you to my new friends, they're Clemont, Bonnie and Serena,"
he said, pointing at each one.

"Ash, this is an amazing group of pokemon, but what's with the
disposable camera?" Clemont asked as he eyed the camera in Ash's
hand.

"I like to take pictures of my pokemon before a big tournament. That
way I can picture who to use in what situations and how my team looks
when I use certain pokemon together," the boy from Pallet explained
as he put the camera away for now.

"Oh, Ash, Gible is so cute," Bonnie cried out as she went to give it
a hug.

"Wait, Bonnie!" he cried out, trying to stop her, but it was too
late.

"Hey, let go!" She cried out as she tried to get Gible to let go of
her hair. When she went to give it a hug, Gible had tried to bite her
head like he does to Ash, but the girl pulled away. The dragon type
was now hanging onto the loose end of Bonnie's hair.

"Yeah, I should have warned you sooner," Ash apologized as he walked
over to the young girl. "Gible likes to nibble on things. Trust me,
I've had him biting on my head plenty of times." He was then able to
make Gible let go, without causing any harm.

Looking down at his five Pokemon, Ash couldn't help but get excited
for this League. "Alright guys, we're going to start with some
special training to get ready for tomorrow!" he explained, pumping
his fist into the air, all of his pokemon copying in some
form.

Before Ash could even say anything else, a small cube fell from the
sky as it turned into a giant net, holding all of his pokemon
hostage.

"Hey, what's the bright idea, I'm trying to train for the league!"
Ash called out. He didn't know for sure who did it, but from all his
experiences he had a good idea.

"Prepare for trouble, these leagues are a bore!" A familiar female
voice called out.

"And make it double, we're banging down your pokehouse doors!" The
male voice joined in as a Meowth shaped balloon became visible.



"To protect the world from devastation."

"To unite all people within out nations."

"To denounce the evils of truth and love."

"To extend our reach to the stars above."

"Jessie."

"And James."

"Team Rocket blasts off at a champion's speed of might"

"Surrender now or prepare for one elite fight"

"Meowth, that's right."

"Pancham use dark pulse!" Serena called out once they had finished
their silly motto. She wasn't in the mood for it today. Ash was
busying training for the league and then these clowns show up and try
to take his pokemon. "Then follow up with stone edge on that
rope."

Pancham threw the purple and black waves right into the front of the
balloon, causing a hole to form on it. Without wasting anytime,
Pancham slammed his fists into the ground, creating a large stone,
tall enough to cut the rope that had Ash's pokemon attached to the
Balloon.

Without anything weighing them down, Team Rocket's balloon started to
fly all around in the sky until finally vanishing out of sight.
"Looks like Team Rocket's blasting off again!"

Ash ran over to the net that his pokemon were trapped in. He
carefully made a hole large enough to get a few of them out before
trying to make it even bigger. After a few minutes, the whole group
was freed.

"Thanks for saving them all, Serena," Ash thanked her before heading
off to train with his team. He wanted to make sure they were all in
good shape after not being used for so long.

Serena smiled while watching Ash off in the distance. His
determination was always contagious no matter how bad you felt. Just
watching him could make you feel better. But today, Serena was
feeling anything but upset. How could she be upset? She was hugged by
Ash last night. Maybe something lucky will happen this week after
all.

* * *

><p>"Ash, there's still one more shot left on your camera!" Serena
called out once they all returned to the hotel room. "What are you
going to do with it?"<p>

"Don't worry, I've got a plan. Just follow me, that includes you
Clemont and Bonnie," he said, leading everyone outside. He then led
them all the way down to the stadium in the center of the island.
"Excuse me, can you take a picture of me and my friends?" He asked a



passing trainer. He then lined up with his friends, right in between
Serena and Clemont.

"Sure," the trainer replied as he looked through the lens. "On the
count of three. One... Twoâ€¦ Three!" He said, pushing the button to
take the picture.

* * *

><p><strong>Reviews:<strong>

**UCCMaster: Thanks, I hope it can live up to the potential. Anyways,
I never knew the anime actually gave it a conference name, I must
have missed it. But, I'm keeping it as Vanquier.**

**Guest: Thanks a lot. I've wanted to write an Amourshipping fanfic
for a while, but haven't because I didn't want to write any kind of
OOC moment. **

* * *

><p><strong>If the Amourshipping part of the story seems slow, that's
because I want to build it up like how (hopefully) the anime does. If
I were to just write Ash as having feelings that were obvious right
away, it just wouldn't feel right to me. Also I got the idea for
pictures from another story. <strong>_**Amourshipping: One Day Off
**_**by 123pearlshipping. You should check it out, it's a great
story.**

**Thanks for reading the chapter everyone. I hope you all enjoyed the
chapter. Please leave a review saying what you like and how I can
improve. **

**Next Time: Hey there it's me Ash! The Vanquier Conference is just
starting, but I can't help but feel so excited. Not only that, but I
run into some old friends of mine from my Kalos journey. Next time
"Let the Games Begin!"**

    3. Let the Games Begin!

**Welcome back everyone. Last time we saw Ash finally arrive at the
League and today, we begin the league portion of this story.
Enjoy!**

* * *

><p>"Here you go, Ash, the film's all developed," Nurse Joy stated as
she handed over an envelope filled with the pictures from earlier in
the day. He had gotten lucky, this Center had a place to develop
photos, otherwise he would have been out of luck. "I also did the
request you asked for."<p>

"Thank you Nurse Joy," Ash responded as he took the envelope. Opening
it up, Ash looked through all of the pictures. All of his pokemon
were present, but that wasn't what he was interested in. Skimming
through the pictures, he stopped when he came to a certain one. It
was the last one they had taken, the one of him and his friends in
front of the stadium. He counted the copies to make sure there were
four and there were. Now relieved, he placed the pictures back in and



walked to his hotel room.

* * *

><p>"I wonder what's taking Ash so long," Clemont asked as he
finished preparing dinner. "He should have been back from the Pokemon
Center by now. We did tell him dinner would be ready by six
o'clock."<p>

"Relax Clemont," Bonnie started to say as she take a set of plates
and headed outside. What no one noticed on their first say was that
on the outside, the hotel rooms all had porches. With the wonderful
weather, they had decided to eat outside just as they did every day.
"This is Ash, he probably got distracted doing something. Like maybe
bringing Oshawott back here for me to play with him."

Just then, the door to hotel opened up with Ash standing in the
hallway. "Sorry I'm late. You wouldn't believe how busy the Pokemon
Center was with last minute registration," he lied to them. He didn't
like lying to his friends, but he also didn't want to ruin his
secret. This was something he did every year since his first time
competing at the Indigo Plateau Conference. It was just a little
thing to remember where their journey took them.

Clemont smiled as he watched his friend take his hat off. "It's
fine," he replied before handing a pitcher filled with juice to
Bonnie. "I bet it was busy, you left at around three o'clock and it
took you three hours just to get back here. But, you made it just in
time, the spaghetti is just finished."

"Alright!" Ash said, fists raised in front of his body. There was
nothing he liked more than a good meal, well, except for battling. He
was lucky, every time he traveled somewhere, he always met someone
who was a great chef. He never had to worry about making his own
food, which was probably a good thing since he wasn't so good in the
kitchen. "I can't wait for it, I'm starving!"

With that, the group headed outside where Serena was already setting
the table. Everyone sat down at the table they used every night and
started to grab some food.

They sat and ate, bringing up old stories from their time in Kalos
and about the League, wondering who Ash would have to face while
here. It was just like every night, where they forgot their worries
and just had a meal like a real family.

Once finished, Ash wiped has face and hands off before he went
inside, followed by Pikachu. Everyone wondered what Ash was doing, he
was never the first to leave the table unless he was going to train.
But he had already said he was taking the night off to rest up, since
the competition started tomorrow.

Once inside the hotel, Ash walked over to his bag which was leaning
against the table. "You ready Pikachu?" Ash asked his friend as he
grabbed the envelope out of his bag and handed it over to
Pikachu.

"Pika Pika!" It cried before walking alongside Ash as they headed
back outside. Once at the door, Pikachu trailed behind Ash, making
sure to hide the envelope.



"Ash, are you okay?" Serena asked as she looked at his plate. Sure,
he had about two plates of pasta, but even that seemed like Ash
hadn't eaten his usual serving. "You didn't eat as much as you
normally do."

Letting out a light Chuckle, Ash made his way back over to the table
with Pikachu. "Yeah I'm fine," he replied as he sat down. Truth is,
he always ate a little less on the night before the competition. He
didn't know if it was because of nerves or if it was to make sure he
wouldn't get sick. But, he always thought it was a little of both.
Sure, he had competed at many leagues before, but it still was a
little nerve wracking with all of the people watching.

Nodding down to Pikachu, who had been standing by Ash's chair, the
electric mouse understood the signal and climbed up and onto the
table. He then placed the envelope down on the table, making it
visible to everyone.

"Ash, are those the pictures?" Serena asked, wanting to look at them.
Ash had quite a few pokemon, and a few of them she really liked such
as Totodile, Buizel and Leavanny. "Can we look at them?"

"Yeah, that's why I had Pikachu grab them. I figured we could look at
them tonight," he said, handing the envelope over to his traveling
companions. "I just hope they all came out good."

The three Kalos natives looked through the pictures recognizing each
and every pokemon of Ash's after meeting them for the first time
yesterday. But, what really caught their attention was at the end of
the set. It was the picture of the four of them in front of the
stadium, but the reason it caught their attention was because there
were four of them.

Seeing the looks on their face, Ash rubbed underneath his nose and
smiled. "So, you found the extras?" He asked even though he already
knew the answer. "Every year I take a picture with my friends in
front of the main stadium at each Conference. It's just a way for us
to look back and see where our journey together led us. I hope you
guys like them," he said before remembering something. "Oh yeah,
Bonnie, there's an extra copy of Oshawott in there, I know how much
you think it's cute."

The three friends didn't know how to respond to Ash. Here he was, the
night before the league started and he was doing things like this.
This act of unselfishness stung a little for everyone. As best as
they hid it from Ash, all three of the Kalos natives knew that these
were the last few days with Ash.

""Ash, they're beautiful," Serena finally managed to say as she took
her copy out of the pile.

"I'll treasure it forever," Clemont said as he took his copy. "It'll
be a lasting memory of our friendship. Something that'll last the
tests of time."

Bonnie then took her two pictures and placed them in her bag. Ever
since Squishy left to be with its friend, her bag felt light. She had
grown close to the Zygarde Core, but knew she couldn't keep it from
being happy and let it go. "It's like we're one big family!" She



cried out while smiling.

* * *

><p>The rest of the night passed by rather fast, much to everyone's
surprise. After diner they had asked to see some of Ash's previous
League battles. Deciding to show them, Ash luckily found them on the
League's website, where they streamed previous Leagues. He showed
them some of the clips from the Silver Conference, Ever Grande
Conference, the Lily of the Valley conference and bits from both the
Indigo Plateau and Vertress Conferences.<p>

Needless to say, they were amazed at how much Ash continued to
improve over the years, never giving up in his dreams no matter what
situation occurred to push him back a step. Eventually, the time for
bed came and everyone went into their rooms. Serena roomed with
Bonnie, while Ash took his own room, leaving Clemont by himself.

Ash had wanted to room with Clemont like they did camping, but the
gym leader figured it would be better for Ash to have his own room.
That way he couldn't distract Ash from anything he was doing, whether
it was sleeping or thinking of a strategy. Giving in, Ash agreed with
his friend and now they were all fast asleep.

* * *

><p>"Pikachu is unable to battle," the referee declared as he pointed
to the opposite side of the field. "That means Lucario and Cameron
are the winners and will be advancing onto the next
round!"<p>

"Pi... ka," Pikachu muttered softly as Ash picked up his tired
friend. He felt bad, he let Ash down at the most important moment. He
tried with everything he had, but he just couldn't finish off
Lucario.

"It's alright, Pikachu," Ash said as he carefully walked off of the
field, making sure to keep Pikachu as comfortable as possible. "You
and everyone else gave it their best shot, that's all that matters,"
he told the electric type.

But a part of him felt disappointed. Not in his pokemon, but in
himself. _"How could I let this happen?" _He thought to himself as he
walked down the tunnel and back into the waiting room. _"I let them
all down. I should have prepared better!" _he told himself.

* * *

><p>At that moment, Ash woke up from his dream. Looking around, Ash
realized that he was just dreaming about that match again. Deciding
it was pointless to fall asleep again, Ash quietly got out of bed,
making sure to not wake Pikachu. Leaving his room, Ash headed for the
kitchen to get a drink of water before deciding to head outside. Just
staring at the night sky always helped to calm him
before.<p>

Opening the door, Ash quietly went out onto the deck and sat down,
just using this time to look up at the stars and relax.

Serena couldn't fall asleep. It was almost midnight now, and she had



been tossing and turning for almost an hour. Looking over at her
nightstand, she saw the picture that Ash had given all of them and
smiled. He was such a great person. _"I wish I could be as strong as
you when it comes to telling you my feelings," _she thought before
rolling onto her side and looking out the window. To her surprise,
there was Ash, sitting out on the deck all by himself, not even
Pikachu was with him.

Wondering what was up, Serena quietly got out of bed making sure to
not wake up Bonnie. She slowly moved across the room, grabbing her
sneakers and leaving. Once in the living room, she could move a
little more normal now, not needing to worry about Bonnie. Slipping
her shoes on, Serena quietly slipped out the kitchen door and onto
the deck.

In front of her was Ash, the boy who never seemed fazed by anything.
But, in this moment of time, he seemed just how she had at many
points during her quest to become Kalos Queen, broken and
worried.

Moving softly, Serena walked up to Ash and placed a hand on his
shoulder. Jumping, Ash turned around and saw Serena standing behind
him, much to his surprise.

"Oh, Serena," Ash said as he got up to get another chair for her. "I
didn't wake anyone, did I?"

"No," she replied as she sat down next to him. "I was up and saw you
out here. What are you doing, you should be sleeping."

"I can't," he said, letting out a slight laugh. "I have way too much
excitement for tomorrow!" He exclaimed, before remembering what time
it was. Quickly covering his mouth, he couldn't help but laugh. But,
to Serena's surprise, his eyes were giving off another
emotion.

"There's more to it," Serena said as she looked at Ash's eyes. "I can
tell by the look in your eyes. I had that same look before the
Dendemille Town Showcase and the Master Class. It's one of
nervousness, excitement, even a little bit of worry."

This time Ash let out a decent laugh. It wasn't a chuckle or a small
laugh, but his usual one. This one was full of energy. "I can't fool
you, can I, Serena?" Ash asked before sighing. "You see, I've
competed in five other League Conferences, but no matter how hard I
try, I keep falling just short. I'm worried about that happening
again. I don't want to disappoint my pokemon after everything they
went through."

"Ash," Serena started to say before looking up at the bright moon.
"You should know that none of your pokemon will ever be disappointed
in you as long as you give it your all. They adore you."

"Huh," Ash replied, he was a little confused. Yeah, he knew his
pokemon all cared for him, but wouldn't they get annoyed if after a
whole year of working hard it amounted to losing. "Still, it must get
frustrating for them."

"Ash, like I said, they all adore you," she repeated herself as she
thought back to the very beginning of their journey. "Look at how



they look up to you. Talonflame evolved just to protect you from
Moltres. You helped Hawlucha overcome its biggest problem even if he
wasn't your pokemon. You and Greninja share a deep bond, causing that
transformation and Noivern sees you as his father. Not to mention
what you did for Goodra. Ash, no matter what happens, they'll always
care for you because they are just like you."

Hearing these words helped to calm his nerves a little. Even though
Unova stung, he knew his pokemon weren't disappointed. His mind was
just making him nervous, but Serena helped him see the truth. "You're
right, they are just like me, all of them. And together we're going
to win this!" He then looked at Serena, she always knew what to say
at the right time. "Thank you."

"Ash, I didn't do anything. I just helped you remember why you and
your pokemon are so close. And how nothing will ever break that
bond," she explained, turning to look at the raven-haired trainer
with a smile. She was about to stand up and head back inside, but
something was keeping her from moving. Looking down, she noticed that
Ash was holding her arm, making it impossible to go
anywhere.

Looking sheepish, Ash looked up to Serena. "Do you mind staying out
here for just a little longer?" He asked while using his free hand to
scratch his face. He couldn't explain it, but right now he wanted
Serena right next to him.

"Sure, Ash," Serena replied, a small blush on her face. She figured
that the way Ash was acting was because of nerves, but she didn't
care. She was going to use every chance she had to spend time with
him until he went back to Kanto.

* * *

><p>A few hours passed as the duo just sat there in silence, looking
up at the night sky. Ash had finally relaxed for the first time since
getting to Vanquier Town. He liked this feeling, this calmness, if he
could, he'd like it to last forever Sighing, Ash looked over to
Serena to see that she had fallen asleep in the chair.<p>

"Let's get you somewhere comfortable," he muttered, making sure to
not wake her. Lifting her up carefully, Ash carried Serena as gently
as he could, placing her back on her bed. "Good night, Serena," he
said softly before closing the door to her room.

Ash made his way back to bed, finally able to get some sleep. Laying
in his bed, he thought back to his entire Kalos journey. Remembering
every gym battle they went through, the friends they made, the
lessons they learned. It had all led up to this very day. In less
than six hours, the opening ceremony would begin.

"This time, I'm winning it all!" He softly cried out before drifting
off to sleep.

* * *

><p>"This is so exciting," Bonnie said, leading everyone to the
stadium for the opening ceremonies. "I've watched them before on TV,
but Clemont would never take me to it in person."<p>



"Bonnie, that's because I couldn't leave the gym unattended, even if
we were closed. Think about Helioisk and the others," he answered as
Bonnie came to a stop. In front of her were two pathways. One said
competitors and the other said spectators.

"So, this is where we split up," Ash stated as he looked at the
signs. "After the ceremonies, meet up at the Pokemon Center, that way
we don't get lost."

"Good idea, Ash," Clemont said as they started to head down the
pathways for spectators. "Just don't forget about it."

"Don't worry, Clemont," a familiar voice stated from the crowd. "I'll
make sure he gets to the Pokemon Center." Dancing his way through the
crowd, Tierno emerged right in front of the group with Trevor and
Shauna making their way over as well.

"Tierno!" Ash cried out once he noticed the dancing trainer. With him
were Trevor and Shauna. "You guys made it in time!"

"Yeah, we made it here last night," Trevor stated before rubbing the
back of his head. "We would have been here sooner, but I saw a rare
pokemon and just had to take a picture of it."

"But now that we're here, I'm going to win the whole thing," Tierno
proudly stated as he finished with a pose. "I'll be waiting for the
chance to beat you Ash."

"I don't know who you are, but you'll have to get in line," another
voice cried out. Looking around, Ash and the others noticed a young
boy fighting his way through the crowd, but was having a difficult
time. "If anyone will be beating Ash, it'll be me."

"Sawyer, you're here as well! I was getting worried since I hadn't
seen you yet," Ash cried out. He was really looking forward to facing
off against this boy ever since their last battle where he revealed
that Sceptile could mega evolve.

"Of course and now that we're all here, I can't wait for our match
Ash!" Sawyer cried out, his excitement was taking over and he could
hardly control himself now. "Just wait until Sceptile and the others
show off their new strength."

"Don't be counting me out either," Trevor joined in, only to receive
shocked expressions from everyone but Tierno and Shauna.

They were all surprised that Trevor had also earned the required
number of badges to enter the league. He was a decent battler, but he
always seemed more fascinated in other aspects about pokemon.

"I didn't originally have plans on competing, but I decided to for
Charizard," Trevor started to explain as he opened up his badge case.
Ash had never seen most of the badges in there, the only exceptions
being the Bug badge and the Plant badge. "He and my other pokemon
help me out every day while taking pictures. So, I decided to enter
due to Charizard's love of battling."

"It doesn't matter who we have to face, Pikachu and I will win the
whole thing!" Ash cried out. All this talk about battling was only
getting him even more excited.



"Guys, I'd love to stand around and talk," Tierno stated as he looked
around at the crowd starting to die down. "But if we don't get in
there soon, we'll miss the opening."

"Tierno's right," Shauna said as she looked around. "And we'll end up
with bad seats. You boys get going, we'll be looking for you out
there." Shauna then started to walk into the stadium, Serena right
beside her. The two had already started talking about their
performances and how they could be improved.

"Good luck, Ash," Bonnie cried as she dragged Clemont along with her.
"Try and find us in the stands."

* * *

><p>Serena, Clemont, Bonnie and Shauna made their way up into the
stands, fighting through the crowds while they searched for seats.
The group of four continued their search until they finally found
four seats.<p>

"The view's great from here," Serena stated as they all sat down. The
seats were right in the middle of the stadium, allowing them to see
the entire field without having to move their head too much. They
were also right in the middle height wise. "We'll be able to see
everything from right here."

"Yeah, we'll be able to see Tierno, Trevor and the others perfectly
from here," Shauna added in as she sat down next to Serena. She was
about to say something else, but the sound of fireworks caused her to
stop.

"It's starting now," Clemont said as he watched the fireworks explode
over the field. Red, white and blue colors covered thee sky as each
rocket exploded with a loud bang.

"They're so pretty," Bonnie added in as she watched the last of them
go off, creating the League symbol in Blue, white and red.

"Ladies and gentlemen," a voice started to say over the loudspeaker.
"The Kalos League opening ceremonies are officially underway! This is
where the top trainers and their pokemon in Kalos come to prove their
skill, strength and spirit. These hopeful competitors will compete
against each other in hopes of being victories!" The person explained
as the trainers all walked out of the four tunnels, each set lead by
an attendant holding a sign marked A, B, C and D out of the
tunnels.

"Look, there's Tierno!" Shauna cried out as she saw him walking in
with group A. It wasn't too hard to miss the dancing trainer. While
everyone else was walking in normally, he couldn't help but show off
his dance moves to the crowd, who were loving it. "That's Tierno for
you, always using any chance he gets."

"And there's Sawyer," Clemont added in as he noticed the boy from
Hoenn coming in with group C. Sawyer stuck out like a sore thumb as
he was standing rigidly due to nerves. "He must be pretty nervous
about being in his first Pokemon League."

"Look, I can see Trevor as well," Bonnie added in, seeing the



photographer walking in right behind Sawyer. He too looked nervous,
but walked normally unlike Sawyer, his face being a slight shade of
red.

"But, where's Ash?" Serena asked as she eyed the crowd of trainers.
After searching for a while, she finally saw him. Walking out of the
furthest tunnel, he was in group D. He walked out onto the field with
a large smile and Pikachu looked just like him while on his shoulder.
"Look, there's Ash on the other side."

"Go, Ash!" Bonnie cried out as she stood up in her seat, hoping he
would see her.

"Bonnie please sit down," Clemont pleaded. Bonnie's little outburst
had drawn the attention of the people sitting next to them, and
embarrassed Clemont a little.

"The competitors you see before you have all proved their worthiness
by winning the required eight gym badges from gyms all across this
region," he said while the four groups came to a stop in the middle
of the field.

"Clemont, who's that guy," Bonnie asked as she pointed to a man in a
track outfit who was carrying a lit torch. "And why's he
running?"

"That's the torch runner Bonnie. The League can't start until the
central torch at the top of the stadium is lit," Clemont explained as
he pointed at a large bowl at the top of a set of stairs.

"Now, the official torch runner will make his way up the stairs while
carrying the flame of Moltres," the announcer stated, repeating what
Clemont just explained. "From there, the flame will burn all
throughout the entire League."

The torch runner made his way through the stadium until he reached
the stairs. Stopping for just one moment to catch his breath, he
started his journey up the stairs. Once at the top, he handed the
torch over to an old man who had long gray hair and a long gray
beard. He was dressed in a red jacket and beige shorts along with a
blue hat which he wore backwards.

"Now, Mr. Goodshow, the president of the Pokemon League Committee
will light the central torch," the announcer explained before the
entire stadium became silent.

"Here it is, Pikachu," Ash said to his best friend as he looked up at
the elderly man he had met by accident during his very first league.
A large smile crossed his face as Mr. Goodman slowly moved the torch
towards the central torch.

"With the lighting of the central torch, I commence this League to
officially begin!" he cried out through the stadium. Loud applauses
were heard as trainers and spectators felt a huge wave of joy cross
over them at the sight of the flame. "May Moltres watch over all of
you during your matches!"

"W-what's that?" The announcer cried out as what appeared to be a
large mechanical Metapod with six legs climbed over the stadium wall.
It was now sitting right next to the central torch. "It looks to be



some kind of machine."

"Not them again," Ash muttered through grit teeth. He was really
growing tired of them messing everything up. Every League, they find
a way to cause trouble. "They won't get away with this." He then made
a sprint for the stairs. Seeing him run, Trevor, Tierno and Sawyer
followed him.

"Prepare for trouble, it's a blast from the past!" Jessie yelled out
through the machine's speaker system.

"Make it double, this time it'll last!" James said next.

"To protect the world from devastation."

"To unite all people with our nations."

"To denounce the evils of truth and love."

"To extend our reach to the stars above."

"Jessie."

"And James."

"Team Rocket blasts off at the speed of light."

"Surrender now or prepare to fight."

"Meowth, that's right!"

"Wobbuffett," the psychic type added in at the end.

"I-It's you three. The one's who tried to steal the flame of Moltres
back in Kanto!" Mr. Goodshow cried out as he watched the giant
Metapod grab onto the central torch. "You can't take it! Without it,
we can't begin the League."

"Spare me the pity party, old geezer," Jessie stated while the
Metapod machine placed the torch on its back. "Do you really think we
care about your silly League?"

"Team Rocket!" Ash cried out once he reached the top. Coming to a
stop behind him were the others who followed him. "We won't let you
steal the torch."

"Maybe it's our lucky day," Meowth stated as he pressed a button. The
Metapod's arms started to move again as they reached for Pikachu.
"We'll grab Pikachu and the other pokemon for the boss."

"I like the way you think," James told the feline as they started to
picture the boss giving them praise. "I can already picture our
promotion."

"Then what are we waiting for," Jessie stated as she pushed a lever
forward, causing the machine to walk towards Ash and Pikachu. "Let's
grab them."

"Pikachu use iron tail!" Ash called out as he jumped out of the way,
barely avoiding the arms.



Pikachu jumped from Ash's shoulder as his tail started to glow white.
Spinning in the air, his tail collided with the Metapod machine, but
it seemed to do no harm.

Team Rocket couldn't help but laugh. "Please, do you think we'd cheap
out on our biggest machine yet?" Jessie asked as they lunged for
Pikachu again. "We went all in on this plan."

"You have no idea how many days I spent working on this," James added
in before yawning. "Looking over the old design, we found some
weaknesses in the structure and reinforced it. This time nothing will
destroy it, whether it be Pikachu or the flame of Moltres."

"Maybe it can withstand one pokemon, but how about two, Sceptile come
on out!" Sawyer cried as his starter appeared next to him. "Use leaf
blade on that machine!"

"Scep," the grass type stated before charging at the machine. Once he
was within striking distance, the blades on the side of his arms
stiffened and became razor sharp. Slicing against the side of the
machine, but even its attack did nothing.

"Trevor, we should try as well. Blastoise, rapid spin!" Tierno yelled
as he tossed out his pokeball.

"Right. Charizard, use dragon claw!" Trevor asked of his pokemon as
he tossed a pokeball.

The two final stage pokemon appeared and immediately attacked the
machine. Charging right into it, both pokemon bounced off of it.
Neither of their attacks seemed to have worked either.

"Not even a scratch. Any ideas?" Tierno asked as he watched Blastoise
stop one of the arms by grabbing it himself. "Hold in there
Blastoise!"

"Pikachu help him out with Iron tail!" Ash quickly commanded. Pikachu
leaped forward once more, but even in a different spot on the machine
it had no effect.

The three Team Rocket members started to laugh once again. "Go on and
waste your time attacking," Jessie told them as another arm lunged at
Sceptile this time. "None of your attacks will harm us."

"That's right," Meowth added as they started to celebrate
prematurely. "We based the design off of a Metapod's hard shell. None
of those attacks will even leave a scratch. Just keep tiring
yourselves out."

Hearing Meowth's explanation brought an idea to Trevor's mind. "Ash!"
he called out right as Charizard caught an arm headed straight for
him. Despite the situation, he was really enjoying this. It gave him
a chance to have fun by fighting.

"What is it, Trevor?" Ash asked as he rolled out of the way of
another arm. It appeared Team Rocket was now trying to grab the
trainers as well.

"I-I think... I think I figured a way to beat them," He managed to



get out after ducking under an arm. This was starting to get tiring
for all of them. Every time they dodged one arm, it seemed two more
were coming right at them. "A Metapod has amazing defense, but its
special defense isn't so great. Since they said they based it off of
an actual Metapod..." Trevor trailed off as everyone understood
him.

"Then its body should be weak to special moves!" The others all cried
out, looks of determination in their eyes.

"We just need to get close enough to hit them with our full
strength!" Ash stated as he looked at the machine.

"Ash," Tierno stated as he started to dance a little with Blastoise.
"We'll keep them occupied while you and Pikachu get in
close."

"Right," Ash agreed as he and Pikachu started to make their way over
to the machine without alerting Team Rocket.

Seeing these looks, Team Rocket didn't like them one bit. "Meowth,
use our secret weapon," James told the normal type, unaware of the
twerp's movements.

"Right, Team Rocket's super sticky string shot cannon coming up."
Meowth then pushed a button as the front of the machine opened up and
revealed a cannon.

The cannon immediately started to shot out large globs of what
appeared to be Team Rocket's homemade version of string shot. The
giant balls started to land all over the place, making it hard for
them to avoid it.

"Look at them all dance!" Jessie cried out as she laughed at the
situation. Little did she know that one of them wasn't there anymore.
Having snuck underneath the machine while firing, Ash waited for his
chance to strike.

* * *

><p>"Clemont! Go and help them right now!" Bonnie cried out as they
watched the situation unfold. "They need your help." Bonnie was
right. From their view in the audience, they had no clue of Trevor's
plan at all. To them, it looked like they were actually having a hard
time.<p>

"R-right!" Clemont stated as he went to stand up. Looking at the long
distance from his seat to the torch, Clemont reached for a pokeball.
"Luxray, I need your help!" He yelled right as he was about to call
upon the electric type. However, something caught his eye that made
him.

"What are you doing, Clemont!?" Bonnie yelled as she flailed around
in her seat. "I said to help them, not pretend to help!"

"Bonnie, they don't need help, look!" Clemont yelled as he pointed at
the giant Metapod machine. The thing that caught his eye appeared
again, only this time it was much clearer. To Clemont, it looked
similar to a thunderbolt attack.



* * *

><p>"Pikachu, use thunderbolt!" Ash commanded once they were
completely out of Team Rocket's eyesight. Jumping off of Ash's
shoulder, Pikachu landed right next to him.<p>

"Pika... Chuuuu!" It cried out while unleashing a huge amount of
electricity. The one bolt of electricity made contact before surging
all through the machine due to it being made from metal.

Looking up, Ash, could make out what appeared to be Team Rocket
getting electrocuted from his attack. Deciding to end it, Ash called
out to Pikachu. "Oaky, Pikachu, one more thunderbolt!"

Pikachu nodded in agreement as he charged up even more electricity.
The thunderbolt surged through the entire machine, causing it to
short circuit and shut the cannon off.

"Sawyer, Tierno, Trevor, all together now!' Ash called out as he ran
from underneath the Metapod machine.

"Of course, leave it to a twerp to ruin everything," Jessie weakly
stated once they noticed Ash run from underneath their machine.

"I thought you made us as tough as a Metapod, James?" Meowth asked as
he tried not to pass out from his fatigue.

"I did..." James muttered as he looked at Metapod's information on
Team Rocket's computer. "But I must have made it too
similar."

"What's that mean!?" Jessie yelled, obviously frustrated by this
news.

"It means our goose is cooked," Meowth answered as he pointed at the
four trainers and their pokemon.

"Pikachu, use thunderbolt!"

"Sceptile, use dragon pulse!"

"Blastoise, use hydro pump!"

"Charizard, use flamethrower!"

The four pokemon all launched their attacks at the same time, causing
them to combine with each other's and create one large beam attack.
The multicolored blast traveled across the platform before Team
Rocket could even react, crashing right into the machine and causing
it to explode, with them being launched off to who knows where as a
result.

"Looks like Team Rocket's blasting off again!" The three members
cried out as they vanished from view off into the distance.

Luckily for them, the central torch landed safely from the explosion,
back onto the platform that it had originally been taken from. The
four trainers were then surprised by the sound of a roaring applause
coming from both spectators and their fellow competitors. Not knowing
what to do, the four stood there, somewhat embarrassed by the



attention.

"Now that that's been straightened out, the opening ceremonies may
now continue," the announcer spoke as Mr. Goodman made his way down
the steps and towards a microphone they had placed for him.

* * *

><p><strong>Reviews:<strong>

**Engel2902: Thanks for the support. Don't worry, there'll be plenty
of chapters coming out. **

**Guest: Thanks again. I'll try and do my best.**

* * *

><p><strong>I want to address something about this story before
anyone asks, no Team Rocket will not be in every chapter. I just
needed them in it for these first three and as of right now they
don't appear for a while. And, the Kalos League officially kicks off
with the next chapter. <strong>

**Update wise, I don't have a set schedule planned, but I'd like to
try and upload at least every two to three days. I just can't make
any promises of keeping that right now because I have finals
approaching for college plus I have a few other things going on right
now, but, I'll make sure for at least one new chapter each
week.**

**Thanks for reading this new chapter and for the continued support.
Please leave a review letting me know what you liked and what I can
improve on. **

**Next Time: Clemont here! Just as I thought, this League was going
to be a big one. Thanks to all of the competitors, Mr. Goodshow is
having them all take part in screening battles to make sure only the
best make it through. Oh man, I hope Ash does fine. Next time, "The
Screening Test! What will you do, Ash?"**

    4. The Screening Test! What'll you do Ash?

**Welcome back everyone. Like I said last time, the League officially
begins from here. Buckle up for the ride.**

* * *

><p>"Now that that's been straightened out, the opening ceremonies
may now continue," the announcer spoke as Mr. Goodman made his way
down the steps and towards a microphone they had placed for him. "Mr.
Goodshow will now greet our competitors."<p>

Making it to the microphone, Mr. Goodshow fixed the height of it so
that it was at speaking level for him. "Welcome one and all!" He
started off, receiving applause from the crowd. Mr. Goodshow had been
running the League Committee for quite a few years now, and always
made sure that every League ran smoothly. "This stadium is a very
special place. A place where those who truly love pokemon come to
compete. Here the glow from the flame of Moltres burns brightly to



brighten up our hearts and our spirits. Battle valiantly and keep
that fire alive in your heart and your spirit!"

The crowd once more broke out into applause. Everyone could tell this
man cared for these events deeply. Anyone could run the Committee,
but only someone who truly cared would visit foreign regions for
every single Pokemon League each and every year.

"Thank you," Mr. Goodshow replied as he kept his composure calm. He
then signaled for the crowd to please stop clapping for the time
being. "Now, before the League can commence, I must first read off
the rules of the competition," he explained as he grabbed a piece of
paper from his pocket.

"This year's competing class of trainers is the largest that Kalos
has ever seen register for their region's conference. For that, I say
we give all these hard workers a nice round of applause," he told the
crowd, starting the applause up himself. After about a minute, the
clapping died down to the point where he could continue on. "A total
of 384 trainers qualified for the League. As you can guess, that
number is too high to allow everyone in. As much as I'd love to allow
it, it would make planning the rest of the tournament extremely
difficult for everyone involved."

"Clemont, you were right," Bonnie said as she pulled on his to get
his attention. "You said there would be a lot of
trainers."

"Y-yeah," Clemont responded with a gulp. He expected a lot, but
almost 400 trainers is crazy. He just wondered where Mr. Goodshow was
headed with this.

"What do you think they'll do about the high number of participants?"
Serena asked as she watched Ash standing down there.

"I don't know," Shauna replied before looking at Clemont. "What do
they normally do when there's a lot?"

"Well, I'm not entirely sure," he answered truthfully. "As a gym
leader, I only hand out badges to trainers who have beaten me in
battle. I have no knowledge of how the League creates rules like
this."

"Now," Mr. Goodshow's voice started to say as it rang through the
crowd. "To make sure that only the strongest trainers make it into
the Kalos League's semi-final rounds, we will be holding screening
battles where every trainer will take part in three one on one
matches which will be judged. Following all matches, the judges will
meet and add up their scores. The top 128 will advance on. These
battles will take place on the dirt fields out back and will not be
broadcasted or have public access to keep the advancing 128 trainers
a surprise."

"_So that's what those fields were for," _Serena thought as she
clutched the ribbon on her chest. With 383 other trainers to face,
she was worried for Ash. She couldn't bear to think about him
possibly losing after what he told her the previous night.

"So, it's set up similar to Johto, Pikachu," Ash said as they watched
on, a hint of determination in their eyes. This was it, their moment



they've been waiting for. It was time to show Kalos just what Ash
Ketchum was made of. "It doesn't matter who we face, we'll battle
with everything we've got."

"Pi Pika Pi," the electric mouse replied, throwing his right fist
into the air.

Mr. Goodshow's voice could be heard again, making Ash to decide to
listen again. It would do him no good to get eliminated for not
following the rules. "If you're one of the 128 lucky enough to move
on, you'll have to compete in four, three on three matches which will
take place in the four smaller arenas, each one representing a
different field. One each ice, water, grass, and rock."

"And that section is like Kanto's League," Ash added in for himself
and Pikachu. He started to think that maybe Mr. Goodshow was reusing
old ideas now that he had started to get up there in age. He had been
shocked to not see him at all in Unova, but was told that he had come
down with a serious illness and couldn't attend despite trying to
leave the hospital.

"If you continue to prove yourself and win four matches on the small
arenas, then you have earned yourself a spot in the Champions'
Tournament," he continued on, his voice booming with energy. Whatever
came over him last year was far gone by now. "For your first match,
it'll be a three on three, but if you win and move on to the top 16,
prepare for harder matches. Starting with the top 16, all matches
will be six on six until only one trainer remains. After today's
screening, all matches will be held once a day. This is to allow both
trainers and pokemon to rest up."

"Seems simple enough, right buddy?" Ash asked as the two of them
shared a smile. "We have every working hard, there's no way we'll
lose."

"Pi Pika chu," Pikachu agreed as a few sparks of electricity
accidentally flew off of his cheeks. He was just as excited as Ash
was and couldn't control it in any longer.

"But, some rules regarding out of battle," Mr. Goodshow stated, his
attitude and demeanor changing from his fun and easy going self, to
one of dead serious. "We here at the Pokemon League Committee pride
ourselves on these events and the young trainers who compete in them.
If you cannot control yourself or hold responsibility for your
actions, then we do not want to be associated with you. In that case,
any pokemon battles held outside of League sanctioned matches will
result in immediate disqualification. However, training sessions are
allowed, as long as they take place in secluded areas or the Pokemon
Center's training field. Also, entering Vanquier Town is allowed, but
if any trouble is started over there, the same punishment will be
enforced." His demeanor immediately changed back to his old self once
finished with his rules. "Now, let the Kalos League begin!"

The crowd of spectators and Trainers couldn't hold their excitement
in any longer. Cheers of excitement spread through the entire
stadium. If you weren't excited before, there was no way you still
weren't excited.

"Um, excuse me," Mr. Goodshow started to say. As the crowd was
celebrating, one of his assistants had reminded him about something.



"I forgot to mention that the screening battles in begin in exactly
one hour. All trainers have been broken into four blocks which you
were organized into during the opening ceremony. Those in group A
will head to Block A on the dirt fields. This is the same for the
rest of the groups."

* * *

><p>"I wonder what's taking them so long," Ash asked as he sat inside
of the Pokemon Center. He had told his friends that they should all
meet up here one the ceremony was completed, but that had been almost
forty minutes ago and there was still no sign of them. Sawyer, Tierno
and Trevor had waited as well, but Ash had told them to go along
without him, which they did.<p>

"Pika Pi!" Pikachu cried out as he started to pace back and forth. He
was usually patient, but this was the one time of the year where his
patience never lasted long.

"I know, buddy, but we told them to meet up here. We can't leave
before they show up," he stated, but just like his best friend, he
too was now pacing back and forth. "But they need to show up
soon!"

Just then, the doors to the Center opened up. Walking into the
Pokemon Center were his three friends, but they all looked
exhausted.

"What happened?" Ash asked as he walked over towards them. He knew
the crowds could get bad, but he never saw them tire people out like
this.

"W-We... we ran into some fans," Serena stated as she sat down on the
Center's couch. She looked the worst out of all of them. "As we left
the stadium, some people recognized me from the Master Class
Showcase. At first it was okay, but then they started to get
packed."

"From there we got separated from the crowd," Clemont finished up
before taking a sip of water. "I never realized how many people
watched the Master Class."

Bonnie started to look around the empty Center, hoping to see the
others or just any pokemon that may be around. "Hey, Ash, where is
everyone?"

"They already headed over to do their screenings," he explained. He
then sat down on the couch next to Serena. Looking at each of his
friends, Ash was curious to see if they were ready yet. Sure, they
just got here, but he didn't have much time to get over to the
battlefields for his screening. "You guys ready?"

"Ready for what, Ash?" Serena asked as she took a sip of water. She
really had no clue what he was talking about. What were they supposed
to be ready for?

"To go head over to the screenings," he answered with his familiar
smile on his face. "The battles will start soon, so we need to get
going."



"But, Ash, Mr. Goodshow said that only participants are allowed to be
there," Clemont reminded him. He mentally sighed at Ash's
forgetfulness. Sometimes he wondered how Ash could forget simple
things, but always remembered his complex battle strategies.

Ash laughed at his response. He wasn't trying to be mean, but, what
would they say if Ash really brought his friends with him. They had
allowed it in all of his previous Leagues, heck, they were allowed to
be on the field with him during actual battles. "It doesn't matter if
you're there," he explained to them. "It'll be fine, come on." He
then headed straight for the exit.

"Okay, when you put it that way," Serena said, getting a wave of
energy as she followed Ash to the exit, followed by Bonnie and then
Clemont. Hearing this really excited her, she had thought she
wouldn't be able to see him battle for a while.

"So, Ash," Clemont started to say as they left the Center. "Aren't
you just a little nervous about all the competition? You don't seem
to be even a tiny bit nervous about it."

Serena couldn't help but feel worried about how Ash may respond. He
was already nervous about letting his pokemon down, but now Clemont
brought up all the competition. Deciding to butt in, Serena spoke up.
"There's no need for him to be nervous, he'll do fine."

"Yeah, as long as Pikachu and the others give it their all, I
couldn't ask for more," Ash answered truthfully. Though, he was glad
Serena didn't seem to hesitate to support him. It seemed like she
really believed in his chances.

"Gosh, Clemont, why do you always have to bring the mood down!?"
Bonnie scolded him as if he was the younger child. It really was
funny. Despite Clemont being older, it was sometimes Bonnie who acted
like she was the eldest sibling. "Everyone here believes in Ash and
then you ask that question."

"I-I was trying to do anything," Clemont pleaded to try and get
Bonnie off his case. "I was just a little nervous for Ash. I really
want to see him go far in the League. I believe in him just as much
as you do."

A small smile came to Ash's face as he heard his friends talking.
"It's fine, Clemont. It was just an honest question, no harm done.
I'd be lying if I didn't say that 383 other trainers wasn't a lot.
But like I said before, when all my pokemon give it their all, no one
can beat us."

"Yeah!" Bonnie agreed as she threw her arms up in the air. "Ash is
going to beat everyone here!"

Continuing on, the group finally made it to a large set of
battlefields. Hundreds of trainers were all gathered around a few
official looking people carrying clipboards. "These must be the
location of the screenings," Clemont stated to the group as he fixed
his glasses. "It appears that they're calling trainers off based on
numbers assigned to them."

"Hm, then it makes sense why they handed this to me," Ash stated as
he pulled a crumpled up piece of paper from his pocket. Opening it



up, the number 97 was revealed to be written on it. "I just thought
they were counting how many trainers were lining up."

"Ash and Pikachuuuu!" A voice screamed through the crowd of people as
guitar chords soon followed after. The whole group recognized the
voice immediately. It was none other than Jimmy, the boy they had met
while Ash was sick. Finally making it through the crowd, the guitar
playing trainer walked right up to Ash. "I knew you'd be here. I've
been waiting for our rematch!"

"Jimmy?" Ash asked out loud as he saw the Pikachu trainer. It had
been a while since he last saw the boy, but he still looked exactly
the same. He was still covered in face paint to look like a Pikachu
and he carried around his guitar and amplifier. "Why are you
here?"

"To beat you of course," Jimmy stated before playing a few strings of
music. "We never had a real battle between our Pikachu. How am I
supposed to become the greatest Pikachu trainer out there if I don't
beat yours?" He asked, eyeing first Ash and then his Pikachu.

That was right, the first time they had met, Ash had been sick and
Serena had filled in by pretending to be him. "Well, it doesn't
matter," he stated confidently as he returned the stare to Jimmy and
his Pikachu. "Pikachu and I will beat you."

"We'll have to see about that, Ash," Jimmy said, once again playing
his guitar. This time it was getting on everyone's nerves. Did he
have to play that instrument every time he spoke? "We've grown even
stronger since facing off with that cutie over there," he stated as
he winked at Serena. The action, causing her to blush a little out of
embarrassment more than anything else.

Ash noticed it, and for some reason it didn't sit right with him.
Something about seeing the way he acted with Serena made Ash a little
upset. Sure, Tierno acted this way with her, but Shauna also said he
did it to a lot of people. But, Jimmy, they didn't really know
him.

Seeing Ash's reaction, Jimmy smirked. "What, afraid that Serena can
battle better with your Pikachu than you can?" Jimmy asked as his
self-confidence went through the roof. He had the situation wrong
however. While he thought Ash was worried about losing, he was really
annoyed about his previous situation with Serena. "So, Serena," Jimmy
started to say as he walked over to the honey-blonde girl. "How about
after I beat Ash, we go into town together?"

Serena didn't know what to say. She didn't really want to spend time
with Jimmy, her entire plan was to spend as much time with Ash as she
could. However, she also couldn't be rude to the boy. "W-well... I...
I don't..." she started to say, only to be surprised when she was cut
off by Ash.

"You shouldn't be thinking about winning, Jimmy," Ash declared
proudly. He had his usual smirk across his face like whenever he was
in a battle. His determination was already there, but something about
the boy just made it go even higher. "Pikachu and I can win
easily."

"Really?" Jimmy asked with a smile across his own face. He was hiding



something, but whatever it was it was about to be revealed. "Did your
Pikachu earn all eight of your badges like Tongari did for me?"

Ash was about to respond, but the voice of a judge caused him to
stop. "Trainer number 97," the judge called out as he read off of a
clipboard. The man was dressed in a usual referee's outfit, a blue
long sleeved shirt with a black collar and brown pants. "Please
report to field four. Your battle against number 112 will be starting
shortly."

"Well, I guess we won't have to wait long to battle," Jimmy stated as
he pulled another chord. While Tongari thrashed his head around,
Jimmy pulled out a piece of paper, revealing that he was trainer
number 112. "Just remember, I'll be victorious."

"Serena," Ash started to say as they made their way over to field
four for his first screening match. "Is there anything special about
Jimmy's Pikachu?"

Thinking back, Serena tried to remember the battle. Most of it was
kind of cloudy due to the hecticness of the situation, but a few
things stuck out to her. "Well, it can use dig," Serena said before
remembering one more piece of information. "And it can also use
thunder punch."

"Dig and thunder punch?" Ash asked as he finally reached the field.
This might be a little harder than he first thought. Unlike Serena,
he never got a chance to see how Jimmy battled, "We'll just do our
best to counter it out, won't we, Pikachu?"

"Pi Pika Pi!" It cried out triumphantly as the group of four reached
the fenced in area. It was ready for a fight, the last time it
battled against Tongari, the match had been interrupted. It wanted to
prove just how strong it is.

"I'm sorry, but only registered trainers are allowed entrance beyond
this point," the judge stated as he blocked Serena, Clemont, and
Bonnie from entering. "You can wait at the Pokemon Center for your
friend."

"They can come in," Ash stated to the judge. "What harm will it do if
my friends see me battle? They came all the way here to watch, what
happens if I get knocked out now?" He asked seriously. Ash wasn't one
to go around breaking rules, but right now he wanted his friends to
watch. He told them they could, and he didn't want to break his word
to them.

"W-well, I guess I can overlook it this one time," the judge said as
he lowered his arm so Ash's three friends could make their way into
the field. After they were all inside, he closed the gate behind them
as he stood outside, a thought racing into his head. _"That boy
looked like the one who jumped off Prism Tower. It couldn't be the
same boy, could it?" _

"This screening match between Ash Ketchum and Jimmy will now
commence. Both trainers are allowed the use of one pokemon each. The
first to faint will lose and their trainer will be eliminated from
the Vanquier Conference," the judge explained as he raised two flags,
one green and the other red. "Begin!" He yelled before dropping both
flags down to his sides.



"Clemont," Bonnie started to say as she tugged at her brother's
jumpsuit. "I thought Mr. Goodshow said that the scores of trainers
will be added up to decide who moves on. They never said losing here
will result in elimination."

"I know, but that must have been to keep the tournament a secret for
the next time an amount of trainers like this happens again," Clemont
responded as they waited for the battle to begin. Even Clemont could
tell that there was tension in the air. Letting out a deep breath, he
wished for the best for Ash.

"Pikachu, you're up!" Ash cried as he pointed out towards the field.
The electric mouse jumped off of Ash's shoulder and landed on the
field, ready to battle.

"Tongari, you know what to do," jimmy stated as his Pikachu walked
onto the field, pretending to thrash around to a song.

"Use thunderbolt!" The two trainers called out at the same time. Both
Pikachu leaped forward into the air as static electricity built up
inside of them. The two trainers watched as sparks started to bounce
off of their respective Pikachu.

"Pika... Chuuuu!" The two electric types cried out as their built up
charges shot out of their bodies. The two blasts collided at the
center of the field, causing a small explosion and dust to pick
up.

His vision clouded, Ash tried to fight through the cloud of dust as
he looked for Tongari. "Pikachu, be ready, they could attack at any
time!" He called out. He was right, but he was also hoping that they
were having a hard time seeing as well. Ash's hope was crushed when
he heard Jimmy speak.

"Now, Tongari, attack!" Jimmy cried out as he played his guitar
again. Looking over to Serena, the guitarist smirked as he continued
playing. "This song is for you, Serena."

Once again, Ash couldn't explain this feeling, but he was growing
upset at Jimmy. He didn't know what about the boy annoyed him, but it
seemed like every time he talked to Serena like that, he was growing
more and more upset.

Distracted by his own confusion, Ash paid no attention to the battle
at hand. Before he knew it, Tongari had emerged from under the
ground, ramming his body into Pikachu.

"Pikachu!" Ash cried out as his partner was launched across the
field. Luckily for him, a gust of wind came along to dispose of any
lingering dust clouding his vision. Ash watched as Pikachu stood back
up. "Okay, use quick attack!"

"Pika pika pika pika," Pikachu cried out as a white light emerged
behind him as he ran. He didn't know why, but he could tell something
was upsetting Ash. Pikachu, however, thought that it had more to do
with Jimmy believing to have a better Pikachu and was not going to
let Ash down.

"Tongari, time for a new chord," Jimmy stated as he started a new



chord of his own. "Double team then thunderbolt!"

"What!" Ash cried out while Tongari split off into multiple copies of
himself. Before Ash could even issue another command, Tongari and his
copies had already launched their attack.

"Pika!" Pikachu cried out as he was shocked with a thunderbolt. But,
after being hit by dig, he was feeling a little weaker than usual.
However, he fought off the thunderbolt and stood back up, shocking
Jimmy a little.

"Pikachu, let's end their attack with our own thunderbolt!" Ash
stated as he threw his right fist forward.

"Pika... Chuuu!" Pikachu cried out once more as he released a
thunderbolt wide enough to hit the entire double team. However, once
the attack ended, there was no sign of Tongari. Looking around,
Pikachu also kept his ears listening for another surprise attack from
underground.

"Now, thunder punch!" Jimmy cried out, sounding as if the battle was
already over. To their surprise, Tongari had hidden underground just
as Pikachu thought, but instead of attacking with dig, Tongari
punched up through the ground, striking Pikachu.

Pikachu flew across the field until he came to a stop in front of
Ash. He had taken a lot of damage so far, all of Tongari's attacks
had been direct hits on him. But, no matter how much pain he was in,
he wasn't backing down. Ash had promised to him and the others that
they would all try their best and he planned on keeping that
promise.

"What's with Ash?" Clemont asked as he looked over at the Kanto
native. To his surprise, Ash seemed to be tensed up, something he
hadn't seen from him since losing four straight battles to Alain,
Diantha, Sawyer and Wulfric. "He's battling not like
himself."

"Hmm?" Bonnie asked as she looked over at her friend. She wasn't as
skilled at picking up on battling strategies like her brother, but
even she could tell Ash was battling different. "What's wrong,
Clemont?"

Clemont shook his head as he watched Pikachu barely dodge a
thunderbolt attack by rolling off to the side of it. Pikachu was
panting now and Clemont didn't know how much more it could take.
"He's sloppy. He isn't battling like he normally does. As if he's
trying to prove something and his judgment is clouded."

Smirking, Jimmy started to pick up the pace with the notes he played
on his guitar. Looking over to Serena, he once again winked at the
girl who he gained a crush on after meeting her. "Serena, I'll wrap
this up now, then we can go and get something nice to it. My treat,"
he stated before facing back towards the battle. "Tongari, thunder
punch!"

Ash watched as Tongari rocketed across the field towards Pikachu. The
conditions of them were quite obvious, his Pikachu was tired and worn
down while Jimmy's was still fresh, having not taken one hit
yet.



"Think Ash!" He yelled at himself through grit teeth. He hated what
was going on right now, for some reason he was upset at Jimmy, but he
couldn't understand why. If he did, then maybe he could start to
think clearly. Then there was that image of Serena blushing at
Jimmy's wink. Why was that bothering him?

"Ash!" Serena yelled as she watched his little internal struggle. She
didn't know what was going on with him, but someone needed to snap
him out of it. "What are you doing!? Is this what you trained for, to
lose in the very first match of the screenings!?" She was right, was
that really what he trained for, was he going to let everything going
on outside of the battle ruin his shot at winning? "Remember! Don't
give up until it's over!"

Smirking, Ash looked over at Serena. "Thanks, I just needed a little
reminder," he stated before his entire demeanor was gone. He now
stood more relaxed, his body actions didn't seem as forced either.
"Pikachu! Block that thunder punch with iron tail!"

"Pika!" Pikachu cried out in agreement as his tail stiffened up and
started to glow white. Moving quickly, Pikachu swung his tail around
as it collided right with Tongari's thunder punch, cancelling it
out.

Seeing how Serena acted towards Ash, Jimmy couldn't help but smirk.
_"I guess I had no shot at all. Oh well, but this battle is far from
over!" _He mentally thought, only to be welcomed with the sight of
Tongari hit by iron tail.

"Great! Once more, iron tail!" Ash cried out. He was battling like
his old self now, calm and composed. Whatever Serena did, it seemed
to help and Jimmy had taken notice to it as well. Pikachu spun his
body around as he slapped Tongari with another iron tail.

Jimmy's Pikachu flew across the field before coming to a stop at
Jimmy's feet. "Tongari, can you continue on?"

"Pika!" It cried out as it made a little rock and roll hand gesture
before thrashing his head back and forth. It wasn't ready to give up
either. It was going to win no matter what!

Seeing Tongari get back up, Jimmy played a new set of notes on his
guitar. "Alright, let's play them a song they'll never forget! Let's
end this with double team and thunder bolt!"

The Pikachu clones surrounded Ash's Pikachu once again, but this
time, Ash didn't worry. Waiting until the perfect chance to counter,
Ash watched Tongari and his copied store up electricity. Seeing his
chance, Ash took it. "Pikachu, drop on your back and use
thunderbolt!"

Knowing exactly what Ash had planned, Pikachu dropped onto his back
and started to spin while electricity started to build up inside of
him. Electricity started to flow off of his body until he finally
released it all at once. Due to the way he was spinning, Pikachu's
thunderbolt managed to hit every single copy of Tongari before they
could fire off their own attack.

"Tongari dodge with dig!" Jimmy cried out following his attack's



failure. Despite the setback, he was already on the offensive again.
He was ready to end it right here and now. Jimmy knew that if Pikachu
took another direct hit from either dig or thunder punch.

"Pika!" Tongari cried out while his tail twisted to form what
appeared to be a drill like shape. Spinning his entire body, Tongari
dug deep under the field, waiting to strike.

"Pikachu!" Ash called out as sweat started to form on his forehead.
"Pay close attention, he could attack from anywhere!"

"Pika!" Pikachu called out, knowing exactly what to expect. Pikachu
then pointed at his tail, reminding Ash of the same tactic he
reminded Serena of when they faced them.

"Of course!" Ash cried out once he recognized Pikachu's plan. It was
bound to work, if not, he'd rather not think about it. "Pikachu use
iron tail on the ground!"

"Pika, chu!" The electric type cried as his tail stiffened up. Once
ready, Pikachu jumped into the air and performed a front flip as he
slammed his tail into the ground.

The field completely shattered in the spot where Pikachu hit, causing
debris to fly all around the field. Among it was Tongari, who had
been caught in the attack. Seeing his chance to end this, Ash called
out one final attack. "Pikachu use electro ball!"

Pikachu landed on all four of his appendixes following the iron tail
and focused on the next attack. Putting all of his remaining strength
into it, Pikachu charged up an electrical sphere on its tail. Despite
exhaustion setting in, Pikachu wasn't ready to stop. Jumping up into
the air, Pikachu spun its entire body around as he launched off the
electro ball.

"Tongari, you have to dodge it!" Jimmy cried out as one of the
strings on his guitar broke. Seeing the symbolism behind the surprise
break, Jimmy knew what was coming next, it was over. Before Tongari
could respond to Jimmy, the electro ball crashed right into the tired
Pikachu, causing a mini explosion and kicking up dust.

Everyone waited to see if Tongari was still able to battle, but the
dust made it impossible to see anything. After about a minute, the
referee could start to make out the shape of one Pikachu standing
while the other wasn't. Now with the dust completely gone, he could
tell that Tongari had fainted. Raising the green flag, he started to
speak. "Tongari is unable to battle, that means Ash and Pikachu are
declared the winners of this match!"

"We did it Pikachu!" Ash cried out as he ran onto the field to pick
up his exhausted partner. Following the referee's decision, Pikachu
had collapsed as well, completely drained from the battle. "You were
great out there, buddy."

"Pi... ka," it replied softly as he tried to rest a little. It was
completely drained, but it was worth it to move on in the Kalos
League.

"How's Tongari," Ash found himself asking. Even though something
about this boy annoyed Ash at times, he didn't want to feel



responsible for hurting a pokemon. "Will he be alright?"

Lifting the passed out Pikachu into his arms, Jimmy gave a smile that
only meant yes. "Tongari will be fine. When he wakes up, he'll be
disappointed though, but otherwise he'll recover quickly," Jimmy
explained as he extended a hand out to Ash.

Taking it, the two trainers shook, signaling the end of their battle.
Releasing each other from the handshake, the two trainers were met by
Serena, Clemont and Bonnie waiting for them.

"Congratulations, Ash," Serena stated happily. She was about to burst
with joy from seeing Ash win. Clemont and bonnie were both excited as
well, but compared to Serena at the moment, their excitement could
have been considered none existent. "I knew you'd win from the
beginning."

"So, Jimmy," Clemont started to say as he looked at the guitarist and
then his Pikachu resting in his arms. "What are you planning on doing
now?"

"I'll be hitting the road first thing in the morning," he explained
quickly as Tongari started to move a little in his arms. Seeing that
the Pikachu was still tired, Jimmy looked down at him and gave him a
look which meant to just rest.

"You're leaving already!" Bonnie asked, surprised by the fact that
Jimmy had no plans on staying at the League even after his defeat.
"Why don't you stay a little?"

Shaking his head, Jimmy had a huge smile on. "I can't, both Tongari
and myself are already getting anxious. Plus, Ash has shown me today
that I still have a while to go to become the strongest Pikachu
trainer." The guitarist then turned to Ash, locking eyes with his
somewhat rival. "I may have lost to you twice today, but next time I
will win, in both of our battles."

"Twice?" Ash asked confused. He had no idea what Jimmy was talking
about, and even his reaction caused Jimmy to look at him and see if
Ash was kidding around. After seeing that he wasn't, Jimmy could only
laugh. "What do you mean by both battles?"

"Ash, just remember to take care of Serena, Okay. Not every girl will
sit next to you all day while you're sick," Jimmy stated as he walked
away from Ash and the League, making his way over to the
bridge.

"Wait!" Ash called out, hoping to get some answers out of the boy.
"What did he mean by that?" Honestly, from the moment he went to bed
the night he got the cold, he had no memories of that day until
waking up to see Clemont and Bonnie standing over him with
medicine.

Serena was now blushing a bright red, but luckily Ash paid no
attention to it. When she was taking care of Ash, she never realized
just how hard she was taking care of him. Finally getting herself
under control, Serena started to speak.

"W-well, you see," she started to say, her nerves making it hard to
speak. "When... Clemont and Bonnie left to get your medicine, I



stayed right next to you, trying to make you as comfortable as
possible."

Ash had no idea she had done that. He had assumed she had been in the
tent originally, but then left it and would come back in and check on
him. He didn't realize she was sitting in there the entire time. Then
to add on to it, she pretended to be him, just to battle Jimmy so he
wouldn't be disturbed.

"Thanks, Serena," Ash stated as a smile crossed his face. "I had no
idea you did so much," he stated as a thought came across his mind.
"Why didn't you tell me?"

"I-I... didn't think... it was important," she answered, trying to
hide her blushing face. She could feel the heat rising in her face
and could only imagine what she looked like. "Y-you were better and
that's all that mattered.

"Yeah?" Ash asked. He thought it was strange. If someone had helped
him the entire time he was sick, he would like to know, that way he
could properly thank them. "Well, nothing is even unimportant. Let me
know next time, that way I can properly thank you. The same goes to
you Clemont and you too Bonnie. Now, let's get to my next battle!" he
stated before making his way over to his next field.

* * *

><p>Ash's other two matches flew by easily. In the second match, Ash
had decided to use Hawlucha against his opponent's Watchog. The
battle didn't last long, Hawlucha showing off his superior speed and
strength against the Unova pokemon. He had managed to win using his
signature flying press attack. In Ash's third and final match, he had
decided to use Greninja. The ninja pokemon made quick work of his
opponent, a Machoke, defeating it with a double team and water
shuriken combo.<p>

Now the group had arrived at the Pokemon Center, looking to see if
Ash had advanced onto the next round. Looking at the list of
trainers, everyone started to grow worried as they couldn't find
Ash's picture. The list had been set up to show every trainer from
their respective group that had moved on to the semi-finals portion
of the conference.

"Where's Ash's picture!?" Bonnie cried out. She was growing
frustrated by the fact they couldn't find his picture. He had won all
three of his pictures, but they couldn't find it anywhere. "He should
be here he won every match!"

"Relax, Bonnie, we'll find him," Serena said as she placed a hand on
the overactive child's shoulder. However, despite how confident she
seemed, she too was getting nervous. They had looked through most of
the list by now and still hadn't found it yet. Clutching the ribbon
on her chest with her free hand, she pulled Bonnie off to another
section. "Why don't we split up from Ash and Clemont, then we can
find it faster."

Looking through the lists as well, Clemont saw some names her knew,
but not the one he was looking for. "Ash," he said, getting his
friend's attention. He motioned for Ash to come take a look at the
part of the list he had seen. "It looks like both Trevor and Sawyer



moved on."

"Yeah, good for them, I also saw Tierno's name as well earlier," Ash
stated truthfully. The way everything was going right now, someone
could have thought he was upset about them being on the list and he
still couldn't find his. But that wasn't Ash, he really meant it when
he said he was glad. "Now we just need to find my name!"

Ash started to walk away when a thought came to his head. Turning
around to face Clemont, the pokemon trainer had a sheepish grin on
his face. "Clemont," he started to say as he looked at the tops of
the lists they had looked at. "You don't think these lists are all
organized by the groups we were assigned to, do you?"

Clemont almost fell over from the thought. That would make perfect
sense, they hadn't even thought to see if the lists were organized
that way. They had just looked right at them, going down every sheet
of paper. "You're probably right, Ash. Now that you said that, it
makes sense why each page had a large letter above them. Let's go
find group D."

"Found it!" Bonnie's voice exploded through the entire Pokemon
Center. Looking across the room, Ash and Clemont spotted Bonnie
jumping out of joy. She had found Ash's name along with his picture.
"I found him, he's over here!"

Everyone else made their way over to Bonnie. They just had to see it
for themselves as well. Once they reached the paper, they saw Ash's
name and the picture they had taken upon registration sitting near
the top of group D

"Wow, Ash, you almost scored perfectly in all three of your matches.
You must have done really well to finish in the top seven of group
D," Serena said, sounding extremely happy for her crush. Now he was
guaranteed at least one more match, now in an actual arena. "But, how
does this decide your next match up?"

"I can help with that," Nurse Joy stated as she signaled for everyone
to make their way over to her. On her front desk she had a large
monitor along with a red button. Ash recognized this immediately from
his time competing at the Indigo Plateau Conference. "All Ash needs
to do is hit this red button to stop the pictures above from
changing. Whatever it lands on will be his first field."

"Easy enough," Clemont stated as he looked at the machine. It really
did make picking matches easier for everyone.

"Alright, let's see what we get, Pikachu," Ash stated as he and his
best friend made their way over to the counter. Watching as images of
water, ice, grass and rock all flashed over the screen, the duo
pushed the button not worried about which field they landed on.

The pictures started to slow down until eventually they came to a
stop, landing on the grass field. Everyone was happy, the grass field
was probably the easiest one. Even with that, they knew Ash would
have been fine battling on any other field as well.

"Okay, so you'll be battling on the grass field at 1pm tomorrow,
Ash," Nurse Joy told the boy as she typed the information in the
computer. She then turned the other monitor next to her and typed



away at that one. Within a few seconds, a new image appeared on the
screen facing the group, surprising them at who it was. "You'll be
facing off against this boy, Trevor from Lumiose City."

* * *

><p><strong>Reviews: <strong>

**Guest: Yeah, I guess it did and again this chapter. Things will
only continue to pick as the story continues.**

* * *

><p><strong>And now that he's advanced, Ash has to face off against
one of his friends immediately. How will this match come to be and
will Ash win? Find out next chapter.<strong>

**About the bit with Jimmy, it was meant to help move Ash's
realization at his feelings along, but while also keeping his
denseness. He didn't really understand that he was getting jealous of
Jimmy flirting.**

**Thanks for reading the new chapter and for the continued support.
Please leave a review letting me know what you enjoyed and how I can
improve the story.**

**Next Time: So, my first battle in the semi-finals will be against
Trevor. I can't wait! But, I also know just how powerful a Charizard
is so I'll need some strong Pokemon as well. Wish me luck! Next time,
"Charizard vs Charizard: A Battle of Might!"**

    5. Charizard v Charizard: A Battle of Might

**Welcome back everyone. I don't have any real news today, except
that the new legendries for sun & moon may have been leaked. At least
the names have. Solgaleo and Lunaala, which sound to have some
Spanish influence, at least with the aala part of Lunaala. It makes
me think this region will be what South Kalos used to be only they
broke off from Kalos to create their own region due to different
views.**

**Anyway, enough about that, let's get to what you really came her
for.**

* * *

><p>"Okay, so you'll be battling on the grass field at 1pm tomorrow,
Ash," Nurse Joy told the boy as she typed the information in the
computer. She then turned the other monitor next to her and typed
away at that one. Within a few seconds, a new image appeared on the
screen facing the group, surprising them at who it was. "You'll be
facing off against this boy, Trevor from Lumiose
City."<p>

"Trevor!?" They all cried out as they looked at the picture on the
screen. Ash continued to look at it as a smile crossed his
face.

"This is going to be a great battle," Ash stated as he pumped his



fist out of excitement. Trevor didn't seem like a strong battler, but
where he lacked skill, he made up with his knowledge of Pokemon.
Knowing that, Ash knew he was going to have an interesting battle
ahead. "Knowing Trevor he's already prepared."

"What do you mean by that?" Bonnie asked as she stared at Ash. Out of
everyone they knew here, Trevor was the one they knew the least
about. In fact, Ash had only faced him once, and that was back when
he had Charmeleon.

"What he means is that Trevor is very knowledgeable when it comes to
Pokemon," Clemont stated as he tried to help explain. "He's probably
thought up of strategies that go perfectly with his
Pokemon."

Speaking of strategies," Serena started to say as she faced Ash. "Do
you have any ideas on who to use?"

Crossing his arms against his chest, Ash started to think about
possible pokemon he could use. "Nope," he answered while letting out
a laugh. Before he could continue on, Ash's stomach decided to speak
up. Catching everyone by surprise, his stomach let out a loud roar to
tell everyone that it was time to eat. "I guess it'll be better for
me to think after dinner."

Everyone laughed at Ash, sometimes it seemed as if his stomach was
the one with the brain. If he wasn't training, then he was probably
looking for something to eat.

"I'll even make some macaroons for you and pokepuffs for Pikachu and
the others," Serena told him as the group all left the Pokemon
Center. The promise of Serena's treats excited Ash as he broke off
into a sprint for their hotel.

* * *

><p>Sitting down for dinner, Ash finally had a chance to think about
his match the next day. Putting his fork down, Ash appeared to have
entered a deep thought. <em>"This is going to be hard," <em>he
thought to himself as he tried to picture Pokemon that the
photographer would have. The last time they had met was when
Fletchinder evolved while fighting Moltres, but that was a while ago
and back when his Charizard was a Charmeleon.

"Ash," Serena started to say once she noticed the determined look on
his face. She liked seeing that face, something about it excited
Serena. It might have to do with the way that Ash never gave up, no
matter what situation he was in. This had been something passed onto
Serena. "Have you finished thinking about your team?"

Ash shook his head. "No. It's harder with Trevor than I think any of
us thought," he explained before rubbing his hands through his hair.
He really was getting nowhere with any possible teams. "Without any
ideas for his other Pokemon, I don't know how to counter any strategy
he might use."

"You know about Charizard," Bonnie said, causing Ash to look at her
with a confused face. He had no clue how knowing one Pokemon could be
helpful. "Well, this way you know that he'll have that one."



Clemont understood what she was getting at and nodded in agreement.
"She's right. From what I understood, Trevor didn't battle much. If
that's the case, then it should be safe to assume that Charizard is
his strongest."

Ash was starting to get what they were saying, but building a plan to
beat a Charizard and actually beating one were two different things.
He knew just how strong a Charizard could be. "I guess you're right.
I'll probably sleep on my decision. The match isn't until the
afternoon tomorrow."

* * *

><p>"Okay, Pikachu, time to put in some thought," Ash told his
partner as they sat up at night. Reaching towards the nightstand, Ash
turned on the lamp before grabbing his stack of pictures. "We need
three Pokemon who can stand up to a Charizard. Got any
ideas?"<p>

"Pi, Pikachu!" It cried out, his tiny paws searching through the pile
of pictures before coming to a rest on one. It had been waiting for
Ash to think of this Pokemon, but during the entire night, he never
once mentioned it.

"How could I forget about him, he'll be good as well," Ash asked as
he slapped his forehead. Taking the picture that Pikachu picked, he
moved it over to the side of the bed, making sure that it wouldn't
get misplaced. "Now that that's settled, we only need one more," he
said before a yawn escaped his mouth. Feeling a bit drowsy, Ash
placed the pictures back where he got them from and shut the light
off. "We'll figure the other two out in the morning."

* * *

><p>"Ash still isn't awake, should we go get him?" Bonnie asked as
she placed some plates on the table for breakfast. She had offered to
help Clemont while Serena went off to the Pokemon Center to practice
her performance routine. Even with the Showcases over, she wanted to
be ready for next year.<p>

"Ash will get up when he's ready," Clemont answered as he flipped
some pancakes onto a plate. Normally he would have told Bonnie to go
and wake the boy up, but with them not needing to travel to any
cities Ash could sleep in. "Besides, it's best we don't disturb him
right now. He needs to concentrate for his match."

Understanding the situation, Bonnie nodded in agreement before
smelling the pancakes. Wiping the droll from her mouth, Bonnie
continued to eye the breakfast Clemont was making. "But, if he isn't
up soon, can we eat without him?" She asked, feeling somewhat bad
about it after. They always ate as a group, but Ash was also usually
up by now.

Looking at the clock, Clemont noticed that it was roughly two hours
later than what they usually ate at. Understanding where Bonnie was
coming from, Clemont sighed. "If Ash isn't up in thirty minutes,
Bonnie, then we can start to eat."

Bonnie jumped out of joy. She didn't want to eat without everyone,
but the smell of pancakes was also making her impatient. "Thanks,



Clemont," she replied while finishing the table. Looking at it, it
appeared to be like a piece of art to the young girl, but to Clemont
it appeared that she just placed the utensils wherever.

* * *

><p>"So, Ash, your first official Kalos League match is this
afternoon," Professor Oak asked as he talked to the boy who had grown
up just down the road from him. Professor Oak still remembered the
day that both his grandson Gary and Ash left to become pokemon
trainers. Sure their paths went in different directions, but their
love for Pokemon never changed. They reminded the professor of
himself when he was younger.<p>

"Yeah, and I was wondering if I could make a few transfers with you,"
Ash asked before realizing that there was probably a major time
difference between the regions. When he had made the call, he didn't
even put something like different time zones into thought, instead
just calling away. "Also, I'm sorry if I woke you up."

Laughing, Professor Oak smiled at the boy. "Nonsense, Tracy and I are
already up this early in the morning. If we didn't, it would take us
all day to take care of the pokemon." He then pulled over a tray of
pokeballs from a nearby table. "I just so happened to have your
pokemon nearby after the other day. Now, who is it that you were
looking to have sent to you."

Ash quickly told the Professor the pokemon he was going to need for
the match later today and waited patiently for the pokeballs to be
transferred. Once in his grasp, Ash showed them to the professor.
"They all made it, Professor. Thank you for the help."

"I also received your pokemon," he said while raising the newly
received pokemon to the screen. "It was my pleasure to help, now go
out there and give it all you can!"

"Right!" He said, pumping his fist in the air, Pikachu copying his
motion. "We'll all do our best today," he told the professor before
ending the call. Ash wondered how today would go for them, it had
been a while since the pokemon he asked for were involved in an
actual battle. Walking out of the Pokemon Center, Ash heard a
familiar voice and decided to check it out.

"Okay, now Braixen will use flamethrower while performing a flip.
Pancham you do the same but with dark pulse. Then, Sylveon we'll
dance underneath the display and you'll wrap it up with fairy wind,"
Serena explained as they all walked to the spots Serena just
explained.

Seeing that Serena was working on her performances, Ash decided to
walk over silently. He didn't want to interrupt anything on her.
Serena started off the performance with a simple, yet captivating
stone edge yet lifted the four of them off of the ground.

From there, Braixen and Pancham performed their respective parts that
Serena explained. The two attacks collided together once launched,
creating a dazzling display of lights. Orange and purple filled the
sky as Serena danced underneath them with Sylveon. As the dust
started to fall around them, Ash couldn't help but stare, something
about the scene couldn't get him to look away. Finally, Sylveon



finished off the performance with fairy wind, scattering the entire
dust throughout the "crowd" as Serena and her pokemon posed.

"That was great, Serena!" Ash called out clapping as he walked
towards them. Seeing Ash her surprised Serena, who had a light blush
appear from the shock. "I really liked what you did."

"T-thank you, Ash," Serena muttered. She could have sworn this place
was empty when they started. She was just hoping that he wasn't there
the entire time or that he hadn't heard everything they were talking
about. When she had first got to the Center, Serena had talked to her
pokemon about how she could tell Ash about her feelings, but they
couldn't figure anything out. "We've really been working
hard."

"Yeah, I can see," he said while rubbing underneath his nose. He
didn't know why, but for some reason he found himself doing this
quite often around Serena. But, what he did say was true, you could
really see just how far she had come. "Everything about your
performance is better. You're including more combinations and even
just your dancing with Sylveon is a nice touch."

"Yeah, we've been training extra hard," Serena told him as she gave
him a warm smile. "We plan on becoming Kalos Queen next year, and
nothing will stop us," she explained, only to stop when a thought
entered her head. "But, Ash, why are you here? Shouldn't you be
getting ready for your match? It's in a few hours."

"I already did," Ash stated as he patted the side of his belt where
his pokeballs were attached to. "I thought about who to use and once
I made up my mind, I came right here to talk with Professor Oak. All
the pokemon I plan on using against Trevor are on me right
now."

Having been out practicing for a while, Serena decided to take a
break. Seeing what was going on, Serena's pokemon and Pikachu ran off
to the other side of the field wanting to give them some time
alone.

Seeing that they were now alone, Serena didn't really know what to
say to Ash. Deciding to go with what would make him excited, she
decided to talk about his upcoming match. "So, Ash, who'd you decide
to use?" She asked, folding her arms behind her back and taking a
step closer.

Ash however didn't want to give away who he was using to anyone.
Shaking his head, he could only smile at the performer. "Sorry,
Serena, but it's a secret. You'll just have to wait like everyone
else," he teased, placing a finger up against his lips. He enjoyed
it, it was easier to just have fun with her than with previous
friends. Sometimes they would yell at him, but outside of Serena's
concern for his wellbeing, she never yelled at him. "But, I'll say
this. I did take your advice."

"My advice?" Serena asked as she tried to think back to last night.
She couldn't really remember anything that she told him, but just the
fact that he listened to her made her excited, causing her to
smile.

"Yeah... I thought about it, and... Well decided that maybe it was



the best decision," he replied while scratching his cheek. Noticing
Serena's smile, Ash couldn't help but smile as well. Something about
her smile always made everyone around her happier, but this time,
this one felt a little better to Ash. "But, do you mind watching
Pikachu during my match today?"

The question caught Serena by surprise, causing her to look at Ash as
if he was sick. Did he really just ask her to watch Pikachu? "S-sure,
but, why aren't you using him today?"

"I want to keep him rested for when the fights get even harder," he
answered truthfully before walking towards Pikachu. "Pikachu, I want
you to stay with Serena today. She's going to watch you while I'm
battling," he explained to the electric mouse. Without another
notice, he appeared to have started to walk away. Stopping for a
second, he turned around and flashed his all too familiar grin.
"Serena, I'm going to head back. I want to eat something before my
match. But, promise you'll root for me?"

"Yeah, and I'll take good care of Pikachu today!" She yelled back as
Ash walked away. She was a little confused now, even when Ash didn't
use Pikachu, he was still next to Ash during gym matches. Why have
him sit up in the stands now? Turning to face Pikachu, Serena sighed.
"Any idea why he isn't having you down on the field?"

"Pi Pikachu?" It replied back while shrugging. It honestly had no
idea either. There were a few times in the past where this happened,
but it hadn't been this way for a while.

* * *

><p>"Ladies and gentlemen, we welcome you here today to the first
round match up on the grass field," the announcer told the entire
crowd. The entire arena was filled today, but luckily Clemont had
grabbed them all seats right on the front row, directly behind Ash.
"In this match, we'll see Trevor of Lumiose City square off against
Ash of Pallet Town from all the way in Kanto!"<p>

"Wow, Ash and Trevs, right away," Tierno stated, sounding surprised.
"Ash better not get too confident."

"What do you mean by that?" Bonnie asked the dancing trainer as she
looked at the field. She didn't understand what Tierno was hinting
at.

"Trevor's smart. Knowing him, he's already came up with a strategy to
overcome Ash," Tierno explained in a simpler way. Or at least he
thought he did. Seeing that she didn't understand still, he gave up.
"Clemont, you mind helping me?"

"Bonnie, what he's trying to say is that Trevor took Ash's battling
style into consideration when he planned how to face off against
him," Clemont started to explain as the sun shined off his glasses.
"Trevor probably believes he found a way to stop Ash."

"But Ash will do fine!" Serena joined in. "He's always found a way to
overcome any problems he's faced." That was true, some of the things
she thought about were the time he overcame rock tomb against Grant
and trick room with Valerie.



"Pi Pikachu!" Pikachu cried out in agreement. It seemed that the duo
were much closer, with Pikachu spending time with Serena when Ash
wasn't around.

"Now, both trainers will choose their first pokemon!" The referee
called out, causing the group to stop talking. The referee raised his
green flag, signaling for Ash to send his pokemon out first. "Ash
Ketchum has won the coin toss and will choose first!"

Smiling, Ash reached for a pokeball. He had no idea who Trevor was
going to use, but he knew the pokemon he was choosing would do fine.
"Tauros, I choose you!" He yelled out as he threw the pokeball
forward as the wild bull pokemon emerged with a loud cry.

"Ash has a Tauros!" Sawyer yelled as he nearly fell out of his seat.
Reaching for his notebook, the beginning trainer started to scribble
away as he wrote down this revelation. "When did he catch
that?"

"Back during his time in Kanto," Serena answered as she waited for
Trevor to choose his first pokemon. "Ash figured it would be best to
use all of his pokemon this time around."

"This is great!" Sawyer cried out, his eyes filled with excitement.
He had already came up with a plan on how to stop Ash's Kalos
pokemon, but the challenge of creating a new one based around his
other ones excited him.

"Yeah, but will Trevor's plan hold up now?" Shauna asked as she
looked over at her friend. "He was assuming that Ash only had the
pokemon during his journey through Kalos on hand."

"Trevor's smart. He'll figure something out," Tierno stated, showing
that he had full trust in his friend. "Besides, Ash is so
unpredictable, that no matter how much you try and prepare for him
he'll just surprise you with something new."

Trevor was surprised to see a Tauros chosen first. Taking a step back
out of surprise, Trevor readied himself as he picked his first
pokeball. _"Even if he's using other pokemon, my strategy should
still be fine," _he thought to himself as he tossed his pokeball.
"Lairon, it's your turn!"

"A Lairon?" Serena questioned as she pulled out her pokedex. She had
never seen one of these pokemon before and wondered what had to be
said about it.

Opening up, pokedex scanned Lairon before distributing data on it.
"Lairon, the iron armor pokemon. Lairon is the evolved form of Aron.
They show off their strength with the sparks they create by ramming
into boulders."

"Yeah, we were just as surprised," Tierno said as he waited for the
first move to happen.

"Turns out, when he got sidetracked while heading to Anistar City it
was because of that guy," Shauna added in. It all made sense now,
Shauna had mentioned that Trevor was coming to Anistar to watch her
showcase, but had run into a pokemon he'd never seen before.



"This will be a tricky match up for Ash," Clemont stated as he rubbed
his chin. By the looks of it, this first match in the semifinals
could turn into a real good one. "Tauros is a pokemon known for its
wide array of powerful moves, but Lairon has tremendous defense not
to mention its steel typing."

"A Lairon," Ash stated as he looked at the pokemon. The look of shock
quickly left his face as one of joy quickly replaced it. "Trevor!"
Ash yelled out as he caught the photographer's attention. "Let's have
a great battle. I'm looking forward to this!"

Trevor smiled at Ash's words. He hadn't entered to win the League,
but to give his pokemon a chance to battle. He wasn't ready to head
home so soon. "Yeah! But, Ash, don't expect me to go easy on
you!"

"I wouldn't have it any other way!" He yelled out as he threw his
fist forward. "Tauros use your take down attack!"

Tauros ran right for Lairon as a trail of white light emerged behind
it. The speed that Tauros was running at surprised those who watched
it, showing why Ash had went with it. Once in striking distance,
Tauros lowered his head and rammed right into Lairon.

"Great job, Tauros, now push it back!" Ash cried out, only to see
that Tauros was having a harder time than he thought. Despite landing
the hit, Tauros was unable to move his opponent, instead just running
in place.

"Lairon, let's show them our strength. Use iron head!" Trevor called
out as he quickly snapped a picture of the scene before him. Even if
they were in a battle, he couldn't pass up a picture like
this.

Lairon roared out in approval as his head started to shine brightly.
Then, to Ash's surprise, Tauros started to lose his footing before
finally being pushed backwards. With one final push, Lairon slammed
his head right into Tauros, knocking the wild bull pokemon onto its
side.

"And just like that, Lairon delivers a powerful iron head to counter
Tauros' take down. Both pokemon are showing an enormous amount of
power!" The announcer cried. Even if it was just the first move, he
was getting into it.

"Now, Lairon, when we have our chance," Trevor called out, causing
Lairon to nod in agreement. Trevor knew this was the best shot at
getting their strategy set up. "Use stealth rocks!"

* * *

><p>"Stealth rocks!" Clemont cried out from the stands. This wouldn't
be good for Ash. "This is bad," he muttered as sweat rolled down the
side of his face.<p>

"Why's that, big brother?" Bonnie asked. She had been the first one
to notice Clemont's worry, but now the entire group had seen it. "How
could one move be so bad?"

"Bonnie, stealth rocks is a move that is active during the entire



battle," Clemont started to explain as Lairon shot rocks all over the
field. "Now, whenever Ash chooses a new pokemon, they'll be inflicted
damage upon switch in."

"There has to be a way around that?" Serena asked as she stared at
the field. There were now pieces of jagged rock scattered all around
now. Tauros seemed to be unaffected, but what about the other's.

"No way, Serena," Tierno answered as he nodded in approval of
Trevor's decision. The boy really came through on his strategy this
time. "The only way to get rid of them is through a select few
moves."

"I just have to takes notes about this," Sawyer added in as he wrote
away. "A move like this could do wonders for me." It was true, Sawyer
was always trying to find new ways to make him and his pokemon
stronger.

* * *

><p>"<em>So, that's Trevor's plan," <em>Ash thought to himself as he
watched Lairon finish shooting off thee stone fragments. Looking
around the field, Ash noticed the jagged rocks everywhere.

"And now Trevor continues his attack with the use of stealth rocks!
What will Ash decide to do next?" The announcer stated, causing the
crowd to applaud Trevor. The attention embarrassed the trainer, who
let off a slight blush.

Looking at the situation, Ash took a deep breath. Switching out
wouldn't do him any good right now, but Tauros also wasn't doing much
damage against Lairon. Was it time to play his hand yet? _"No, I need
to save him for later. How about I show them Tauros'
strength."_

Swinging his arm across his body, Ash pointed straight at Lairon.
"Now, Tauros let's show them one of our new tricks! Use
bulldoze!"

Tauros cried out in agreement as he slammed his hooves onto the
ground. The entire field started to shake as the field started to
crack around the wild bull. The shockwaves shot all over the field
until finally hitting Lairon, knocking the pokemon over and onto its
side.

"Great, now continue that with another bulldoze and keep them
coming!" Ash confidently called out as Tauros continued to slam his
hooves. The shockwaves from the attack only continued to grow
stronger every time Tauros slammed his hooves.

"And it appears Ash has turned the tides of this battle rather
quickly!" the announcer called out as Tauros was making it impossible
for Lairon to counter. "With this deadly bulldoze, Lairon might be
done for!"

"Think Trevor..." the young boy muttered as he watched Lairon
continue to struggle. Finally, he looked at the placement of the
stealth rocks and figured out an idea. "Lairon, use rock
slide!"



Lairon cried out as his entire body started to glow a bright white.
Then, upon another roar, the same white light appeared above an
unaware Tauros. Falling out of the light were large boulders which
shocked Ash.

"Quick, dodge those stones, Tauros," Ash had cried out. He had been
so occupied with continuing his attack, that he had stopped paying
attention to Lairon itself.

Tauros tried to dodge the falling rocks, but they were falling to
fast. Eventually, Tauros was eventually hit and crushed under the
rocks.

"Tauros!" Ash cried out in concern. "Tauros, come on! I know you can
continue on!" Just as he thought, the normal type managed to escape
from under the rubble of rocks. However, it was obviously tired from
the attack. "Okay, we'll end this right here! Use take
down!"

"Lairon, we'll use our take down as well!" Trevor called out, knowing
that this would probably be the final attack for whoever didn't land
theirs.

Both pokemon broke off into full on sprints, using every ounce of
energy they had remaining. Reaching the middle of the field at the
same time, both pokemon collided against each other. Neither side was
willing to back down.

"This truly is a battle of wills here folks! Both pokemon are
unwilling to give in to their fatigue!" The announcer cried out. The
crowd roared in approval as they were enjoying the battle.

"Come on, Tauros! I know you can do it!" Ash cried out.

"Lairon, I believe in you pal!" Trevor also yelled out.

With their trainer's words driving them on, neither pokemon was
willing to lose. But, the rock slide was still causing pain for
Tauros, who couldn't help but flinch in pain from the previous
attack. This was the chance that Lairon needed, with one final push,
the iron armor pokemon pushed Tauros back and right into the pile of
rocks.

"Oh no, Tauros!" Ash cried out as he looked at his pokemon. There was
no denying it, Tauros was done. He had given it his best, but Lairon
was just too much of a challenge.

"Tauros is unable to the battle, the winner is Lairon!" The referee
declared once he saw Tauros passed out in the pile of rocks. "Please
choose your next pokemon!"

"Tauros..." Ash muttered as he raised its pokeball. "Thank you, you
did an amazing job today. Take a nice rest."

* * *

><p>"Ahh!" Ash's three friends gasped as they saw Tauros be defeated.
Sure, they had only seen it training with Ash for a few hours the
other day, but they had been impressed with it just from
that.<p>



"Wow, Trevor really raised that Lairon well," Sawyer stated as he
looked on in shock. He wasn't one to judge, but when he first met
Trevor, he didn't really expect him to do this well against Ash. "I
have got to talk to him after the match."

"Well, it's only one pokemon. Ash still has two more left!" Serena
reminded everyone, bringing Clemont's and Bonnie's spirits back up.
"He still has a good shot at this!"

"That's right!" Bonnie agreed as she grabbed Pikachu, who had jumped
onto the railing in front of them all. "Ash isn't out of this yet.
He'll show Trevor just how good this'll turn out to be!"

* * *

><p>"Trevor, I have to admit, using that rock slide caught me by
surprise," Ash said as he reached for his second pokeball. "But, I
won't be fooled that easily, Noivern, I choose you!"<p>

"Vern!" the dragon and flying type screeched as the stealth rocks
jabbed into its wings. Ash felt bad, but there was nothing he could
do. Right now, he wanted to save his last pokemon until he absolutely
needed it.

"Thanks, Ash," Trevor stated as he rubbed the back of his head from
embarrassment. "It just came to me when I was backed into that
corner. Now, Lairon, use rock slide!"

Once again, rocks started to fall all around Noivern, but unlike with
Tauros, Ash kept his cool. While Noivern flew around avoiding the
attack, Ash was thinking of a way to counter it.

"_Okay, got it!" _Ash mentally shouted once he saw a way around the
attack. "Noivern, spin and use boomburst!" His idea was simply, blow
the rocks away from Noivern.

"Vern!" The flying type cried out as large sonic waves shot out of
its ears. Noivern sat right under the falling rocks as it started to
spin. Picking up speed, it appeared that an invisible wall separated
Noivern from the rock slide as the rocks couldn't touch him.

The rocks started to slow down until no more fell. Seeing this, Ash
issued the next attack. "Now, use dragon pulse!"

Noivern opened its mouth as a large purple dragon emerged. The
strength of the attack was amazing just based off of how large the
image of the dragon was. Trevor had never seen a dragon pulse at that
size.

"Quick, try and dodge it, Lairon!" Trevor asked as he watched his
tired pokemon struggle to dodge the attack. Just barely getting out
of the way, Lairon and Trevor both looked up to see Noivern charging
at them.

"Now, end this with acrobatics!" Ash called out as he pumped his fist
out of excitement. This was just what he was hoping for, an intense
battle that pushed him.

Noivern swooped in as it started to glow white. Then, in a blink of



an eye, the sound wave pokemon disappeared completely before
reemerging right in front of Lairon. It then let off a barrage of
attacks, each one landing directly.

"L-Lairon, are you alright?" Trevor asked once the attack seized.
Looking at his pokemon, the look on its face said it all.

"Lairon is unable to battle, Noivern is the winner! Choose your next
pokemon!" The referee declared.

"Thank you, Lairon. You helped get our strategy perfectly set up,"
Trevor praised as he reached for his second pokeball. "Okay, this
one's my newest capture. Maybe a little beginner's luck will help us!
Florges, go!"

The fairy type emerged on the field, as it eyed Noivern. Just from
the look of it, this wasn't going to be an easy battle for them. They
had to move fast and they had to strike first.

"Okay, Noivern, start it off with acrobatics," Ash said. He decided
to go on the offensive first. They needed a quick win, especially
since Trevor had his Charizard waiting.

Noivern soared through the air as the familiar white light surrounded
its body. The sound wave pokemon got in close to Florges and struck
the fairy type before circling back around for a second
hit.

"Florges, stop it with moonblast!" Trevor called out. Florges jumped
out of the way right as Noivern came right at her. Charging up the
moonblast, the fairy type launched the large ball of energy right at
Noivern.

"Quick, dodge that Noivern!" Ash commended as he watched the ball
approach. Noivern quickly changed course as he veered off to the
left, just dodging the moonblast.

"Now catch it with vine whip!" Trevor called out. He had never felt
like this, the adrenaline running through his body was a welcome
feeling. Now he understood why his pokemon enjoyed this so much. He
was not going to let them down."

"Florges," the fairy type agreed as two vines shot off the end of the
leaves that were present at the sides of its lower body. The vines
extended until finally wrapping around Noivern, keeping the flying
type from moving.

"Now, weaken it with fairy wind and follow it up by tossing it into
the ground!" He yelled out, his voice filled with excitement.

* * *

><p>"I've never seen Trevor act this way," Shauna said, sounding
completely surprised. Everyone had the same exact thought. Trevor had
always been quiet unless he talked about his pictures, but here he
was controlling the battle.<p>

Serena smiled as she already knew the reason why. "That's because Ash
knows how to bring the best out of everyone," she explained, causing
the group to look at her. "Ash treats every battle like it's the last



he'll ever be in. When his opponents see the intensity he brings,
they can't help but be influenced by it."

"You could say that," Clemont agreed as he fixed his glasses, they
had gotten a little smudged and he needed to clean them. Thinking
back to his gym match with Ash, Serena's words spoke the truth. "When
I faced Ash for his Lumiose Gym battle, something about facing him
made me want to push beyond my boundaries. My pokemon and myself were
pushed to new levels I never thought I'd reach, but that short time
facing him I felt the urge where I never wanted it to finish because
I was enjoying it so much."

"Yeah, but you don't want to mess with that Florges," Tierno stated
as he sat there dead serious. It was as if he knew something about it
that the others didn't. "I took the thing lightly right after Trevor
caught it. Challenged him to a battle for fun, that Florges beat
Blastoise easily."

"Y-you're kidding!" Bonnie cried out as she waved her arms around.
Blastoise was Tierno's ace, his strongest pokemon. "There's no way
Blastoise lost."

Tierno sighed as he shrugged his shoulders. "I wish it was a joke. I
lowered my guard because it was both a new capture and the fact that
Trevor was the trainer. Even he was shocked at the outcome."

"So... Ash and Noivern..." Bonnie started to say as she sat
down.

"Could be in trouble," Clemont finished for her. The entire group was
on the edge of their seats. "Trevor really planned his team
accordingly."

* * *

><p>"Noivern try and break free!" Ash cried out as he saw the powdery
dust from fairy wind approach. He knew that the attack wouldn't end
well if it hit Noivern. Ash watched the sound wave pokemon struggle
to get free as every time he moved, the vines only tightened around
Noivern. Seeing that they weren't going anywhere, Ash quickly thought
up a new idea. "If we can't dodge it, we'll just blow it away! Use
boomburst!"<p>

"Noivern!" It managed to cry out as soundwaves emerged from its ears.
The large blasts soared through the air, colliding right against the
fairy wind. Despite the situation he was in, Noivern managed to
create a boomburst strong enough to push the fairy wind right into
Florges, followed by the remaining boomburst.

"Ash managed to turn a bad situation into an opportunity! Let's see
how Trevor responds!" The announcer explained for everyone sitting in
the stadium and watching on TV.

Trevor didn't seem worried, his plan was still working. "Ash, don't
get so excited just yet. Now Florges, throw him!" Trevor yelled out
as Florges whipped its vines downward, sending Noivern crashing into
the ground. "And, moonblast!"

"Floorrr! Gessss!" The fairy type cried out as she charged up the
moonblast. The large blast was then tossed across the field until



colliding with Noivern, causing dirt to kick up into the
air.

"Noivern!" Ash cried out in concern. He was hoping to hear something
back, but only silence filled the stadium. "Noivern! Are you
alright!?"

The dust startled to finally settle, showing the fainted Noivern
sitting on the ground. "Noivern is unable to battle! The winner is
Florges! Choose your final pokemon!" The referee declared as he
raised the red flag in his hand.

"And just like that, Trevor manages to knock out another one of Ash's
pokemon!" the announcer cried out. Based on the way he was talking,
this might have been the most exciting match of the day. "Who will
the Pallet Town native turn to for his last chance?"

* * *

><p>"I-it beat Noivern!" Sawyer cried out, sounding both surprised,
but also expecting that outcome. "Fairy types are strong against
dragons, but I thought Noivern would have put up a better
fight."<p>

"Ash really is in a tough situation now. Not only does he have to
handle Florges, but Charizard is waiting for him," Shauna added in.
She was rooting for Trevor to win, but it was hard to not give Ash
some support, he was her friend as well.

"Yeah, Trevor!" Tierno yelled as he cheered for his oldest friend.
"Never would have thought of you as battling like this, but keep it
up!"

"Come on, Ash!" Bonnie yelled out, trying to out cheer Tierno. "You
can do it!" She added in before poking Clemont. "Join in, Clemont.
Cheer Ash on!"

"R-right!" Clemont responded nervously. He did not want to upset his
sister right now. Who knows what she could cause. "Come on Ash, it
isn't over yet!"

"Yeah, we all believe in you!" Serena added in as Pikachu jumped on
top of her head.

"Pi Pikachu!" The electric type yelled out as a few sparks of
electricity flew off of his body.

* * *

><p>"Thanks, Noivern," Ash said as he recalled the defeated pokemon.
"You did a great job. Not only did you beat Lairon, but you also did
some good damage to Florges. Take a long rest," he said as he
switched the pokeballs in his hand. It was time to bring out the big
guns, one of the pokemon he trusted the most. "Charizard, I choose
you!"<p>

"Rawwwwrrrrrrr!" The flame pokemon cried out as the stealth rocks
pointed themselves into his body. Brushing the pain off, the fire
type looked to Ash, nodding before facing forward.



"W-wait!" Trevor called out as he threw his hands forward. He was
shocked at all of the different pokemon Ash had. He had no idea he
was using all of them. "You have a Charizard as well?"

"Yep, Charizard was one of my first pokemon ever!" Ash cried out
enthusiastically. At this point, with the exception of Bulbasaur and
Pikachu, it was his longest owned pokemon. "I always call on him
whenever I need someone strong."

* * *

><p>"Ash has a Charizard!" Sawyer cried out, nearly falling over the
safety railing. He had thought he planned accordingly, but now it was
all ruined by the fact that Ash was calling upon his other pokemon.
"I'll have to take notes on how they battle together. That way I can
figure out a way to stop them."<p>

Clemont, Bonnie, and Serena didn't pay much attention to the young
boy. Instead, they were amazed at seeing Charizard before them. When
Ash was training with his other pokemon, he had done only limited
training with Charizard since he believed that Charizard would be
fine.

"Serena, did Ash mention anything to you about using Charizard
today?" Clemont asked as he eyed the fire and flying type. Ash had
told them before that he always trusted Charizard when in a bind, but
never even mentioned who he was using.

"No, I had seen him earlier this morning at the Pokemon Center, but
he wouldn't tell me who he planned on using. All he said was that he
took my advice," she said, finally realizing what he meant by
that.

* * *

><p>Flashback<p>

"Agghhh!" Ash cried out as he rubbed his hands through his hair.
Leaning backwards in his chair, the young trainer looked away from
the computer screen. "It's useless, I'll never figure it
out."

"Never figure what out, Ash?" Clemont asked as he walked over to the
computer. Looking at the screen, it showed Trevor's profile, but
besides Charizard, it had no pokemon on it.

"There's no information on Trevor except for his Charizard!" Ash
explained as he sighed. After finding out that he was facing Trevor,
he had hoped to find some information that would be useful in
building a team to face him. "There's no way to build a team to
counter him."

"Ash, haven't you been in this situation before?" Serena asked as she
got up off of the couch. Her and Bonnie had been watching the rerun
of the opening ceremonies when she heard Ash cry out. "You said that
in previous battles you've had difficulty picking the right
team."

"Yeah, but back then there was also information on the trainers I was
facing," Ash added in to Serena's statement. "This time, all that



they have on Trevor is his Charizard. Which I know from first hand
experiences, those are tough pokemon."

"Charizard?" Bonnie asked as she joined in the conversation. There
was no way she was being left out. "Like the super cute one you
had?"

"Yeah, I remember so many times when I needed help, Charizard was
always there to come through for me. During the Silver Conference and
the Battle Frontier. It seemed that with every battle he went
through, he was the pokemon I could trust on the most besides
Pikachu."

"Then why don't you call on him to battle?" Serena asked as she took
all of the pictures of Ash's pokemon. "If you don't know who else
Trevor has, build a team around your own Charizard."

* * *

><p>"And Ash's final pokemon is a Charizard! How will Trevor react to
this?" The announcer asked as he waited in anticipation.<p>

"Okay, Charizard, let's show them your flamethrower!" Ash cried out,
punching his right fist forward. There was no time to hold back,
Charizard was all he had left, but he knew the fire type wouldn't go
down easily.

"Rawwrrrr!" It cried out as a stream of fire erupted out of his
mouth. Shooting across the field, Florges had no time to react as it
was blasted backwards by the fire.

"Florges, are you alright?" Trevor asked as he watched his pokemon
get back up. Noticing that it was fine, he was ready to continue.
"Great! Use a moonblast!"

"Florrr... Gessss!" It cried out, the large blast forming in front of
its body. With a small flick of its wrist, Florges launched the blast
right at Charizard.

Not worrying, Charizard smirked as he watched the blast soared
towards him. Once within range, Charizard lifted his hands up and
caught the blast, shocking everyone in the stands. The strength was a
little more than what the flame pokemon expected and was pushed back
a few inches, but stood strong.

"Amazing! Charizard caught the entire blast with just his hands!" The
announcer cried out. He didn't know how much more he could put up
with this battle. This was exactly what every battle should be
like.

"Now, Charizard, throw it away!" Ash called out as his Charizard
roared in approval as the blast was tossed back at Florges. "Speed it
up with a flamethrower!"

Charizard nodded as he fired off his signature attack once more,
causing the moonblast to increase in speed while also having it gain
a fiery exterior.

"Florges, dodge it!" Trevor worriedly cried out. He was starting to
lose his cool, everything that he had planned was getting ruined now.



Taking a deep breath, he looked up to see Charizard flying right at
the fairy type.

"We have more than just flamethrower," Ash said as he threw his open
pal out towards Trevor. Watching Charizard fly across the field, Ash
decided it was time to play his hand. "Steel wing, now!"

Charizard's wings glowed a bright white as they stiffened up. The
fire and flying type didn't seem fazed by the change in his wings and
continued his trajectory. Leaving no time to react, Charizard gained
a burst of speed as his wings slashed against Florges' body.

"End it with a flamethrower!" Ash cried out, balling his hands into
fists. He knew he couldn't mess around with Florges, Trevor still had
his Charizard. His own Charizard was going to need all of its
strength to win this.

Nodding, Charizard straightened himself out before turning around.
Timing his attack perfectly, the fire type pokemon launched a
flamethrower, hitting the falling fairy type pokemon.

Completely consumed by the flames, Florges had no way to react as she
crashed into the ground. Looking at the defeated pokemon, the referee
made his decision. "Florges is unable to battle! Charizard is the
winner! Choose your final pokemon!"

* * *

><p>"Ash did it!" Serena cried out as she held onto Pikachu. She was
growing excited, just one more pokemon left for Ash to beat. "He just
needs to beat Trevor's last pokemon."<p>

"Yeah, but it won't be easy," Clemont stated, bringing the truth to
the situation. "We all know that his last pokemon is a fully healthy
Charizard."

"Ash's on the other hand took some damage during the last battle,"
Tierno pointed out, everyone noticing the panting coming from Ash's
Charizard. "This will be an interesting final battle."

"Ash will do fine, he always does," Serena muttered as she grabbed
her ribbon with one hand while keeping Pikachu wrapped with her other
one. "Come on, Ash."

* * *

><p>"Okay, we've come so far. I'm putting all my hope into you,
Charizard!" Trevor yelled as he threw out his final pokeball.
Emerging from the device was a Charizard just like his own. The two
fire types immediately stared each other down, a rivalry to show who
was the strongest was forming.<p>

"Just like I thought," Ash laughed as he fixed his hat. Trevor's
final pokemon was his Charizard, but now he wondered how his own
Charizard would hold up. He knew he could get very competitive at
times. "Charizard, you ready for this?"

"Rawwwwrrrrr!" It yelled, shooting a flamethrower up into the sky. It
had been waiting for a good fight. The pokemon back at Oak's lab were
fine, but nothing beat the feeling of a heated battle against one of



its own kind.

"Great! Use flamethrower!" Ash called out, his voice filled with
excitement. Just like Charizard, he had been looking forward to a
battle like this.

"We'll use our flamethrower as well!" Trevor countered.

Both fire types launched off their respective flamethrowers as the
attacks met midfield. The two fire type moves collided as they formed
a giant sphere of fire. Finally, the blast exploded as the explosion
sent both Charizard backwards.

Getting up, neither of them were going to be defeated that easily.
Both Charizard let out roars, trying to show who was the dominate
one.

Ash was having a great time out there. He couldn't believe just how
great this match had been. But, knowing that he couldn't waste time,
he decided to strike. "Charizard use slash!"

"Charizard you use dragon claw!" Trevor commanded.

Once more, the two Charizard were off and flying. Ash's Charizard's
claw glowed white while growing in size. Trevor's also grew, but were
light green in color and also had scales. The two attacks collided as
both Charizard pushed off of each other.

"Sparks are flying down on the field as neither Charizard is backing
down!" The announcer told all those watching. "Right now they're in a
stalemate, their claws locked against each other's."

He was right, both of them had their claws locked with their
opponent. Looking at the situation, Trevor decided to try something
risky. "Use fire fang!"

Understanding what he wanted, Charizard lunged forward as his mouth
caught on fire. Not wanting to get hit at such a close range,
Charizard lowered his claws and backed off. Using this to their
advantage, Trevor's Charizard swung his claws right across
Charizard's face, causing the fire type to stumble
backwards.

Getting back up, Charizard wiped the area on his face where he was
hit. Looking back at Ash, he signaled that he wanted to go back in
and try their last attack one more time. Trusting Charizard, Ash
merely nodded as the fire type flew towards his opponent.

With his slash attack ready, Charizard swung at his opponent only to
be blocked by Dragon claw. Not seeing that this was a trap, Trevor's
Charizard went back in with another fire fang. This time however,
Charizard was ready.

Launching a flamethrower, Trevor's Charizard was caught off guard and
was blasted backwards. This gave Charizard his chance, lunging
forward, his claws slashed against his opponent's stomach, causing
them to tumble backwards onto the ground.

"What do I do..." Trevor muttered as he watched his Charizard get
back up. _"No matter what we've done, Ash's Charizard has shown to be



able to handle it," _he thought to himself as Charizard turned around
and smiled at his trainer. Trevor understood, Charizard had enjoyed
this battle, but even he knew their skill was at a different level.
_"We could always use our best move, but Ash might be expecting it. I
thought I could counter his battle style, but he's just too
unpredictable," _Trevor thought as he lowered his head.

"Charizard, flamethrower!" Ash called out, continuing the
assault.

Trevor looked up to see a stream of fire heading right for his
Charizard. "We won't give up! Charizard use flamethrower!" Trevor
cried out as the two attacks collided. _"Charizard has always been
there for me. I won't let him down!"_

"Now Charizard, use slash!" Ash just wouldn't let up. His full on
assault continued, giving Trevor no time to think.

"Do you best! Counter with Dragon claw!" Trevor cried out. He had to
be strong, for Charizard and his other pokemon. Trevor watched as the
two fire types met at midfield, both of them were locked in a heated
battle, neither able to land a hit. "Keep at it, Charizard!"

"Don't let up!" Ash told his Charizard.

The two fire types continued their fight, their claws colliding every
few seconds, only for neither one to make any gains against its
opponent.

Sweating from the excitement, Trevor couldn't help but feel a wave of
excitement fill him once more. _"This is the joy Charizard feels
while battling. Now I understand why he's so brash at times. Okay,
we'll use that move to win right now!" _Trevor thought as he watched
his Charizard back off. Both of them were now panting, as were Ash
and his Charizard. "Ash! I want to thank you for this battle, it
truly was a great one, but now I'm going to win! Use flare
blitz!"

Charizard erupted into blue flames as he flew at Ash's Charizard at
an alarming speed. Despite the situation of the battle, Ash didn't
see worried. Instead, he looked to be thrilled, smiling at the
oncoming attack. The strangest part was, Ash's Charizard looked to be
just as excited.

"Trevor! I'd like to thank you as well. Charizard truly enjoyed our
match, but your attack won't work!" he explained as swept his arm
across his body. "Now Charizard, catch Charizard then use seismic
toss!"

"S-seismic toss!?" Trevor called out. He never knew a Charizard could
learn that move.

Charizard nodded as he planted his feet deep into the ground. Huffing
out a small amount of fire, Charizard braced himself. Once ready, he
anticipated the attack and caught his opponent right before they
could strike.

Shocking the other Charizard, Ash's flew upwards into the sky with a
tight grip, making sure to not let go. Then, Charizard started to
spin around until starting his free fall back to the ground. Once he



was within a few feet of the field, Charizard launched his opponent
back onto the ground, causing a crater to form.

"C-Charizard!" Trevor called as he looked into the crater. To his
surprise, Charizard had fainted upon impact with the
ground.

"Charizard is unable to battle, the winners are Charizard and Ash
Ketchum of Pallet Town!" The referee declared as Trevor jumped into
the crater to help Charizard.

"There you have it folks! After a long and hard battle, Ash Ketchum
is victorious!" The announcer declared as the crowd erupted in
applause for the two trainers.

* * *

><p>"He did it!" Bonnie cried out as she celebrated with Serena,
Clemont, Pikachu and Dedenne. "See, Clemont, we told you he'd
win."<p>

"Yeah, Ash always knows how to pull off the most impressive
victories," Clemont said while sighing. He could now relax, this
entire battle he was on the edge of his seat.

"Tough break for Trevor though," Shauna stated, sounding disappointed
that her friend lost. "But, I'm sure he's happy to just have given
his pokemon the chance at a great battle."

"I better watch out, if Trevor can get that good, he'll be passing me
soon," Tierno joked as started to clap for the two trainers. "I'll
have to start training even harder now."

* * *

><p>"Charizard, you were amazing," Trevor stated softly as he helped
the tired fire type out of the crater. Charizard seemed disappointed
that he lost. "Hey, don't feel bad, they just had a little more
experience than us. But next time we'll win for sure."<p>

"Charizard you did it!" Ash cried out as he leapt into its arms. Ash
was ecstatic, they had won the first match and were now moving onto
the second round of the semi-finals. "We couldn't have done it
without you!"

"Rawwwrrr!" It cried out in joy, launching a flamethrower right at
Ash. The young trainer was caught in the blast, his face turning
black from the fire.

"That... never gets old," he muttered as he fell backwards after the
attack

"Ash," Trevor called as he walked over with his Charizard. "We would
like to thank you for that battle. Charizard... no, Charizard and I
truly enjoyed it," he said, extending a hand forward, his Charizard
copying his action.

Ash grabbed Trevor's hand and shook it as did his Charizard. "Trevor,
we should be thanking you and Charizard. You guys pushed us into a
corner. We needed years of experience from hard fought battles just



to beat you. If it weren't for that, we would have lost. Isn't that
right Charizard?" Ash asked as he tapped the fire type with his free
hand.

Charizard nodded in agreement before launching another flamethrower
on his trainer. Following his example, Trevor's Charizard launched
his own flamethrower at Trevor, causing both trainers to
collapse.

"C-Charizard... I... I thought it was just once every time we
battle?" Ash asked jokingly as he got up. As much as it hurt, he
wouldn't change the way Charizard showed his affection one bit.

* * *

><p><strong>Sorry about the long chapter this time. Those that have
battles will probably be longer than others. I want to try and create
battles that would actually be in the show (hopefully) and not just
quick two-three attack battles. How'd you guys like the battle? I
hope I did a Charizard vs Charizard battle proper respect. Charizard
is my favorite pokemon of Ash's and just my favorite overall out of
the franchise and I only wanted to do it justice after what BW did to
it.<strong>

**Thanks for reading the new chapter and the continued support.
Please leave a review letting me know what you liked and how I can
improve the story.**

**Next Time: I can't believe Ash won his first match! Now, if only
there was something special I could do for a celebration for him?
Hopefully I figure something out before his next match. Next time
"Serena's Surprise!"**

    6. Serena's Surprise

**Welcome back everyone to another chapter. Nothing to say except
enjoy**

* * *

><p>"Bayleef, finish it off with body slam!" Ash yelled out. Today,
he had been in a tough match on the ice field, having been down to
his last pokemon. Muk and Staraptor had already been beaten, but his
opponent was also down to their last pokemon as well. It was Bayleef
versus a Machoke.<p>

"Bay!" The grass type yelled out as vines shot out of the leaves on
its neck. Using them to help her jump off of the ground, Bayleef
soared high into the sky.

"Machoke, try and dodge it!" Ash's opponent cried out as they both
watched Bayleef start its descent. Machoke however had no time to
react as Bayleef had already descended right on top of the fighting
type, crushing it.

Getting off of Machoke, Bayleef jumped backwards ready to fight more.
However, Machoke had been defeated by that body slam. "Machoke is
unable to battle, the winners are Bayleef and Ash Ketchum from Pallet
Town who will be moving onto the third round of the



semi-finals.

"You did it Bayleef!" Ash cried out in joy as the grass type tackled
him onto the ground. "You were amazing out there," he said while
laughing. Bayleef was also celebrating as she wouldn't get off of
him.

* * *

><p>"Ash did it, he's moving on again!" Serena cried out in joy.
Today it was just Clemont, Bonnie and herself watching as both Tierno
and Sawyer had matches at this very moment. "Now he just needs two
more wins."<p>

"Yeah, then after that he'll make it into the finals portion of the
Conference," Clemont added in, a large smile crossing his face. Who
would have thought all of this would have happened thanks to a chance
encounter with Ash all those months ago.

"I really wish Bayleef would play around with me like that," Bonnie
said, not even paying attention to the others conversation. Instead,
she was jealous that Ash was always the one who pokemon wanted to
play with. "I want to be tackled like that."

"When you're older, you'll be able to capture all kinds of pokemon to
play with," Clemont told her, hoping to make her settle down a
little. "But right now, taking care of Dedenne is a lot of
work."

"No it isn't!" Bonnie argued back as she picked Dedenne up out of her
little bag. "I take good care of Dedenne."

"I never said you didn't," Clemont responded back. He didn't want to
argue, but if Bonnie left him no choice to then he would.

Serena noticed this and sighed. Did they always have to fight,
couldn't they just get along for one day? "Guys, shouldn't we go and
meet up with Ash?" She asked even though she already knew the correct
answer. "If you guys want to stay here and fight, I won't stop you,"
she said while picking up Pikachu and walking away, the two siblings
not even noticing that she was gone.

* * *

><p>"<em>Congratulations, Ash! No, something a little better than
that. How about, you did great out there? Ughhh, I wish I knew what
to say," <em>Serena thought to herself as she walked down to the
hallway that led to the field. Once at the spot where they all met
Ash yesterday, Serena stood there waiting. "You must be excited
Pikachu," Serena asked as she placed the electric type down on the
ground.

"Pika Pi! Pikachu!" It cried out happily. Despite not being used yet,
Ash was doing just fine so far. It just couldn't wait to battle
itself.

"Yeah, well I'm sure you're going to get plenty of chances to battle
yourself," Serena responded. She didn't really know what he was
saying, but she had a good idea that it had something to do with
battling. She was about to say something else, but that was when she



heard someone coming.

"Hey, Serena!" Ash called out as he walked down the tunnel. He didn't
even seemed fazed by the fact he just won. In fact, if it weren't for
the fact that they were at an arena people probably wouldn't have
been able to tell he just battled.

"Hi, Ash!" Serena called back as the boy walked out into the open
area. Immediately, Pikachu jumped up onto his shoulder, claiming his
usual position. "That was a great battle out there. You and your
pokemon did amazing."

"Hehehe," he said, laughing at the compliment. "I didn't do anything
really, it were my pokemon did everything," he answered, staying
modest to the fact that he was doing well at the Kalos League. That
was something she liked about him, he never let his ego get too
big.

"But, Ash, your pokemon all look to you to lead them. Without you,
they need someone to guide them when times get hard," she reasoned
with him. She was right, she did see all of his pokemon. Some of them
were a little wild and needed to be reminded to fight.

"I guess you're right a little bit," Ash said, finally taking the
compliment. Looking around, he noticed that Clemont and Bonnie
weren't with Serena. "Hey, what happened to the others?"

"They started to argue again, so I came down here to wait for you,"
she answered. Now though, a new thought came into her head. She
should do something special for Ash to celebrate his victory in the
league.

"Well, that's them for you," Ash answered as he laughed at the
situation. "Why don't we go and find them now, they should be just
about done arguing by now."

* * *

><p>"Ash, that idea to use vine whip to create a higher jump was
genius!" Clemont stated as they all sat at the dining room table. "By
increasing Bayleef's height, its final velocity increased causing
massive damage to that Machoke."<p>

"Well, let's just say that's what I was thinking," Ash joked. He
didn't understand all the science aspect of his strategy, but he knew
the higher Bayleef could get the stronger the attack would be. "But,
I wonder who I'll be facing tomorrow. The competition will only be
getting harder."

"Yeah, but you can beat them all, Ash," Bonnie told him as she took a
bite of her cake. They had ordered it from a shop following Ash's
victory this afternoon.

"Yeah!" Ash cried out in joy as he jumped out of his seat. He just
could never sit still for too long. "Together, my pokemon and I are
going to win the entire league!" He cried out, noticing Serena
putting her shoes back on. "Hey, Serena, where are you
heading?"

Serena jumped at Ash's question. She was hoping that no one would



notice that she was leaving. "Oh! Um... I'm just... heading to the
Pokemon Center. To Practice a little. You can never practice enough,"
she lied. She knew it was a horrible lie, but she couldn't think of
anything else.

"Can I come along?" Ash asked as he got out of his seat. "I'd really
like to see what you're working on for your next performance."

"No!" Serena yelled as she threw her hands forward and waved them
around. _"Calm down, Serena," _she told herself once she realized how
she reacted. "Well, what I mean is, it's going to be a surprise for
the next showcase. I want to surprise all of you."

"Oh," Ash said, he sounded a little disappointed but knew that it was
for a good reason. "Well, we might go walk around later. Do you want
us to swing by and see if you want to come with us?"

"Y-yeah, that will be fine," Serena replied as she walked out the
door, shutting it behind her. Serena sighed once she was outside, she
couldn't have them come with her. If they did, it would ruin the
surprise she was planning for Ash.

* * *

><p>"Please pick up..." Serena muttered as she looked at the number
in her hand. She hoped that it was correct. She knew that she wasn't
calling too early or late because she timed her call to be during the
day. <em>"B-but, what do I say?" <em>She thought as the call
continued to ring. She hadn't really thought it all out
yet.

"Hello?" A voice asked on the other end of the call. "Ketchum
residence, may I ask who's calling?"

Realizing that she had to speak now, Serena decided to just wing it.
"H-Hi, Ash's mom," Serena started to say as she felt sweat forming on
her forehead. This was going to turn out to be embarrassing. "Um...
I'm one of Ash's friends," she started to say, only to see the screen
turn on.

"Oh, I'm sorry," Delia said as she sat down in front of the machine.
Standing next to her appeared to be a Mr. Mime, who was holding a
broom. "I haven't heard from Ash since he first got to Kalos, but,
it's nice to finally see his friends. Where is my Ash?"

Serena felt her face heat up a little, something that Delia noticed.
"W-well you see. H-he doesn't know I'm calling you," Serena started
to say before taking a deep breath to calm herself. "He's currently
competing in the Kalos League and I was wondering if you wanted to
come out to Kalos?"

"Huh?" Delia responded. She was shocked by the question. The last
time she went to one of his Leagues was when he competed in Johto.
All of the others were just too far away for her to travel to. "You
mean, come all the way out to Kalos?"

"Yeah!" Serena responded while smiling. "You see, everything is taken
care of and I figured it would be a nice surprise for Ash if his
mother was here cheering him on in person. But, it has to be a
surprise, so if he calls you, don't tell him."



Delia laughed at the idea before thinking about it. "I've always
wanted to see Kalos. Plus, I'll be able to see my Ash battle in
person," she stated before looking at a small calendar. "I can fly
out of her by tonight and make it into Kalos for the day after
tomorrow."

"Perfect," Serena replied, her familiar smile never once leaving her
face. Then, a new thought crossed her mind. With her face turning a
slight shade of red, she forced herself to speak. "D-do you think you
could bring recipes for Ash's favorite foods with you? I wanted to
make them, but didn't know how to."

"Of course, I can even show you how he likes them as well," Delia
said, smiling at the young girl. This was going to be a fun surprise
for Ash. "Thank you for setting this up. I don't get to see Ash as
much as I'd like to."

Serena started to have a small blush on her face because of the
thanks. She was always blushing due to the smallest of thank yous or
compliments. "I-it was nothing. I just thought it would be a nice
little surprise."

"Yeah, I'll see you all in a few days then. I better go pack," she
replied before hanging up the phone.

Serena sighed out of relief. That ended up being easier than she
thought. "Okay... just one more call," she muttered while typing in
the number. Like before, she sat there staring at the screen waiting
for someone to answer.

"Oak Laboratory, Tracey speaking," a voice said on the other end,
causing Serena to jump from surprise.

"Uh... Y-yes, I'm one of Ash's friends and was wondering if Professor
Oak was available," She asked, her voice full of nervousness. "I just
have a question for him."

"Just one sec," Tracey replied as the screen turned on, revealing a
boy dressed in red shorts, a green t-shirt and an orange headband.
Walking away from the phone, Serena could hear the boy yell something
out. "Professor Oak! Someone's on the phone for you!"

"Who is it Tracey!" Serena could hear a second voice yell out. This
one sounded much older and so it had to be Professor Oak. Serena
wondered if he would remember her from his summer camp.

"A friend of Ash's! They said they wanted to talk to you about
something!" He replied as their little conversation continued on. As
she listened, Serena wondered if they always yelled while
talking.

"A friend of Ash's! Tell them I'll be right there!" He finished
saying as Serena saw Tracey walk back in front of the screen.

"Sorry about that," he said once he realized he left the microphone
on. Rubbing the back of his neck, the assistant bowed. "We're
currently studying how raising different Jigglypuff in different ways
can change the strength of their voices. But, Professor Oak will be
hear in just one moment," he started to say as the mentioned



professor walked into the lab.

"So, this is the friend?" He asked, getting a nod of approval from
Tracey. Sitting down in front of the video phone, the professor gave
Serena a large welcoming smile. "Hello there. You're one of Ash's
friends, how may I be of assistance?"

"W-well, you see," Serena started to say while twirling her thumbs.
This was going to be harder than she thought. She had forgotten about
Oak's assistant. How was she going to ask him without asking the
other? "I-I was wondering if you two would like to come out and see
Ash compete in the Kalos league?" She said, the words starting to
ramble off at the end of her question.

Professor Oak looked at the young girl, never breaking his smile.
After a few seconds, the smile turned into a frown however. "I would
love to come and watch, but my research is keeping me from it," he
answered truthfully. How he sometimes wished that Ash would challenge
either the Kanto or Johto leagues again, that way everyone could go
and watch him in person.

"Go ahead, Professor Oak," Tracey said as he placed a hand on the
professor's shoulder. Tracey knew the situation, they haven't been
invited to any of Ash's previous leagues but from what they saw on TV
was always exciting. Tracey only wondered what they would look like
in person. "I'll be able to get the research finished. Besides,
Gary's coming over to help. Remember?"

"But it wouldn't be right, Tracey. I can't just leave my work here
for everyone else," Oak stated, but he sounded like he was torn. He
just needed a little push in the right direction.

"Professor Oak," Tracey started to say, his voice raising for the
first time since ever working for the professor. "How many times have
you helped everyone else out? It's our turn to help you, so you're
going!"

Hearing the words come from his assistant, the professor let out a
laugh. "Thank you, Tracey. And thank you... um, I'm sorry but I never
got your name," he said, looking at Tracey and then the girl who
called.

"Serena," she replied as she gave him a warm smile. She wondered if
the name would remind him of the summer camp.

"Thank you, Serena," the professor replied as he gave her a smile of
her own. "I'll be on the first plane to Kalos. I'll see you then," he
said while ending the call.

With the screen black, Serena couldn't help but throw her hands up
into the air. She was excited, Ash would be even more excited about
them showing up. She had also wanted to call some of his other
friends, but wasn't able to get their numbers and didn't want to ask
Ash for them as it could ruin the surprise.

* * *

><p>"Ughhh!" Ash cried out as he sat down on the couch in his hotel
room. That's if you could call it one. Ash considered this hotel to
be more of a house than anything else. He had to admit, it was the



nicest housing of any of the leagues he competed in. "I can't believe
I'm not scheduled until later today!"<p>

"What time's your match, Ash?" Clemont asked as he looked up from his
current invention. This one was going to be his best one yet. He had
taken the old blueprints from his robo-trainer and was fixing the
problems he found in it.

"Not until 7pm," he moaned while slouching in his seat. He hated the
late matches. Yeah they were fun because you got to battle under the
lights, but also meant he had to be bored all day. "You wouldn't
happen to have a machine to speed up time, would you,
Clemont?"

"Ash, at this point in time, time travel is scientifically
impossible," Clemont answered as he sighed. He once tried to build
his own time machine when he was younger, but it only caught on fire
when he turned it on. He probably shouldn't have designed it with a
microwave being the base component. "We don't have the technology to
create such a machine."

"Why don't you just do something to pass the time?" Bonnie asked. She
got bored at times, but even she could find ways to end that boredom.
"There should be plenty of things to go and do."

"Yeah, but I don't want to do anything. I just want to have my
battle!" He cried out like a little child not getting a new toy.
Everyone in the room laughed at his outburst. This was a new side of
Ash.

Laughing, Serena stood up from the table and walked to Ash. "I was
going to head into town for the day, why don't you come along?" She
asked, a light blush forming on her face. This could be a way to
celebrate Ash's latest victory in the league. "It could be a good way
to pass the time," she said truthfully.

Getting up off of the couch, Ash thought of Serena's offer. It really
could pass the time, but was there really that much to do in the
town? Deciding he didn't really have any other choices, Ash decided
to go. "Yeah! It sounds like a good idea."

"Yeah, I heard there's a lot of things going on in town with the
League going on," she explained while pulling out her travel
guide.

"Clemont, Bonnie, you guys coming?" Ash asked, crushing Serena's
idea. She had hoped to be just the two of them today. That way it
could be a congratulations from just herself and she hoped it could
help her show how she feels for Ash.

"I'm going to keep working on this invention, Ash," Clemont
responded, not even looking up from the machine as he tinkered away
at it. "Bonnie, are you going with them?"

Bonnie knew there was a reason Serena asked Ash. She knew of her
crush, but hadn't said anything out of respect for the performer.
Sitting up on the couch, Bonnie answered. "No, I was going to watch
some of the previous Leagues on TV."

Serena sighed at the responses. Now it would be just Ash, Pikachu,



and herself for the day. Walking out of the hotel, the small group
made their way over towards the town.

"So, Ash," Serena started to ask while she walked right next to him,
a smile firmly planted on her face. "What do you want to do?" She
hadn't really thought this through. She had just planned on asking
Ash if he wanted to head into town, she never really thought what to
do.

"I thought you already had an idea," Ash answered, confused by
Serena's question. If she didn't have any ideas for what to do, why
ask to come with her?

Serena shook her head back and forth while looking at Ash. "I had one
thing in mind, but I didn't know if you wanted to do anything
specific."

"Well maybe we can-" he started to say, his sentence getting cut off
by someone else. Looking around, the two friends noticed that Sawyer
was running in their direction.

"Ash!" He cried out while sprinting towards them. Once he reached
them, the Hoenn native practically dropped on the ground gasping for
air. "Y-you'll... never... never believe what I saw."

"Huh. What was it Sawyer?" Ash asked, his curiosity getting the
better of him. Ash really wondered what could have gotten Sawyer in
such a rush.

After catching his breath, Sawyer started to speak again. "T-there's
a trainer who won his first round matchup with just a Charizard,"
Sawyer stated as he shook with excitement. "He's actually battling
right now! Could you imagine how fun it would be to face him."

Ash had also caught Sawyer's excitement. "Yeah! Hopefully I get to
face off against him!" He cried out, both himself and Pikachu pumping
their fists. Ash had a slight idea for who it could be, but wasn't
sure about it.

"That won't happen, because I'll face him and beat him before you
can! Hopefully," he added to his little outburst. He then grabbed Ash
by the arm, dragging him off to arena.

Looking behind him, Ash gave Serena a small smile. "You don't mind if
we check out this battle first, do you?"

"No, go ahead. I'll catch up in a minute," Serena answered as she
felt a little disappointed. Her chance at being alone with Ash ended
before it could even start. But, this was Ash, if he heard about an
exciting battle there was no way he'd miss it. Letting out a sigh,
Serena couldn't help but laugh about the situation after before
following after Ash.

* * *

><p>"Serena! We're over here!" Ash cried out as he waved to Serena.
They had managed to get decent seats despite showing up to the match
with it already halfway over.<p>

Walking down to where Ash and Sawyer were, Serena took a seat next to



Ash as she watched the battle. Down on the field were a Charizard and
a Swampert. "Ash, are they both down to their last pokemon?"

"Well, the guy with the Swampert is, but the cloaked guy has only
used Charizard through the whole match," Ash explained as he looked
on with excitement. It didn't matter if he was the one battling or
not, Ash could easily get excited about a battle. "He's good. Even at
a type disadvantage, he's had Swampert on the run."

"Charizard, use dragon claw," the cloaked figure said calmly. The
trainer didn't seem too excited about the battle, instead seeming to
be bored.

The Charizard flew off, slamming his green claws right into Swampert.
The water type stumbled backwards as he tried to recover from the
hit, but Charizard gave it no chance. The fire type continued the
assault as he slammed his claws consistently into Swampert.

"Stop him with brick break!" the other trainer called out. He was
growing nervous, Swampert was his last pokemon and Charizard seemed
to not be breaking a sweat.

"Swam!" It cried out as its hands glowed white. Raising them up in
front of its body, Swampert blocked the dragon claw attack before
hitting Charizard backwards. Thinking that it had an opening,
Swampert charged after the Charizard.

"Blast burn," the cloaked figure stated. Despite Swampert coming
right at his pokemon, the trainer didn't seem to care.

Charizard nodded as he steadied himself. Now fully standing, the fire
type roared out as blue flames engulfed his entire body. Focusing on
one single point on the field, Charizard slammed his fist into the
ground.

The blue flames disappeared immediately and in its place, the ground
started to crumble. Fire shot through the cracks until it exploded
where Swampert was standing. The water type was caught in the
explosion, smoke covering the field.

Everyone waited to see if Swampert was still able to battle. The fans
all sat on the edge of their seats, waiting for the referee's
decision. "Swampert is unable to battle, Charizard and A are the
winners!" He declared, raising his flags to show everyone.

"Did you see that!" Sawyer called out as he wrote a few notes down.
"That Charizard had the type disadvantage and still won the match
single handedly. I've never seen such a powerful pokemon!"

Ash felt the same exact way. Despite it being as powerful as it was,
Ash couldn't help but want to face it. "Yeah, that Charizard sure is
powerful. Hopefully we get to face it. Right, Pikachu?"

"Pika!" It cried out, confirming Ash's suspicion. Pikachu was ready
for a real match after sitting out the last round.

Serena watched Ash as he grew more and more excited about the
Charizard. Watching him, she couldn't help but let out a light
giggle. He really was cute when he got all excited. The performer
then looked down at her watch, noticing the time, she tapped Ash's



shoulder to get his attention. "Ash, it's getting late. If we're
going to make it to town, we need to leave now."

"Oh, right," he replied, having completely forgotten about heading
into town. Turning to face Sawyer, Ash started to speak. "Sawyer,
I'll talk to you later. Right now Serena and I are heading into
town."

"Yeah, I'll see you around," Sawyer said, his head still in his
notebook. "I think I'm going to try and find some more information
about this guy. That way I'll be able to build a great strategy to
counter him with."

"Good luck with that," Ash told the young trainer as he and Serena
made their way out of the stadium and back towards the town.

* * *

><p>"So, Ash," Serena started to say once they made to the bridge
that connected the island to the town. "I heard about this great
restaurant that has the best tasting food. I thought we could go
there first," she explained to him as she pulled the place up on her
travel guide.<p>

It appeared Ash had the same thoughts about food as well, because at
that moment his stomach let out a loud rumble. "That sounds like a
great idea. I could go for a nice meal before my match."

Walking over the bridge, the two young trainers finally made it into
town. Looking for directions in her travel guide, the duo finally
stumbled upon the restaurant which was already packed.

"The Miltank Roundup?" Ash asked, unsure if it was the right place
after all. To him the name sounded a little silly but if the food was
good he didn't care.

"Yeah," Serena replied as she placed her travel guide away. She was
thinking the same exact thing as Ash was about the name. "The name is
kind of silly, but according to the travel guide they serve amazing
hamburgers and milkshakes made with fresh Miltank milk."

The thought of Miltank milkshakes made Ash's mouth water. He had had
many different foods made from Miltank milk and all of them were
delicious. "Well what are we waiting for. Let's go order."

"So I'll have two Bacon Cheeseburgers, a large fry and a large
chocolate milkshake please," Ash said as he read off of the menu.
Serena was right, this place seemed to have amazing food. From the
moment they walked through the door Ash's mouth couldn't stop
watering, the smell was too much. He only wondered what it would all
taste like. "Oh, and can I get the Jr. Cheeseburger for Pikachu," he
added, only to feel a light shock on his arm. "With bacon."

"Pika," the electric type cried, nodding his head in approval. He too
had been enticed by the smells coming from all of the foods and there
was no way he was missing out on it.

"I'll just have a hamburger," Serena said as she read the menu. She
really wasn't that hungry, having had a late breakfast but knew that
Ash would enjoy eating here. "Could I also have a small fry and a



large vanilla milkshake?"

"Sure thing," the waiter replied as he wrote down the orders. "Now,
I'll be back in a few minutes with your orders." With that, he was
gone, heading off into the kitchen to deliver the orders.

"So, Serena," Ash started to say once the waiter left. He had a
question on his mind ever since they first left for the town, but
never had the chance to ask it. "Why did you want to come into town
today?"

Serena seemed shocked by the question. She hadn't expected him to ask
her anything like that. Thinking, a light blush appeared on her face
as she figured out what to say. "Well, after you won two matches so
far, I wanted to think of a way to congratulate you. I know we say it
all the time, but I wanted to do something special as well."

It was Ash's turn to be caught off guard. He never figured that they
would try and so some big celebration for him. Outside of his first
ever Pokemon League, even his mom had never thrown him a party. Then
again, he was always leaving Pallet town before she could. Smiling,
Ash started to speak again. "You didn't need to do anything like
this. Everything you've been doing so far is more than
enough."

"W-well, there's more to it," Serena mumbled as her blush darkened a
little. Luckily for her, the sun was coming in through the window
making it seem that she was just hot. "I... I know that once the
League ends that you'll be heading back to Kanto. I guess I just
wanted to spend some time with you before you went home."

"Serena, no matter what happens, I'll never forget about our journeys
through Kalos," Ash started to say as he reached into his backpack.
"This handkerchief will always remind me of our journey together and
nothing can take that away from me. But, let's not worry about the
future, because right now I have my sight on winning the Kalos
League," he stated boldly, but even his words sounded kind of forced
to himself. He hadn't even thought about what would happen once the
League ended. He forgot that his friends wouldn't be returning to
Kanto with him. He was more determined than ever to win this League
now, not only for himself but for his friends in Kalos and for every
friend he had ever made during his travels.

* * *

><p>"Ladies and gentlemen, the third round matchup between Ash
Ketchum of Pallet Town and Michael of Geosenge Town is about to
begin. The match will be held on the water field today, giving both
trainers a new challenge," the announcer explained to the
crowd.<p>

"Ready, Pikachu?" Ash asked as the electric mouse jumped off of his
shoulder. "You'll be going up first today. I'm sure that this guy
will use water types on this kind of field."

"Pika Pika. Pikachu!" Pikachu readily agreed as he pretended to throw
fake punches at an invisible opponent. He was fired up today, finally
getting the chance to battle after sitting out the first two
rounds.



"Both trainers please choose your first pokemon!" The referee asked
as he raised both flags into the air. "The match will be a three on
three and the winner will be decided once all the pokemon on one side
has been defeated."

"You're up, buddy," Ash said excitedly. His starter ran out onto the
field, landing on top of one of the multiple floating rings. He was
lucky they had them, otherwise it would make fighting a whole lot
harder.

"An electric type?" Michael asked as he looked at his opponent.
Michael wasn't that different from Ash, both the same height and wore
similar clothing. The only difference was that Michael didn't have a
jacket like Ash's, instead he had an orange sweatshirt instead. "We
aren't scared by that. Go, Barbaracle!"

"And the two trainers have chosen their pokemon. I wonder how these
choices will affect the outcome of this battle." The announcer asked
as he looked at the two pokemon. At the moment, Pikachu was the clear
favorite, but Barbaracle was also part rock type.

* * *

><p>"This is great, Barbaracle is a water type. Pikachu's electric
moves will be effective against it," Serena stated as she looked at
the two pokemon.<p>

Clemont didn't seem as excited. Looking at the entire situation, he
shrugged. "I wouldn't get too excited just yet."

"Huh, why not, big brother?" Bonnie asked. She had had the same
thought that Serena did. Everything she had been taught pointed to
this being an easy match for Pikachu.

"Because. Barbaracle is also part rock type and can learn some
powerful ground type moves. Moves that are super effective against an
electric type like Pikachu," Clemont explained. He knew that this
Michael had to be good to get this far. There was no way he
overlooked a major detail like a water type's weakness to electric
attacks, especially on the water field.

"So, Ash," Serena started to say while gripping the railing in front
of them out of nervous. "Could be falling into a trap?"

"It could be very likely. Unless he is already thinking the same way
we are," Clemont finished as he took a deep breath and smiled. "These
matches are always so stressful."

* * *

><p>"Pikachu, start off with thunderbolt!" Ash cried out as he did
one of his familiar poses. He wanted to test out an idea he had. He
remembered back to when he helped Sanpei battle off against a
Barbaracle. Back then, he was informed about it also being a rock
type and how it could learn ground type moves.<p>

Pikachu leaped high into the air as electricity flowed through his
body. "Pika... Chuuuu!" He cried out before launching the
attack.



Michael watched the attack approach, but didn't appear to be fazed by
it at all. "Barbaracle, counter with mud-slap!" Michael countered
calmly, proving Ash's suspicion to be correct.

The water and rock type cried out as mud started to shoot out of the
holes that were on its rock body. The mud flew through the air,
making contact with the thunderbolt. The two attacks collided, but
the mud-slap managed to overpower the thunderbolt and crashed right
into the falling Pikachu.

Pikachu took the attack head on as it collided with his body. The
electric mouse tried to plan a landing, but he landed on some of the
remaining mud causing him to slip into the water.

"Don't give him a chance to react, use ice beam on the water,"
Michael called out as he threw his left fist forward.

"Bar," the collective pokemon replied as two light blue balls started
to form on its hands. Bending forward, Barbaracle launched the two
orbs, causing a trail of blue to shoot right at the water.

Upon impact, the trail of blue light caused the water to freeze.
Looking around, Pikachu watched as the ice surrounded him. Unable to
move, Pikachu tried to think of a way out of it.

"Pikachu, return!" Ash cried out, shocking everyone. He didn't want
to switch Pikachu out, but if he was frozen in place, it would do no
good. Walking onto the ice, he helped Pikachu get out of his
imprisonment before selecting his next pokemon. "Kingler, I choose
you!"

"Kokee, kee" Kingler cried out as he swung his claws around. He was
excited to battle again for Ash. The last time he had fought was all
the way back during the Whirl Cup. This time, he was going to do much
better.

"And Ash's second pokemon appears to be a Kingler! I wonder how this
switch can help change the battle." The announcer asked as the
scoreboard showed a picture of Kingler now.

"Okay, Kingler, start off with crabhammer!" Ash cried out with
enthusiasm. Kingler had always been one of his trump cards just
waiting to be used.

The pincer pokemon made his way over towards Barbaracle and swung its
large claw at Barbaracle. The fellow water type dodged the attack,
but it didn't deter Kingler. The pincer pokemon kept up the attack as
he continued to swing at Barbaracle no matter how many times it
dodged.

Growing frustrated with the relentless attacks, Michael let out a low
growl. Thinking things over, he decided to fight back at the moment.
"Barbaracle, counter with your razor shell attack!"

Barbaracle nodded as he raised his two arms, his hands growing in
length as they also sharpened. Swinging them down, the two hands
collided with Kingler's claw causing the two water types to be locked
in a stalemate with neither side backing down.

"Kingler, jump backwards!" Ash called out, having seen a possible



attack from their last clash with Barbaracle. Everything would have
to go right, but if it did they would be in a great
situation.

"Don't let them get away, after them, Barbaracle!" Michael called
out. He had no idea what Ash had planned, but it wasn't going to stop
him. "Another round of razor shell!"

"_Perfect," _Ash thought to himself as he watched Barbaracle approach
Kingler. Smirking, Ash knew now was the right time to attack. "Now,
Kingler! Hyper beam!"

"Kokee," it replied, raising its left claw up and pointing it
straight at Barbaracle. Orange particles started to form inside of
the claw and by the time Barbaracle could react, Kingler had already
launched the attack.

"Barbaracle!" Michael called out in concern as he watched his water
type be engulfed by the blast. Waiting for the smoke to clear,
Michael was relieved once he saw it alright. "Okay, go in with poison
jab!"

"Baracle!" It cried out. Running across the platforms, the collective
pokemon made it to Kingler in no time at and jabbed his hand, now
glowing a deep shade of purple, into the pincer pokemon's body.

* * *

><p>"What's wrong with Kingler?" Serena asked, not knowing about the
side effect of hyper beam. "It didn't even try to dodge."<p>

"That's what happens when someone uses hyper beam," Clemont responded
as something else caught his attention. Looking at Kingler, it
appeared that the water type was in severe pain. It had probably been
poisoned by the last attack. "When you use a move like hyper beam,
the pokemon has to rest after and is open to any follow up attacks.
It's extremely powerful but also is dangerous for the user. But, Ash
has more to worry about now. I believe Kingler's been poisoned!"

* * *

><p>"Kingler are you good to continue?" Ash asked as he watched the
water type recover from the last hit. It didn't seem to do much
damage, but for some reason Kingler seemed to be in a lot of
pain.<p>

"Ko...Kokee kee," It replied calmly, but its breaths were more
strained.

Something was up with Kingler and Ash couldn't tell what. In an
instant, Ash noticed something. It was small, but he could swear he
saw a few purple bubbles appear off of Kingler. Knowing that the
water type had been poisoned, Ash had to end this battle
fast.

"Kingler, use bubblebeam!" Ash cried out. He was going on the
offensive and needed to move quickly. He knew Kingler was strong on
his own, but wondered how strong Barbaracle was and if it had even
been trying up to this point.



"Pop all of them with razor shell!" Michael commanded.

Barbracle's arms sharpened once more as Kingler released a stream of
bubbles. Moving quickly, Barbaracle popped every single bubble
causing a layer of mist to form.

Ash smiled. This was an unexpected surprise. Deciding to use it to
his advantage, Ash moved fast. "Now, crabhammer!"

Looking around the mist, Barbaracle tried to spot Kingler, but was
unable to. The mist was just too thick for him to see. Then, without
any notice, Barbaracle felt a rock hard object connect with its body.
The force was more than enough to send it flying backwards.

"We're not finished! Now, hyper beam!" Ash called out. Kingler didn't
wait one second, launching the orange beam, it made contact with
Barbaracle. The blast was so strong that the collective pokemon ended
up against the stadium wall, unable to battle.

"Barbaracle is unable to battle, the winner is Kingler!" the referee
declared, only to stop himself once Kingler collapsed as well.
Quickly alerting the fans, he corrected himself. "It appears Kingler
is unable to battle either! Both trainers must now select a new
pokemon.

"It appears Kingler took just too much damage from all those attacks.
Still, it gave an excellent match with Barbaracle, putting both
trainers in an excellent position to win this match," the announcer
explained to the crowd, unaware of the fact that Kingler fainted from
the poison.

* * *

><p>"Ash knew Kingler didn't have much time left," Sawyer stated as
he sat down behind everyone. He had been making his way down the
stairs when he saw Ash's last move.<p>

"Sawyer!" Clemont and Serena cried out in shock. They had been
slightly frightened by the Hoenn native's surprise arrival.

"Hi, Sawyer," Bonnie greeted him. She had been the only one not
surprised by his entrance, having seen him walking down the stairs
earlier. "Did you win your match today?"

"Sure did," he stated proudly before focusing on Ash's match. "But,
it seems like Ash is having a hard time. That Barbaracle seemed to be
raised well. I wonder who else his opponent will use."

"It would make a difference in this battle though," Clemont stated as
he grabbed ahold of his chin. He was thinking now about possible
pokemon this guy could have brought to a water field. "Ash already
used Pikachu and recalled him. Plus his other pokemon is a
Leavanny."

"Leavanny and Pikachu?" Sawyer asked as he pulled out his notebook.
It seemed like Ash was always surprising him with the pokemon he had.
"Ash keeps showing off all these new pokemon, I'll have no way to
know which ones to counter during our match."

Serena couldn't help but sigh at the statement_. "They haven't even



made it into the finals portion of the conference and he's already
planning his match with Ash," _she thought while waiting for the
trainers to pick their pokemon.

* * *

><p>"Go, Leavanny!" Ash yelled out as he tossed the pokeball out onto
the field. The grass and bug type looked around, waiting for its
opponent.<p>

"Alright, Ludicolo," Michael countered with as he tossed out his
second pokemon. The water and grass type began to dance around on the
field, enjoying its time in the spotlight.

"And the second battle is about to take place! It's a battle of dual
grass types as Leavanny and Ludicolo square off!" the announcer told
everyone, causing them to get pumped up.

"Leavanny we'll make the first move! Start off with razor leaf!" Ash
called out. He had seen a few Ludicolo before, but most of them
weren't big on battling. He wondered how this one could be
different.

"Counter with your own razor leaf," Michael called out. He knew
Ludicolo weren't known for their strong battling skills, but his was
different. In fact, his had a secret attack ready for the perfect
opportunity.

The two grass types launched their respective attacks. Blades of
leaves scattered across the sky as they collided against each other.
A few managed to get by, striking each other directly.

"Go in with an X-scissor!" Ash cried out. He wasn't thinking right
now, instead he was focused on a full frontal offense.

Leavanny charged forward, his arms glowing blue. Once he had made it
across the field, the bug and grass type folded them, forming an X
and slashed them against his opponent.

"And a direct hit from a super effective X-scissor! It appeared that
Ludicolo had no way to avoid that one!" The announcer cried
out.

"Now, continuous X-scissor!" Ash cried out, wanting to keep Ludicolo
on its toes. This time however, the grass and water type appeared to
be dodging much better than the first strike.

* * *

><p>"Hmm, something doesn't seem right," Clemont muttered as he
watched Leavanny swing X-scissor after X-scissor at his opponent. "I
don't have a good feeling about this."<p>

"You noticed it too, Clemont," Sawyer asked as he watched the same
scene play out. Why would Michael allow Ludicolo to get hit by a
super-effective attack? It just didn't add up. "I think Ash is
falling into a trap."

"What?" Bonnie asked as she got up out of her seat. "There's no way.
Leavanny is doing so good."



"Bonnie, take a look at the battle now," Sawyer stated as it now
looked like a different battle. "I think Michael allowed that first
hit to lower Ash's guard. I think something big is coming
now."

"Ash..." Serena muttered under her breath as she listened to Sawyer.
Grasping the ribbon on her chest, she looked on worriedly.

* * *

><p>"Great job, Leavanny, that training we did payed off!" Ash called
out. Still, a voice in the back of his head was telling him something
different. This battle seemed way to easy especially after the last
one.<p>

Smirking, Michael felt that now was his best chance to attack. "Now,
Ludicolo, fire punch!" There it was, the feeling everyone had about
this battle. Michael was hiding a move like that for the right
moment.

Ludicolo dodged the X-scissor before throwing his own fists forward.
This time, they caught on fire. Shocking Ash, he had no time to warn
Leavanny as Ludicolo's fists connected with the bug and grass
type.

"Leavanny!" Ash cried out as the nurturing pokemon fell backwards.
Getting up slowly, Leavanny left itself not much time to react.
Before Ash could give a command, Ludicolo was already swinging at
Leavanny. The water and grass type's fist making contact with the
nurturing pokemon "Quick! Spin and use string shot!"

Leavanny listened to Ash and started to spin on the ground. Moving at
a decent speed, Leavanny created what looked to be twister made out
of string shot. With it, Leavanny created a defensive barrier for
itself, blocking all of Ludicolo's fire punches.

"Great job, Leavanny. Now, use electroweb!" Ash cried out, shocking
everyone in attendance. This boy had been full of surprises through
the first few days of the conference and he wasn't finished yet.

The white twister of string shot slowly changed shape and color as it
started to look more like an electrical whip. With no way to properly
dodge the attack, Ludicolo was constantly being hit by the electrical
attack.

"Ludicolo use water gun!" Michael yelled out. He was out of ideas on
what to do and was just desperate now.

Ludicolo launched off the water attack, but it might have been better
if he hadn't. Once in contact with the electric type attack, the
electricity in the webs traveled through the water and into Ludicolo.
The shock of the attack was enough to knock the water and grass type
backwards.

"Now, finish it with razor leaf!" Ash called out as the nurturing
pokemon stopped spinning. Getting up off of the ground, Leavanny
fired off a dozen leaves with each one of them striking
Ludicolo.



"Ludicolo is unable to battle!" The referee declared as Ludicolo fell
over from the attack. "The winner is Leavanny. Now, Michael choose
your final pokemon."

Michael didn't seem to be worried at all. Instead, he calmly recalled
Ludicolo into its pokeball and reached for his last pokemon.
"Braviary, go!"

The valiant pokemon landed on one of the platforms and spread its
wings before taking off high into the sky. Flying around the field,
the flying type waited for a command.

"Michael is down to his last pokemon. How will Braviary change the
tide of this battle?" The announcer asked as he watched Braviary
circle Leavanny from high in the sky.

"Braviary use brave bird," Michael commanded of the flying
type.

Braviary appeared to dive bomb as it dropped from the sky. Racing
right at Leavanny, the flying type was covered in fire as those
flames were replaced with blue ones. Without even a chance to issue a
command, Ash watched as Braviary collided with Leavanny, knocking the
pokemon out on contact.

"Leavanny is unable to battle, the winner is Braviary. Ash, send out
your last pokemon," the referee declared, waving his flag in the
air.

* * *

><p>"I-it took Leavanny out in one hit..." Serena muttered as she
watched Ash recall the bug and grass type.<p>

"That speed alone is incredible," Sawyer added in as he seemed in awe
by how one hit, despite it being on a pokemon with a four times
weakness, was more than enough to win a battle. "Add in that speed
and it's a tough pokemon to beat."

"Pikachu can handle it. He always comes through for Ash," Serena
stated once she felt the change in mood. No matter how bad things
looked, she wasn't ready to give up on Ash. He always pulled through
and he was going to do it again.

* * *

><p>"Okay, Pikachu, you're up again," Ash told the electric type,
pointing out towards the field. Pikachu followed Ash's fingers and
ran out onto the field, his cheeks sparking with electricity. "We
have to be careful. Braviary is fast and has some powerful
moves."<p>

"Pika!" Pikachu cried out, nodding his head in agreement. No matter
what happened, Pikachu wasn't ready to lose. It was going to give it
everything he had and then some.

"Please, Braviary is fully rested while your Pikachu is still tired
from his earlier match," Michael pointed out as he gave Ash a smirk.
This had been a part of his entire plan. Use his first two pokemon to
tire Ash's pokemon out and then finish it off with his Braviary. "Go



and use superpower!"

"Brav!" The flying type cried out as its entire body started to glow
blue. Ash watched as the glow grew in size, showing just how powerful
the attack would be. As Braviary came flying at Pikachu, Ash tried to
think of an idea.

"Counter with iron tail!" He cried out, remembering a battle from
earlier during his travels through Kalos.

Pikachu's tail stiffened and then started to glow white. Waiting for
Braviary, Pikachu knew exactly what Ash was thinking. Right as
Braviary lunged forward with its talons, Pikachu blocked them with an
iron tail attack causing the flying type to be pushed
backwards.

"Grhhhh," Michael growled through grit teeth. He was not going to
lose to a little mouse. "Braviary! Continue using
superpower!"

"That's fine with us, Pikachu, continuous iron tail! Don't stop!" Ash
countered with.

The two pokemon continue their clash as their attacks struck each
other. It didn't matter how many times they tried to attack, neither
one could land a blow on anything but the other's attack. Then, to
the surprise of Michael, Pikachu's iron tail broke through and
knocked Braviary backwards.

* * *

><p>"Of course!" Clemont cried out in joy. He too was shocked by
Braviary being pushed back, but then noticed what was happening.
Braviary's last attack had seemed weaker than the others but it
wasn't because of fatigue. "That's the drawback of using a move like
superpower."<p>

"What do you mean, Clemont?" Sawyer asked as he looked up from his
notebook. He had just written some information down about Ash's
continuous iron tail attack and how it was similar to him having
Hawlucha continuously attack with karate chop.

"Superpower is an extremely powerful move just like brave bird, but
both moves have drawbacks to using them too often," he started to
explain, only stopping to notice Braviary dodging another iron tail
by flying up into the sky. "With superpower, the user's attack and
defense weaken due to the strain of using a move like it. Brave bird
on the other hand inflicts recoil damage."

"So in other words Ash just has stall this battle out until Braviary
is too weak, then have Pikachu end it," Bonnie added in as she
watched Pikachu land a quick attack, knocking Braviary out of the
air.

"No, because even with the advantage, both of those moves can still
be a problem for Ash. Not to mention we still haven't seen the other
two moves," Clemont responded as he sat back down. This match was
just starting now.

* * *



><p>"Braviary, use brave bird!" Michael called out. He had come in
with a plan and he was sticking to it. He just had to trust that
Braviary could hold out long enough.<p>

Braviary nodded as it flew right at Pikachu, his body getting covered
in the blue flames once more. Ash however was ready for the
attack.

Waiting until Braviary got close, Ash revealed his plan. "Jump on its
back, Pikachu!" Ash cried out as Pikachu leaped high into the air,
causing Braviary to miss its opponent. Landin safely on Braviary's
back, Ash gave out a small smirk of his own. "Now,
thunderbolt!"

"What!?" Michael asked as he noticed the flaw in his plan. By coming
so close to Pikachu, he had given the electric type a chance to get
his powerful electric moves off at a close distance.

"Now this is something new, folks! Ash has had his Pikachu jump onto
Braviary's back. I wonder how this could be used to their advantage."
The announcer asked.

Pikachu held his grip on Braviary as his body started to spark with
the flowing electricity. "Pika... Chuuuuu!" he cried out as the
electricity flowed from his body onto Braviary. Pikachu jumped off of
the flying type as it crashed onto one of the platforms.

"Finish it up with quick attack!" Ash cried out. It was time to end
this right now.

Michael however wasn't worried. Instead he was standing there
smiling. Ash wondered what the guy had planned. "You really think
we'll go down that easily? I wanted to save it for latter in the
conference but oh well. Braviary use hyper beam!"

This shocked Ash. He didn't think it had another powerful move like
that just waiting to be used. He watched as the flying type charged
up its own hyper beam, but instead of the orange color like
Kingler's, this one was a dark purple in color.

"We still have a few surprises of our own!" Ash shot back as the
hyper beam was fired off. He watched as Pikachu continued running
straight at the beam, not even fazed by it. "Now, Pikachu! Spin to
the left!"

This command shocked Michael. He wasn't expecting someone to change
directions like this. Watching, he say Pikachu jump into the air and
start spinning his body to the left. Doing so, he managed to glide
right past the hyper beam and land next to his exhausted
Braviary.

"Pikachu, use electro ball!" Ash cried out, wanting to end the match
before Braviary could recover any more. Pikachu leaped into the air,
charging a large ball of electricity on his tail. Then, with one
swift movement he launched it right at Braviary, striking the flying
type head on.

The referee waited until the smoke caused from the attack vanished to
make his decision. Looking onto the field, he started to raise his



green flag. "Braviary is unable to battle. That means the winner of
the battle is Pikachu and Ash Ketchum from Pallet Town will advance
onto the fourth round!"

"And there you have it! Ash Ketchum wins on the water field, allowing
him to advance onto the next round of the competition. With one more
win, he'll qualify for the finals portion of the Kalos League!" The
announcer explained to the crowd.

* * *

><p>"That was an amazing battle, Ash," Serena said while they were
all sitting down for dinner. Sawyer had also joined them for it
tonight.<p>

"Yeah, the way you calmly told Pikachu to dodge that brave bird by
jumping on Braviary's back was great," Clemont added in. It always
seemed like they were amazed with Ash's battling skills,
complementing him at every chance they got.

"It was nothing more than just quick thinking," Ash answered, feeling
a little embarrassed by the attention. He didn't mind it earlier, but
now it seemed like they were just piling it on.

"Ash, you definitely have to teach me that spinning dodge technique.
That one was amazing, you should have seen the entire audience when
they watched Pikachu dodge like that," Sawyer added in as he pulled
out his notebook, hoping for a few quick pointers.

"Maybe later, Sawyer. Right now I'm just tired," Ash said while
letting out a light yawn. The last battle had taken a lot out of him
even if it didn't look like it to the others. "But, I couldn't have
done it without Pikachu, Leavanny and Kingler!"

The three pokemon cried in joy that they had won, but following it
Kingler immediately rubbed the back of its head. After spending so
much time at Oak's lab, the water type had picked up some of the
professor's personality and being humble was one.

"Ash, have you looked to see who you're facing tomorrow on the rock
field?" Serena asked as she started to pick up all of the remaining
plate.

"Nope," Ash answered seriously. This shocked everyone as they thought
he would have ran over to the Pokemon Center right as his match
ended. "I'll go and check in the morning."

* * *

><p><strong>And another one's finished and it's another long one.
Sorry that this one took so long to get out, but I've been busy with
school and work lately. Hopefully I can get the next chapter finished
sooner, but for now expect about 1-2 new chapters each
week.<strong>

**Thanks for reading the new chapter and the continued support.
Please leave a review letting me know what you liked and how I can
improve the story.**

**Next Time: Ughh, why did it have to rain today? Because of an



unexpected thunderstorm, my fourth round match has been postponed!
Now what am I going to do with my day? Next time, "An Unexpected Day
Off" **

End
file.


